

Virginia Commonwealth University VCU Scholars Compass

Theses and Dissertations

Graduate School

2022

Predicting Medication Adherence Patterns During the Maintenance Phase of Treatment for Pediatric Leukemia and Lymphoma: A Model of Individual- and Family-Level Factors

Stephanie M. Romo Virginia Commonwealth University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarscompass.vcu.edu/etd Part of the Clinical Psychology Commons, and the Health Psychology Commons

© The Author

Downloaded from

https://scholarscompass.vcu.edu/etd/7135

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate School at VCU Scholars Compass. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of VCU Scholars Compass. For more information, please contact libcompass@vcu.edu.

Predicting Medication Adherence Patterns During the Maintenance Phase of Treatment for Pediatric Leukemia and Lymphoma: A Model of Individual- and Family-Level Factors

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy at Virginia Commonwealth University

> by Stephanie Romo

M.S., Virginia Commonwealth University, 2020 B.A., New York University, 2014

Co-Chairs:

Jennifer Rohan, Ph.D. Assistant Professor, Division of Pediatric Hematology-Oncology and Stem Cell Transplantation

and

Rosalie Corona, Ph.D. Professor, Department of Psychology

Virginia Commonwealth University Richmond, Virginia

Defense: 05/16/2022

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my dissertation co-chairs, Drs. Jennifer Rohan and Rose Corona, and my dissertation committee members: Drs. Heather Jones, Marcia Winters, and Oswaldo Moreno. Thank you all for your invaluable feedback and for helping me take this project in the direction that aligns with my values and hopes for the future.

This work could not be completed without the participation of patients and their families, and the funding provided by the National Cancer Institute at the National Institutes of Health (1F31CA168307 to Dr. Jennifer Rohan, 1R01CA119162 to Dr. Dennis Drotar). Writing this dissertation was also (literally) made possible through the kindness and generosity of: Amber Fox, Anh-Thuy Le, Ashley Soto, Becca Snelling, Becky Richey, Farah Aslanzadeh, Jane Smith, Jenny Hall, Kristina Lando, Mitchell Smiley, Mona Quarless, and Viktor Nowack. Thank you all for helping me in my time of need.

How lucky am I to have two of the most caring and supportive women I've ever met as mentors? Rose, thank you for your unwavering support since the day I met you. You are what brought me to VCU and a big part of what kept me going. Your presence, your kindness, your passion, your work. I am so thankful to know you and be close to you. Jen, if I hadn't believed in fate when I first met you, I certainly would have after meeting you. The universe aligned our paths at the exact moment that I needed and for that I am so thankful. Your passion and excitement spread to the people around you and we are all so lucky.

A mi madre bella, tu amor incondicional ha sido el regalo más importante de mi vida. Tu apoyo, amor, confianza, y ejemplo han sido mis guías cuando me sentía como si no lo podía hacerlo más. Debido a vos, soy la mujer y girasol quien soy hoy. Doy gracias a mi Abuelita, mi Tía Johanna, mi Tía Janet, mis hermanes: Joshua, Shiloh (y Danie), Graciela, Jorge, Christian, mis primes: Nina, David (y Stephanie), Abigail, Angelina, mis nietes Juliet y Isaiah, por ser mi

luz y equipo. A mis angelites Happy Happy, Tío Juan, Edvin, Aba, Abuelo, y Abuela Luisa les siento conmigo cada día.

To my chosen family, I truly lack the words to describe the place you all hold in my heart and the light you bring my life. To my bifel, Kelly, thank you for being my person and one of my oldest friends. To Suset, thank you for teaching me how question the world and not be afraid to grow, even when it's scary. To Kelson, thank you for supporting me always and for walking around NYC eating Big Gay ice cream with me and reminding me that sometimes the scary path is the right path (I truly would not be here today without your encouragement). To Jon, thank you for reading every single undergrad paper I wrote and helping me turn into the writer (and person) I am today. To Apurba, thank you for being the most considerate and consistent friend and support. To Joe, thank you for reminding me to pause, laugh, and think about the journey not just the destination. To the rest of my NYU family: Alyssa, Stacy, Kyla, Jess, Kojo, Nate, Kevin, Rich, and Colby. Thank goodness the sorting hat placed me on Brittany floor 11 all those years ago. To my Boston family: Leyla, Becca, Cara, Adriana, Maddy, Hannah, Cindy, Jenny, Martha, Isabelle, Mary. You all helped me build a home and life during one of the most trying and formative times of my life. To my Richmond family: Jackee, Anna Beth, Omar, Mehar, Amanda, Meli, Irene, Keyona, Nat, Katie, Anh-Thuy, Mayra, I love you all endlessly. I could not have made it to this finish line without you all. To my platonic soulmate, Paddy, ich liebe dich so sehr. You have been my rock, home, and constant companion for years and I am so thankful for your friendship. To Rosco, you can't read this, but wow, how you've changed our lives. To my romantic soulmate, Meredith, thank you for being my lady. This dissertation happened in large part because of you. Thank you for dragging me away from my computer and reminding me to be more than a student. I love you so much and can't wait to see what the future has in store for us.

Table of Contents

Abstract	6
Introduction	9
Childhood Cancer: Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia and Lymphoblastic Lymphoma	9
Scope, Prevalence, and Impact of Medical Nonadherence	11
Measurement of Adherence to 6-Mercaptopurine Medication in Pediatric ALL and LBL	14
Limitations in Previous Research	15
Factors Associated with Adherence in the Maintenance Phase of Pediatric Cancer Treatment	17
Treatment-Level Factors.	17
Individual-Level Factors Family-Level Factors	18
The Importance of Including Latiny Pediatric Cancer Patients in Clinical Trials	25
Specific Aims Research Questions and Hypotheses	20
Aim 1:	30
Aim 2a:	31
Aim 2b (Exploratory Analyses)	31
Aim 3 (Exploratory Analyses):	32
Methods	32
Study Design	32
Participants	33
Eligibility Criteria	34
Attrition Rates	34
Family-Centered Problem-Solving Intervention	35
Measures	35
Linguistic Translation Procedures.	36
Demographics.	36
Medical Characteristics and Prescribed Medical Treatment	30
Quality of Life	
Beliefs about Medication	39
Depressive Symptoms of Patients and Caregivers	40
Parent-Adolescent Communication and Conflict	41
Quality Control of Data Used in the Proposed Study.	42
Data Analytic Plan	42
Aim 1: Describe Characteristics of Medication Adherence Subgroups.	42
Preliminary Analyses for Aims 2 and 3:	43
Aim 2a: Identification of Predictors of 6MP Medication Adherence	44
Aim 2b (Exploratory Analyses): Examine Potential Between Group Differences of Predictors of	15
OMP Medication Adherence.	45
Quality of Life	45
Results	46
Aim 1: Description of characteristics for each of the three adherence group trajectories across 15 mont	the
in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients	46
Demographic and Medical Characteristics.	46

Individual and Family Level Factors47
Preliminary Analyses Aims 2a and 2b49
Aim 2a. Identifying predictors of 6MP medication adherence group (adherent versus nonadherent) in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients
Caregiver-Reported Communication Model
Aim 2b. Exploratory Analyses: Examine potential between group differences of predictors of 6MP Medication Adherence (adherent vs nonadherent) in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients
Non-Latinx, white Participants
Aim 3. Exploratory Analyses: Examine bidirectional predictive model of quality of life and medication adherence
Adherence Group Membership as Dependent Variable
Discussion
Characteristics of the three adherence group trajectories across 15-months in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients
Identifying predictors of 6MP medication adherence group (adherent versus nonadherent) in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients
Identify possible between group differences of predictors of 6MP medication adherence patterns73
Examining a bidirectional predictive relationship between quality of life and adherence74
Limitations and Future Directions
Conclusion
Table 1. Summary of Data Analyses, Research Aims, Hypotheses, and Purpose of Data Analyses for Aims 1-3. 113
Table 2a. Demographic and Medical Characteristics of Baseline Sample and Trajectory Groups (3 group) 114
Table 4. Group-Based Trajectory Modeling: Weekly Adherence (N = 131) 117
Table 5. Medical, Individual- and Family- Level Factors Across Adherence Groups $(N = 131)$ 118
Table 6. Correlations Between Dependent Variable (Adherent vs. Non-Adherent Group) and Potential Baseline Covariates 119
Table 7. Logistic Regression Models Predicting Adherence Group Membership Outcomes (Aim 2a) 120
Table 9. Logistic Regression Models Predicting Adherence Group Membership Outcomes (Aim 3)122
Figure 1. Group-based trajectories for adherence, measured by electronic monitoring, from baseline to 15 months
Appendix A. Interviewer Instructions for PedsQL Young Child (5-7) Report
Appendix B. Interviewer Instructions for PedsQL Young Child (5-7) Report
Appendix C. Original Study Document Regarding Changes to Beliefs about Medication Measure Administration for Younger Participants (<11years)
Appendix D. Visual Diagram Used with Younger Participants (<11years) for Beliefs about Medicine Scale (BAMS) – Child Version

Abstract

PREDICTING MEDICATION ADHERENCE PATTERNS DURING THE MAINTENANCE

PHASE OF TREATMENT FOR PEDIATRIC LEUKEMIA AND LYMPHOMA: A MODEL

OF INDIVIDUAL- AND FAMILY-LEVEL FACTORS

By Stephanie Romo, M.S.

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy at Virginia Commonwealth University.

Virginia Commonwealth University, 2022

Co-Chairs:

Jennifer Rohan, Ph.D. Assistant Professor Division of Pediatric Hematology-Oncology and Stem Cell Transplantation

and

Rosalie Corona, Ph.D. Professor Department of Psychology

Adherence during the maintenance phase of pediatric cancer treatment is critical to prevent relapse and ensure long-term, event-free survival. Yet, little research has been done to examine individual- and family-level factors that may relate to adherence during the maintenance phase of treatment, particularly among Latinx patients. This is surprising given findings demonstrating that children who miss more than 5% of their prescribed oral chemotherapy medicine, most commonly 6-mercaptopurine (6MP), are 2.5-2.7 times more likely to relapse than children who take 95% or more of their prescribed 6MP. Pediatric cancer patients face unique adherence challenges given the importance of family involvement in children's care. As such, it is important to consider both individual- and family-level factors when examining adherence. **Objective.** Conducted a secondary data analysis to investigate individual- and family-level factors that may predict 6MP medication adherence patterns, in a multisite cohort of pediatric patients diagnosed with acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL) or lymphoblastic leukemia (LBL), in a sample that is 34% Latinx. Methods. Participants included 139 patients ages 7-19 years diagnosed with ALL or LBL, across six centers. Medication adherence was measured daily for 15 months using electronic monitoring of 6MP. At baseline, 6 months, and 15 months, participants reported on individual- (e.g., child depressive symptoms, caregiver depressive symptoms, child/adolescent health beliefs) and family-level (e.g., caregiver-child communication, younger children within the home) factors that might predict adherence patterns. Medical history was evaluated via standardized medical chart reviews at baseline, 6 months, 15 months, which included information on prescribed daily 6MP dose and duration of cancer diagnosis. Results. Results demonstrated characteristic differences between the adherence groups (e.g., age, dose, health beliefs). Results further indicated that developmental age group was the strongest predictor of medication adherence, such that youth in the middle-late adolescence age group were significantly more likely to be in the nonadherent group than youth in the preadolescent or earlymiddle adolescence age groups. Dosage and health beliefs, specifically positive outcome expectancy, also significantly predicted adherence group membership. Preliminary exploratory analyses indicate that predictors of adherence may differ between Latinx and non-Latinx, white patients. These results must be interpreted cautiously as the current study focused on outcomes rather than processes and social stratification. Furthermore, exploratory analyses indicated that adherence and quality of life were not significantly related in the current study, in either direction. **Conclusions.** Older adolescents may be at increased risk for nonadherence, which is an area of major concern warranting future research in this area. Findings also indicate that fostering positive outcome expectancy among youth at the start of maintenance phase may serve to enhance adherence during this phase of treatment. Future work examining adherence behaviors should continue to assess longitudinal individual, family, and medication-level factors.

Introduction

Childhood Cancer: Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia and Lymphoblastic Lymphoma

Advancements in treatment for pediatric cancer over the last five decades has resulted in significant improvements in survival. Overall survival rates for childhood cancer have increased from 58% in 1975 to over 85% in 2020 (Howlader et al., 2020; Jemal et al., 2013). While survival rates continue to vary by cancer type (Howlader et al., 2020), increases in overall survival rates are largely attributed to participation in clinical trials that investigate efficacy and side effects of multimodal cancer treatments (G. T. Armstrong et al., 2016; Brennan et al., 2010; Hudson et al., 2012). Despite these critical improvements in care, cancer remains the second-leading cause of death among youth (Heron, 2019). It is estimated that approximately 1,050 children and 550 adolescents will die from cancer in 2022 (American Cancer Society, 2022; Siegel et al., 2021).

Leukemias are the most common childhood cancers with the most common being acute lymphocytic leukemia (ALL) and acute myeloid leukemia (AML). These cancers of the bone marrow and blood account for roughly 28% of all cancers diagnosed in childhood (American Cancer Society, 2019). Brain and spinal cord tumors are the second most common cancers in children, making up about 26% of childhood cancers (American Cancer Society, 2019). Hodgkin and Non-Hodgkin Lymphomas, cancers of the lymphatic system, are the third most common cancers diagnosed in children (National Cancer Institute, 2020). Lymphoblastic lymphoma (LBL), which is treated similarly to ALL, primarily affects children and accounts for 25% to 30% of all non-Hodgkin lymphomas in children (American Cancer Society, 2016).

While there is ongoing debate concerning whether LBL and ALL are two presentations of the same disease or two distinct diseases, they are commonly considered to be part of a spectrum of malignant lymphoproliferative disorders (Kelly et al., 2018; Reddy & Perkins, 2004). The cancer cells of both ALL and LBL are very young lymphocytes called lymphoblasts (Kelly et al., 2018). Patients with ALL present with at least 25% of their bone marrow made up of lymphoblasts, whereas patients with LBL present with a mass and less than 25% bone marrow lymphoblasts (American Cancer Society, 2016). Similarities in morphology, genetics, and immunophenotypes have resulted in patients with ALL and LBL being treated on similar treatment protocols (Cortelazzo et al., 2017; Reiter et al., 2000; Weiss et al., 1986).

While specific treatment protocols for both ALL and LBL can differ based on staging results (e.g., cancer phenotype, genotype, and risk), treatment protocols consistently involve an intensive phase of cancer treatment followed by a maintenance phase (Asselin et al., 2011; Lau et al., 1998; Pui & Evans, 2006; Reiter et al., 2000). The duration of the intensive phase can range from several months to one year depending on diagnosis, sex, age, response to treatment, and clinical severity (Cortelazzo et al., 2017; Lau et al., 1998; Pai et al., 2008). This intensive phase of cancer treatment typically involves extensive inpatient admissions; four or five medications administered in clinic and during hospitalizations, most of which are administered intravenously; and in some cases, at-home nursing care visits following hospital discharge (Colby-Graham & Chordas, 2003; Pui & Evans, 2006).

The maintenance phase, also referred to as continuation treatment, begins once a patient's ALL or LBL is in remission. The primary goals of the maintenance phase of chemotherapy are to eliminate any residual cancer and prevent disease relapse. The maintenance phase of treatment can last for 2-3 years and involves multiple medications given on an outpatient basis (Cortelazzo et al., 2017; Lau et al., 1998; Pui & Evans, 2006). Maintenance therapy is considered vital for long-term, relapse-free survival for pediatric patients diagnosed with ALL and LBL (Bhatia et al., 2012, 2014, 2015; Kennard et al., 2004; Pritchard et al., 2006).

The maintenance phase necessitates that patients adhere to a long and complex course of treatment (Butow et al., 2010; Kazak et al., 2010; Malbasa et al., 2007; Wu et al., 2018). Throughout maintenance, patients are prescribed several oral medications, some of which are required daily (e.g., oral chemotherapy), weekly (e.g., methotrexate), and monthly (e.g., 5 day course of corticosteroids; Davies & Lilleyman, 1995; Landier, 2011). In addition to these scheduled oral medications, patients take other medications as needed (e.g., pain medication, vitamin D), attend monthly medical follow-ups, and receive monthly injections of vincristine (Kondryn et al., 2011; Malbasa et al., 2007; Pai et al., 2008). A daily dose of oral chemotherapy medication, most commonly 6-mercaptopurine (6MP), is a key element of ALL and LBL treatments often ranging between 550 to 1200 doses over the course of maintenance treatment. 6MP is most commonly administered in pill form and is only available in 50mg tablets. This complex and multifaceted treatment can be very challenging for children, adolescents, and their families (Kondryn et al., 2011; Malbasa et al., 2007; Pai et al., 2008; Pritchard et al., 2006; Wu et al., 2018), ultimately affecting their adherence to treatment recommendations.

Scope, Prevalence, and Impact of Medical Nonadherence

The World Health Organization (WHO), defines adherence as the ability for a patient to take medication as prescribed by a health care provider (WHO, 2003a). When describing patient health behaviors, the term "adherence" is preferred to the term "compliance" (Haynes, 1979; Verma & Rohan, 2020), as the term adherence reduces the implicit reference to the authority or power healthcare providers hold over a patient's health behaviors (i.e., "you must do what I say") and acknowledges the important role of the patient in their own treatment (i.e.., "we both have a part to play in your treatment journey"; Kyngäs, Duffy, et al., 2000; Santer et al., 2014; Verma & Rohan, 2020). Adherence can be differentiated from "concordance," which emphasizes a shared decision among equal partners in a therapeutic alliance (Drotar & Rohan, 2014; Horne, 2006).

However, some recommendations, such as medication treatment regimens, cannot be shared decisions given that patients must follow prescribed treatment regimens reasonably closely to what is recommended to achieve the full benefits of a medication regimen (Osterberg & Blaschke, 2005).

Nonadherence to medical treatments is defined as not completing a treatment regimen as prescribed or recommended by a health care provider (Cortina et al., 2013; Osterberg & Blaschke, 2005; Rapoff, 2010; Rohan et al., 2017). Across pediatric chronic illnesses, nonadherence to prescribed treatment regimens is a significant concern, with nonadherence prevalence rates estimated at 50% or greater among children (Rapoff, 2010; World Health Organization, 2003b) and ranging between 21-63% among adolescents (Butow et al., 2010; Hommel et al., 2009; Kondryn et al., 2011; McGrady & Hommel, 2013). Consequences of nonadherence across chronic illness populations include: increased symptoms, disease relapse, drug resistance, worse treatment outcomes, increased morbidity and mortality, lower health related quality of life, and increased health care utilization (Bae et al., 2011; Cortina et al., 2013; Drotar & Rohan, 2014; Kennard et al., 2004; McGrady & Hommel, 2013; Osterberg & Blaschke, 2005; Pai & Drotar, 2010; Rapoff, 2010; Rohan et al., 2010; Verma & Rohan, 2020; World Health Organization, 2003b). Past work has highlighted that as pill burden (i.e., number of pills taken daily) increases, adherence typically decreases (Schlatter et al., 2016; Silverstein et al., 2014). Furthermore, current literature indicates that adherence rates are typically higher among patients prescribed medication for short-term, acute conditions, and lower for patients whose chronic conditions require long term medication management (Kondryn et al., 2011).

The importance of consistent treatment adherence in the health outcomes of patients with ALL and LBL is underscored in the literature. Nonadherence to cancer treatment is known to impact morbidity and mortality in pediatric patients (Bhatia et al., 2012, 2014; Lau et al., 1998).

Treatment nonadherence may be related to clinical outcomes, such as worse disease prognosis, and increased risk of adverse side effects, disease relapse, late effects of chemotherapy treatment, and mortality (Bhatia et al., 2012, 2014, 2015; Davies & Lilleyman, 1995). Furthermore, research indicates that treatment nonadherence may impact clinical biomarkers (e.g., neutrophil counts and white blood cell counts), which provide information related to a child's ability to fight infections and influence chemotherapy dosing decisions (Bhatia et al., 2015; Haddy et al., 1999; Lau et al., 1998; Lennard et al., 1993; Rivera et al., 2003; Schmiegelow et al., 2014). Dosing titration decisions are largely based on a child's absolute neutrophil count. Given that appropriate dosing of 6MP is critical to achieve optimal medical outcomes and survival, nonadherence to 6MP is cause for major concern (Malbasa et al., 2007).

The current literature elucidates that nonadherence to prescription medication, including 6MP, during the maintenance phase of treatment is common in children and adolescents diagnosed with cancer (Bhatia et al., 2014, 2015; Davies & Lilleyman, 1995; Kondryn et al., 2011; Lau et al., 1998; Psihogios et al., 2021; Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015). Forty-four percent of youth enrolled in a large Children's Oncology Group (COG) study were identified as nonadherent over the six month study period (Bhatia et al., 2012). Moreover, this research group reported that 47% of the relapses observed in the COG cohort were attributable to nonadherence (Bhatia et al., 2012). Additionally, this research group established 95% adherence to 6MP during maintenance phase as a critical cut-off level associated with a decreased risk of relapse (Bhatia et al., 2012, 2015). Specifically, youth who missed more than 5% of their prescribed oral chemotherapy doses were 2.5 to 2.7 times more likely to relapse than youth who were at least 95% adherent to 6MP (Bhatia et al., 2012, 2015). Given the significant impact of nonadherence to 6MP and other oral chemotherapies, the accurate identification of patients struggling with adherence is crucial to facilitate targeted interventions and support.

Measurement of Adherence to 6-Mercaptopurine Medication in Pediatric ALL and LBL

Nonadherence can vary from the occasional missed dose to complete refusal (Bhatia et al., 2014; Rapoff, 2010; Rohan & Winter, 2021; Verma & Rohan, 2020). Accordingly, it is critical to utilize methods that capture granular levels of adherence behaviors. Systematic and reliable objective measurement of treatment adherence in pediatric chronic illness is necessary, as findings demonstrate that medical providers are often unable to accurately detect nonadherence using subjective methods (Morisky et al., 1986; Pruette et al., 2019; Wagner et al., 2001). Patient and caregiver reports also routinely overestimate adherence levels (Kenna et al., 2005; Landier et al., 2017; Lau et al., 1998; Wagner et al., 2001) and often do not align with objective monitoring data (Pruette et al., 2019). Kenna and colleagues (2005) suggest that adherence measures be considered in two categories: 1) direct measures, such as observation of medication ingestion or biological assays; and 2) indirect measures, such as patient-/caregiver-report (subjective), prescription monitoring (objective), pill count (objective), or electronic monitoring (objective). A wide range of adherence measures are accessible; however, each is subject to their own strengths and limitations with biological assays and electronic monitoring often being considered the gold standard for assessing adherence (Drotar & Rohan, 2014; Kondryn et al., 2011; Wu et al., 2013).

Many studies investigating adherence to medication regimens in pediatric ALL and LBL, have relied on physician-, patient-, or caregiver- reported adherence (Kondryn et al., 2011; McGrady & Pai, 2019). However, as noted above, person-reported adherence is often inaccurate and, consequently, not ideal for accurately capturing and targeting nonadherence. Similarly, measuring adherence via pill counts often leads to overestimations of adherence rates and lacks objective data such as date and time medication was administered (Kenna et al., 2005). Conversely, while electronic monitoring data provides information regarding the date and time the medication cap was opened (Kenna et al., 2005; Vrijens et al., 2005), it does not directly

assess ingestion. Moreover, research has found that patients might occasionally open the bottle or remove medication from the bottle, but not actually ingest the medication (Cain et al., 2020; Kenna et al., 2005; Lau et al., 1998; Psihogios et al., 2021). Direct measures such as biological assays often provide the most reliable information about medication adherence; however, these measures are costly, sometimes impractical, and do not provide information about the underlying causes or patterns of nonadherence (Butow et al., 2010; Cain et al., 2020). Thus, Kenna and colleagues (2005) suggest utilizing multiple methods of adherence measures when possible. Using a combination of direct and indirect objective adherence measures can also provide validation of clinical findings, offering more insight into what specific areas patients are struggling with most, which can better inform adherence promotion interventions (Cortina et al., 2013; Rohan et al., 2017; Rohan & Winter, 2021).

Limitations in Previous Research

While past work investigating medication adherence in the maintenance phase has been conducted, they are not without limitations. First, the generalizability of previous work is limited due to small sample sizes (e.g., N = 18 to 68), collection of data from a single site (Buchanan et al., 2014; Davies & Lilleyman, 1995; McGrady & Pai, 2019; Partridge et al., 2002; Pritchard et al., 2006; Ruddy et al., 2009), and lack of representation of minoritized ethnic groups. Particularly underrepresented are Latinx patients. To our knowledge, only three studies examining adherence during the maintenance phase have recruited a 10% or greater Latinx sample and reported on findings specific to Latinx children (Bhatia et al., 2012; Landier et al., 2017; Rohan et al., 2015). This is surprising given that the Latinx population accounted for 16% of the U.S. population in 2010 and 19% in 2020 (N. Jones et al., 2021) and that Latinx pediatric cancer patients are known to have higher rates of disease relapse and mortality (Bhatia et al., 2002; Kadan-Lottick et al., 2003; Milam et al., 2015). Second, previous research has typically relied on provider- or self-

reported adherence measures, which are known to overestimate adherence levels, and few have used combination of direct and indirect objective adherence measures (Kondryn et al., 2011; Lau et al., 1998; McGrady & Pai, 2019). Third, much of the research investigating medication adherence among pediatric patients with ALL and LBL has been cross-sectional or time-limited (e.g., a few weeks to a month), which restricts our understanding of adherence over the course of the maintenance phase (Hawwa et al., 2009; Kondryn et al., 2011; Lau et al., 1998; McGrady & Pai, 2019).

To date, eight studies have enrolled relatively large samples (N = 139 to 900) across multiple sites (Bhatia et al., 2012, 2014, 2015; Kato et al., 2008; Lennard et al., 1995; Rohan et al., 2017; Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015; Wu et al., 2018). The duration of these larger studies ranged from 1 month to 2.5 years. Adherence rates were established via medication refill analysis (Wu et al., 2018), electronic monitoring (Bhatia et al., 2012, 2014, 2015; Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015), biological assays (Lennard et al., 1995; Traore et al., 2006), a combination of self-reported adherence data and metabolite levels (Hawwa et al., 2009) and a combination of electronic monitoring and assay data (Kato et al., 2008; Rohan et al., 2017). Among the studies utilizing these data to evaluate adherence over time, the majority identified patients who were adherent or not adherent using dichotomous metrics and few explored subgroups of children with different trajectories of adherence over time.

To our knowledge, only one study has utilized latent group-based trajectory modeling to identify patterns of nonadherence to 6MP during the maintenance phase (Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015). Rohan et al. (2015) examined linear trajectories of adherence across one-month and identified three mutually exclusive adherence patterns: (1) optimal adherence (e.g., nearly 100% adherence across time), (2) deteriorating/moderate adherence (e.g., decrease from 100% to 60% adherence over time), and (3) chronic nonadherence (e.g., approximately 40% adherence over

time). Furthermore, within these larger, longitudinal studies the relationship between medication adherence and individual- and family-level factors were not explored. For instance, it is possible that different individual- and family-level factors may predict medication adherence. Understanding patterns of adherence and how individual- and family-level factors influence adherence over time is essential to the development of innovative patient- and family-centered interventions to minimize adherence barriers, identify much-needed resources for continued success, and to maximize facilitators to adherence, which will ultimately improve outcomes.

Factors Associated with Adherence in the Maintenance Phase of Pediatric Cancer

Treatment

Adherence to 6MP in the maintenance phase is multifaceted and influenced by several factors. As noted above, much of the work examining adherence in the maintenance phase of pediatric cancer treatment is limited. Furthermore, systematic reviews exploring factors related to adherence have demonstrated that many of the studies examining potential factors were conducted roughly two decades ago and few attempted to determine underlying reasons for nonadherence (Butow et al., 2010; Festa et al., 1992; Gupta & Bhatia, 2017; Lancaster et al., 1997; Lansky et al., 1983; McGrady & Pai, 2019; Partridge et al., 2002; Ruddy et al., 2009; Tebbi et al., 1986). Notwithstanding, the current literature elucidates that adherence patterns for pediatric and adolescent patients with cancer may be related to several distinct factors.

Treatment-Level Factors. Adherence patterns may be associated with treatment-related factors such as disease or treatment duration, insurance, timing of medication administration, and medication dosage (which may serve as a proxy measure of pill burden if the patient is required to take more than one pill in a single administration or medication multiple times a day). Indeed, lower rates of adherence have been associated with treatment related factors such as: when medication is taken (e.g., decreased adherence over weekend compared to weekday; Psihogios et

al., 2021), reliance on Medicaid or the Children's Health Insurance Program (Wu et al., 2018), higher 6MP dosage (Bhatia et al., 2015), and treatment duration (e.g., adherence patterns decrease over time or the longer you have to take a daily oral medication; Bhatia et al., 2012, 2014; Rohan et al., 2015). Adherence is also known to be associated with non-treatment related factors, including individual- and family-level factors.

Individual-Level Factors. Adherence can also be related to several individual-level factors. For example, lower adherence rates have been associated with factors such as lower motivation/decreased mood (Psihogios et al., 2021). There is substantial evidence that patients diagnosed with oncology disorders often report increased psychological distress including higher levels of anxiety and depression, decreased physical activity, increased fatigue, and decreased quality of life (QoL) across their illness trajectories (Armenian et al., 2013; Kahalley et al., 2013; Kazak & Noll, 2015; Paltin et al., 2018). In a study investigating the psychological needs of adolescent and young adult (AYA) cancer survivors, 82% of cancer survivors expressed having at least one concern related to behavioral, cognitive, and emotional domains across their illness trajectories, from diagnosis to survivorship (Paltin et al., 2018). There are a number of factors associated with depressive symptoms that might impact maintenance phase adherence, including feelings of hopelessness (e.g., feeling that treatments are not worthwhile), social withdrawal and/or isolation (e.g., absence of necessary emotional support and assistance from others), and cognitive impairments (e.g., forgetting, errors in self-management; DiMatteo et al., 2000; Drotar & Rohan, 2014; Wu et al., 2010). While the relationship between patient depression and adherence have not been explored in the maintenance phase of pediatric cancer treatment, past work with children with cystic fibrosis demonstrated that increased child depressive symptoms predicted significantly lower rates of adherence to airway clearance (Smith et al., 2010). Similarly, past work with adolescents with inflammatory bowel disease found that youth with

higher anxiety/depressive symptoms reported lower adherence (Gray et al., 2012). As such, exploring youth-reported depressive symptoms as a possible factor related to adherence during maintenance treatment is warranted.

Studies focused on caregivers' psychosocial functioning during cancer treatment have demonstrated similar increases in anxiety, stress, and depression over the course of treatment (Katz et al., 2018; Rosenberg et al., 2014). Although the relationship between caregiver depression and adherence in the maintenance phase has not been explored, past work examining adherence in children with asthma found that higher maternal depressive symptoms were related with forgetting to give their child their medication (Bartlett et al., 2004), less confidence in managing their child's asthma (Bartlett et al., 2004), and decreased adherence (Bartlett et al., 2004; Margolis et al., 2021, 2022). Given caregivers' important involvement in pediatric cancer treatment, including administering their child's medication, it is possible that caregiver depressive symptoms also significantly relate to adherence to 6MP during the maintenance phase.

While patient and caregiver QoL have also been extensively examined over the course of cancer treatment (Armenian et al., 2013; Bakula et al., 2020; DeWalt et al., 2015; Hullmann et al., 2010; Kazak & Barakat, 1997; Klassen et al., 2011; Langeveld et al., 2002; McDougall & Tsonis, 2009; Mullins et al., 2016), our understanding of the relationship between QoL and medication adherence remains limited. Past research examining the relationship between adherence and QoL within samples of children with chronic conditions (e.g., irritable bowel disease, liver transplant, sickle cell disease, asthma), demonstrates a potentially bidirectional relationship. For example, across pediatric chronic conditions, nonadherence may have an impact on QoL as a result of the need to miss school or social activities because of hospitalizations and medical appointments (Rapoff, 2010). Specifically, among pediatric liver transplant recipients, adolescents with lower adherence reported more limitations in social and school activities related to physical, emotional,

and behavioral problems (Fredericks et al., 2008). Additionally, in a sample of pediatric patients with Crohn's, nonadherence to their immunosuppressant medication (e.g., 6MP, 1-2 pills a day), as measured by biological assay, was related to decreased patient-reported physical health QoL (Hommel et al., 2009).

Previous work has also demonstrated that adherence can negatively impact QoL. For example, pediatric patients with Crohn's who reported greater self-reported adherence to their inflammation medication (e.g., 5-ASA, 12-18 pills a day) reported lower overall psychological QoL (Hommel et al., 2009). This is consistent with past work highlighting inverse relationships between routine burden and QoL among pediatric patients with asthma (Fiese et al., 2005) and adherence and QoL among pediatric patients with sickle cell disease (Barakat et al., 2005). Similar relationships may exist between 6MP adherence and QoL among pediatric cancer patients in the maintenance phase of treatment. For example, nausea is a known side effect of 6MP and patients receiving cancer treatment have reported greater nausea than patients off treatment on cancer-specific HRQoL measures (Varni et al., 2002). Thus, it is possible that greater adherence. While the relationship between adherence and QoL has not been explored during the maintenance phase of cancer treatment, it is possible that a bidirectional relationship may also exist among pediatric patients with cancer.

Further, perceived health beliefs (e.g., lower perception of illness severity) can also affect adherence rates (Jamison et al., 1986). A systematic review of qualitative studies exploring caregivers' views of adherence in chronic pediatric conditions, not including cancer, indicated that a main factor associated with adherence are beliefs about the condition or treatment (Santer et al., 2014). Specifically, patients and families reported weighing the perceived effectiveness or necessity of medication versus the fears of side effects and other concerns (Santer et al., 2014).

While past work examining adherence in the maintenance phase of pediatric cancer has not examined how beliefs about medication relate to adherence, it is possible that these beliefs influence children's health behaviors. Indeed, a focus group study exploring adherence barriers among adolescents in the maintenance phase indicated that favorable blood counts after periods of intermittent nonadherence (e.g., missing medication for a week) made them view the medication regimen as less necessary as there were no immediate negative consequences for their health behaviors (Malbasa et al., 2007). As such, patient's health beliefs related to the maintenance phase of treatment, particularly the positive outcomes they expect from adhering or not adhering to treatment, and the negative effects they fear will occur from following their treatment regimen, may impact their adherence over time.

It is well documented that there is individual variability in health behaviors across the illness trajectory, especially within adolescent oncology populations. In fact, lower adherence over the course of treatment is often related to transitioning into adolescence (Bhatia et al., 2012; Jamison et al., 1986; Mancini et al., 2012; Partridge et al., 2002; Reed-Knight et al., 2014). Furthermore, adolescent oncology patients often report increased neurocognitive deficits, including deficits in executive functioning, memory, concentration, and attention, which may ultimately lead to worse adherence patterns (Evan & Zeltzer, 2006; Gutiérrez-Colina et al., 2016; Kazak & Noll, 2015). Adolescent patients with cancer also have unique developmental challenges compared to their younger peers (Landier, 2011). Both pediatric and adolescent patients report increased psychological distress, adjustment difficulties, and decreased quality of life; however, adolescent patients often report additional difficulties specific to this challenging developmental period, including: a threatened sense of safety and reduced security, feelings of loss of control, body image concerns, decreased self-esteem and modified sense of self, difficulties with interpersonal relationships, disruptions in daily life (e.g., academics, employment), increased

caregiver-adolescent conflict, and a threatened sense of independence (Evan & Zeltzer, 2006; Sisk et al., 2019; C. E. Wakefield et al., 2010). The developmental difficulties of transitioning from middle to late adolescence are often amplified for adolescents with chronic illnesses. In fact, across pediatric chronic illness populations, many emerging adolescents and their parents report difficulties with balancing parental monitoring and support while avoiding unnecessary reminders that seem like trivial "nagging" and ultimately result in adolescent rebellion (Mulvaney et al., 2008; Naimi et al., 2009; Rohan & Winter, 2021; Taddeo et al., 2008). Moreover, parents often report ongoing difficulties between supporting adolescent autonomy while minimizing risk for prematurely transferring responsibility for self-management completely to the adolescent (Peterson-Sweeney et al., 2003; Reed-Knight et al., 2014). Additionally, past work has demonstrated that children's perceptions of caregiver involvement evolve across developmental phases (Taylor et al., 2010). As such, developmental phase during the maintenance phase of treatment is an important variable to consider as a potential predictor of adherence behaviors.

Particularly among adolescents, patients found to be nonadherent to their cancer treatment regimen reported higher levels of depression, lower self-esteem, higher levels of caregiver-child relationship discord (e.g., poor communication, increased conflict), and incongruent reports of home environment/family functioning patterns between adolescents and their parents (Kennard et al., 2004). Simultaneously, research demonstrates that adherence rates can be positively impacted by targeted interventions, such as daily reminders (Psihogios et al., 2021) and playing video games focused on managing cancer treatment and the common issues associated with managing such a complex regimen (Kato et al., 2008). As such, identifying and understanding the individual- and family-level factors related to adherence may better inform future intervention development geared at addressing these modifiable factors related to adherence.

Family-Level Factors. When considering family-level factors in children's adherence, it is clear that pediatric treatment adherence is impacted by unique challenges due to the critical importance of family involvement in care (Drotar & Rohan, 2014; Riekert & Drotar, 2000; Rohan & Winter, 2021). Children depend on their caregivers in numerous ways, as caregivers are often responsible for acquiring, dispensing, and monitoring medications. Typically, as children age and demonstrate increased responsibility, autonomy, and independence, treatment responsibilities become shared between adolescents and their caregivers. Past work has highlighted that behavioral challenges related to adherence during cancer treatment can evolve as children age (Landier, 2011). For example, babies may have difficulties swallowing medication, young children may dislike the taste of oral medication, and adolescents may begin to refuse medications. As children begin to transition into adolescence, their desire for autonomy may increase, while their ability to understand long-term consequences are still developing (Landier, 2011).

Prior research has hypothesized that caregiver-child relationship dynamics, including a lack of communication and increased conflict, between caregivers and adolescents regarding who is responsible for monitoring or administering medication may be related to lower adherence rates in adolescence (Tebbi, 1993). Indeed, past work exploring adherence to medication among adolescents with chronic illnesses, including pediatric cancer, found that positive family relationships and open communication supported adherence (Jamison et al., 1986; Kennard et al., 2004; Kyngäs, Kroll, et al., 2000; Rohan & Winter, 2021). Similarly, families with higher conflict and/or poorer communication styles, had higher rates of nonadherence (DiMatteo, 2004). Accordingly, considering youth's family context in the form of caregiver-child communication and conflict dynamics is critical when examining factors that may relate to adherence during the maintenance phase of treatment.

Another important factor to consider when assessing youth's family context is the makeup of their home, as it often shapes family daily life. Past research examining treatment nonadherence in youth with chronic medical conditions that require daily medication (e.g., asthma, diabetes, HIV) found that parents often report feeling as though adherence behaviors need to be considered in the context of balancing the everyday needs of their child with a chronic illness within the daily needs of the family (Rohan & Winter, 2021; Santer et al., 2014; Verma & Rohan, 2020). This balancing often involves considering the needs of other children and members in the home. It has been posited that the individualized needs of siblings can complicate family routines around medication management in homes where a child has a chronic illness (Fiese et al., 2005). Furthermore, past reports indicate that caregivers note the stress of getting their children to school in the morning as a barrier to antiretroviral medication adherence in young children infected with HIV (K. J. Roberts, 2005). It is possible that the presence of children or siblings in the home who are younger than the patient, and potentially need more caregiver attention and support, causes competing demands for caregivers trying to maintain family routines around medication management (Fiese et al., 2005). While this past work was not specific to children in treatment for pediatric cancer, it is possible that caregivers may weigh similar factors when managing daily medications regimens in the maintenance phase. Indeed, prior work found that the number of siblings in the home was negatively correlated with cancer treatment adherence (Tebbi et al., 1986). Although factors such as caregiver-child communication and number of younger siblings/children in the home have not been explored during maintenance phase of cancer treatment, it is possible that these family-level factors may impact youths' adherence.

Significant economic, ethnic, and racial disparities in clinical outcomes for pediatric patients diagnosed with cancer are well documented (Bhatia, 2011; Bhatia et al., 2012; Buchanan

et al., 2014; Pritchard et al., 2006). Having a child diagnosed with pediatric cancer could have negative impacts on the entire family system, including: an impact on parent/caregiver employment, finances, and sources of emotional and social support (Kazak et al., 2015; Wiener et al., 2015). Additionally, minoritized children may have an increased risk for medication toxicities, which may contribute to increased family stress and a higher risk of nonadherence (Bhatia, 2011; Bhatia et al., 2012). In fact, longitudinal data from a large cohort of children with leukemia (N = 575) demonstrated those from high poverty areas were more likely to experience inferior overall survival rates compared to patients from low poverty areas (Bona, 2018). Furthermore, some past work has indicated varying levels of adherence among minoritized and non-minoritized youth with cancer (i.e., Latinx, Black, and Asian; Bhatia et al., 2012, 2014), while other work has found no ethnic group differences (Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015). Moreover, while exploring the relationship between demographic factors (e.g., family structure, household income, parental education) and adherence rates within the COG cohort, Bhatia and colleagues (2012, 2014) demonstrated that these associations can vary across racial/ethnic groups. For example, while parental education was significantly related to adherence among Black (maternal education) and non-Latinx white (paternal education) children, it was not related to adherence among Asian (Bhatia et al., 2014) or Latinx children (Bhatia et al., 2012). Moreover, while Black and non-Latinx white children had higher adherence in single-parent/single-child households than in "nuclear family" households (Bhatia et al., 2014), Latinx children in single-parent households had lower adherence rates (Bhatia et al., 2012). Lastly, while household income impacted Asian patients' adherence, household income was not related to adherence among Black, Latinx, or non-Latinx white children (Bhatia et al., 2012, 2014). Of note, Bhatia and colleagues did not consider the intersection between race and ethnicity (Bhatia et al., 2014); thus, it is unclear if any of the Black or Asian children in their sample were also Latinx. Furthermore,

while this work indicates that demographic factors may differentially affect adherence in these diverse groups, these demographic level factors do not shed light on the mechanisms or underlying causes of these relationships. Nevertheless, these results highlight the importance of improving our understanding of which factors influence adherence not just among the greater pediatric cancer population, but within racial and ethnic groups.

The Importance of Including Latinx Pediatric Cancer Patients in Clinical Trials

Simply comparing rates of adherence across racial and ethnic groups is not enough to understand the nuances of adherence and nonadherence in these unique groups. Despite guidelines calling for the inclusion of minoritized youth in clinical trials and cancer research (National Institutes of Health, 2001), the current literature on childhood cancer patients indicates that those from diverse racial and ethnic backgrounds are seldomly included (Aristizabal et al., 2015; Burke et al., 2007; Chen et al., 2014; Faulk et al., 2020; Ford et al., 2008; Samuel et al., 2020; Sateren et al., 2002; Underwood, 2000). Particularly underrepresented are Latinx childhood cancer patients (Carney et al., 2020; Munet-Vilaró, 2004; Samuel et al., 2020; Walsh & Ross, 2003). Although systematic reviews have reported on Latinx cancer patients' outcomes, this work has largely focused on adulthood breast cancer (Samuel et al., 2020). The lack of representation of Latinx childhood cancer patients has been attributed to exclusion based on language requirements, barriers to participation, and issues reporting racial/ethnic categories (Aristizabal et al., 2015; Giuliano et al., 2000; Gray et al., 2014; Walsh & Ross, 2003; Yancey et al., 2006).

While total cancer rates for Latinx children are lower than their non-Latinx white counterparts, incidents of ALL are approximately 20% higher among Latinx children (Miller et al., 2018). Additionally, Latinx children are known to have lower rates of leukemia survivorship (Bhatia et al., 2002; Kadan-Lottick et al., 2003; Miller et al., 2018) and may be less likely to

access survivorship clinic follow-up care (Isaac et al., 2020; Klosky et al., 2008; Milam et al., 2015). These incongruences have been closely associated with socioeconomic status, insurance status, and access to quality health care (Bhatia et al., 2002; Miller et al., 2018). Due to disparities in access to healthcare, Latinx children diagnosed with cancer are often underserved and understudied (Cain et al., 2020; Jones et al., 2010).

Available data regarding adherence among Latinx children in the maintenance phase of treatment is limited (Bhatia et al., 2012; Landier et al., 2017; Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015). Among the two studies examining adherence rates over time, one study reported lower rates of adherence among Latinx children when compared to non-Latinx white children (Bhatia et al., 2012), while the second did not find racial/ethnic differences related to adherence (Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015). Of note, Bhatia and colleagues (2012) found that Latinx children in the COG cohort were at a 2.6-fold increased risk of disease relapse compared to non-Latinx white children. While past work has posited that the increased rate of relapse among Latinx children may be due to lower rates of medical adherence and follow-up visit attendance (Pritchard et al., 2006; Solari, 2014), Bhatia and colleagues (2012) demonstrated that risk of relapse differed by level of adherence. Specifically, while risk of relapse was comparable between Latinx and non-Latinx white children at adherence levels less than 90%, Latinx patients continued to demonstrate higher risk of relapse at adherence rates exceeding 90% (Bhatia et al., 2012). Investigators hypothesized that even in the presence of adequate systemic exposure to 6MP, underlying genetic factors may influence relapse risk among Latinx children (Bhatia et al., 2012).

Given that Latinx children who are adherent to their medication regimen continue to be at an increased risk of relapse, promoting and maintaining adherence among Latinx children is critical to help reduce modifiable risk factors associated with worse health outcomes. The third

study that examined adherence during the maintenance phase of treatment and recruited a 37% Latinx sample focused on a comparison of self-report and electronic monitoring of 6MP intake in childhood ALL (Landier et al., 2017). Results indicated that Latinx caregivers overreported adherence rates when compared to non-Latinx white caregivers (Landier et al., 2017). While reasons for overreporting were not explored, these results indicate that objective measures of adherence may help to better capture adherence within this population. A better understanding of adherence among Latinx pediatric cancer patients is needed to inform care and strengthen intervention relevancy to patients and their families (Bava et al., 2017; Coard et al., 2007; Munet-Vilaró, 2004). As such, the current study is poised to make a significant contribution to the literature with regards to understanding health behaviors and outcomes of Latinx children diagnosed with cancer in the maintenance phase of cancer treatment.

Rationale and Significance of the Current Study

The primary focus of the current study was to identify individual- and family-level predictors of medication adherence patterns during the maintenance phase of treatment for pediatric ALL and LBL patients ages 7-19 years (N = 139). Adherence to 6MP medication is critically important for the survival and long-term success of pediatric ALL and LBL patients. 6MP is an oral medication that is administered daily and can be feasibly and reliably monitored with measures such as electronic monitors (e.g., MEMS: AARDEX Corporation, Palo Alto, CA) and pharmacological measures such as biological assays. Prior research with this same cohort of pediatric patients (N = 139) demonstrated that electronic monitoring and pharmacological measures of 6MP both validly and reliably described treatment adherence patterns over the course of 15-months within this sample (Rohan et al., 2017). Additionally, this past work established that results of the electronic monitoring data were directly related to the results of a pharmacological measure of treatment adherence. Those with low metabolite levels of 6MP

also had much lower adherence rates based on electronic monitoring and those with metabolite profiles indicating optimal adherence also had much higher adherence results (Rohan et al., 2017). Thus, electronic monitoring data is a valid indicator of 6MP adherence patterns over time in this sample and served as the adherence metric in the current study.

Prospective studies of adherence have generally noted deterioration in treatment adherence over time (Bhatia et al., 2012; Lau et al., 1998; Pai et al., 2008; Pritchard et al., 2006), but little is known about patterns and changes in 6MP medication adherence over time. Additionally, the relationship between individual- and family-level factors that may relate to adherence during the maintenance phase of treatment for pediatric cancer have largely been unexplored. Furthermore, this cohort of pediatric patients was intentionally recruited from sites known to serve Latinx communities to better understand adherence within this population. As such, this study addressed several limitations of previous research by using objective adherence data to describe the relationship between medication adherence and individual- and family-level factors over 15 months, within a sample that is 34% Latinx.

Past work has demonstrated that adherence can be related to individual-level factors such as health beliefs (Malbasa et al., 2007; Santer et al., 2014), child and parent emotional functioning (Kennard et al., 2004; Lansky et al., 1983; Psihogios et al., 2021), and family-level factors such as caregiver-child communication and conflict (Kennard et al., 2004; Kyngäs, Kroll, et al., 2000; Rohan & Winter, 2021) and number siblings (Tebbi et al., 1986). The current study expanded our understanding of how these factors might predict adherence patterns in the maintenance phase of pediatric cancer.

Furthermore, past work exploring the relationship between quality of life and medication adherence is limited. Likewise, the directionality of the relationship between quality of life and medication adherence is not well understood (Pai & Drotar, 2010). Past work within pediatric

populations with chronic illnesses (Barakat et al., 2005; Fiese et al., 2005; Fredericks et al., 2008; Hommel et al., 2009) indicate a potentially bidirectional relationship. As such, the current study aims to examine a bidirectional model of adherence predicting quality of life and quality of life predicting adherence; to better understand the relationship between quality of life and medication adherence during the maintenance phase of pediatric cancer.

Specific Aims, Research Questions, and Hypotheses

The current study has three proposed aims. See *Table* 1 for a description of the aims, hypotheses, and proposed data analyses. Prior research in this cohort of pediatric patients with ALL and LBL, aged 7-19 years, demonstrated three mutually exclusive patterns of treatment adherence over time, both across one month (Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015) and across 15-months (Rohan & Geaney, 2018) of observation (*Figure 1*): optimal adherence (e.g., nearly 100% adherence across time), moderate adherence (e.g., average of 60% adherence over time), and (3) chronic nonadherence (e.g., approximately 40% adherence over time). The current study aims to extend past work describing adherence patterns during the maintenance phase of treatment across the first month (Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015) and across 15-months (Rohan & Geaney, 2018) of adherence monitoring by further describing and examining individual and family-level predictors of 6MP adherence trajectories across 15 months.

Aim 1: Aim 1 was to describe the characteristics of patients following different adherence patterns across 15 months (i.e., optimal adherence, moderate adherence, chronic nonadherence). We hypothesized that youth in the moderate adherence and chronic nonadherence groups would be older than youth in the optimal adherence group. We also hypothesized that 6MP dosage would be variable across the three groups, with youth in the optimal adherence group having the lowest 6MP dose (i.e., less pill burden), youth in the moderate adherence group having the second lowest dose, and youth in the chronic

nonadherence group having the highest dose (i.e., greatest pill burden). This was a variable of interest given that the number of daily 6MP pills increases as the dosage increases ultimately leading to increased pill burden.

Due to the small sample sizes of both the chronic nonadherence (n = 17) and moderate adherence (n = 36) subgroups relative to the optimal adherence subgroup (n = 88), the chronic nonadherence and moderate adherence groups were combined into a single subgroup, referred to as the "nonadherent group," for all analyses discussed in Aims 2-3. The optimal adherence group was referred to as the "adherent group."

Aim 2a: Aim 2a was to identify predictors of 6MP medication adherence patterns in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients. We hypothesized that higher levels of caregiver and patient depression, greater number of younger siblings/children in the home, and higher beliefs of negative outcomes from taking medication would predict membership in the nonadherent group. We further hypothesized that more frequent communication, greater intent to adhere to treatment, and higher beliefs of positive outcomes from taking medication would predict membership in the adherent group.

Aim 2b (Exploratory Analyses): Aim 2b was an exploratory analysis to examine whether predictors of 6MP medication adherence differed between ethnic groups (i.e., Latinx, non-Latinx, white), similar to past work (Bhatia et al., 2012, 2014). Given past work demonstrated differences in adherence patterns across several demographic, individual, and family-level factors, we hypothesized that predictors of adherence might differ between Latinx patients and non-Latinx, white patients. Moreover, given that past research with this cohort (Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015) did not find adherence differences across ethnic groups at one month, we do not have specific directions for these relationships.

Aim 3 (Exploratory Analyses): Multivariate models were used to examine bidirectional relationships between quality of life and 6MP adherence in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients during the maintenance phase of treatment. We hypothesized that behavioral patterns of nonadherence would predict lower total quality of life and lower rates of nausea. A second model was examined to determine if total quality of life and nausea-specific quality of life predicted adherence subgroup membership. It was hypothesized that quality of life (total, nausea-specific) would predict adherence subgroup membership, such that, those with high rates of total quality of life would be less likely to belong to the nonadherent subgroup and that those with higher rates of nausea would likely belong to the adherent subgroup.

Methods

Study Design

This research study was a secondary analysis of data collected as part of two studies, separately funded by the National Cancer Institute (1R01CA119162 to Drotar; 1F31CA168307 to Rohan). This prospective, multisite randomized controlled trial investigated a family-centered problem-solving intervention to promote medication adherence among pediatric cancer patients who were in remission and completing the maintenance phase of treatment. Adherence, psychosocial, and medical data were collected as part of this 15-month longitudinal RCT. The current research study focused on identifying individual- and family-level factors that predicted adherence patterns using electronic monitoring technologies. The proposed study aims, and data analytic plan are separate from the prior research proposed in the original grant submissions and the subsequent published papers from that grant. The research strategy, aims, and data proposed here are unique to this dissertation research.

Per HIPAA guidelines at the respective study sites, families were first contacted by their medical provider via letter or in-person to gain permission for the study team to approach the

family about the study. If families did not opt out of being contacted, they were approached by study coordinators at each site to obtain parental permission and consent and assent from children and adolescents ages 11 years and older. Verbal assent was obtained from patients 10 years and younger. Of the 171 patients and families approached to participate, 18.7% (n = 32) refused to participate for the following reasons: being too busy (n = 12), not interested (n = 19), or having no transportation (n = 1). Past comparisons of patients' and families who participated in the study with those who did not participate indicated negligible associations with respect to patients' age (d = -0.003) and gender (F = 0.09, p = 0.22; Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015). However, there was a moderate association in participation rates by ethnic group: non-Latinx, white patients' and families refused participation more often (9.4%) compared to Latinx (3.5%) and non-Latinx, racially minoritized (5.8%) patients' and families (V = 0.23; p = 0.01; Rohan et al., 2017).

Participants

Participants were 139 children and adolescents ages 7-19 years who were diagnosed with ALL or LBL and their primary caregivers. All patients were expected to complete at least one cycle (84 days) of maintenance treatment prior to completing baseline measures. Patients and their caregivers were followed at six medical centers across the United States. Ethnicity distributions were largely representative of each clinic's sample. The parent study included two sites that predominately served the Latinx community and who had multilingual research coordinators and interventionists (Children's Hospital Los Angeles, Children's Medical Center Dallas). As such, within the sample 75 (54.0%) identified as non-Latinx, white; 16 (11.5%) identified as non-Latinx, racially minoritized; and 48 (34.5%) identified as Latinx.

At baseline, the mean age of the sample was 12.29 years (SD = 3.44, range 7-19 years). Sixty-eight percent of patients identified as male, while 32% identified as female. This is

characteristic of this type of diagnosis, which is known to affect more males than females. Duration of cancer diagnosis at baseline ranged from 0.68 to 2.27 years. Demographic and medical characteristics of the baseline sample are provided in *Table 2a*. Study procedures were approved by each site's Institutional Review Board.

Eligibility Criteria

To be eligible for study participation, participants were required to be diagnosed with ALL or LBL in remission, prescribed a daily dosage of 6-mercaptopurine (6MP) oral medication, and finished with at least one cycle (84 days) of the maintenance phase of therapy for ALL and LBL. Patients were excluded from recruitment efforts if they were diagnosed with a comorbid chronic condition requiring burdensome treatments (e.g., cystic fibrosis) or diagnosed with an intellectual disability or psychiatric condition making it difficult to complete study procedures. At time of study recruitment, additional eligibility criteria were reviewed with patients and families. Participants were excluded from study participation (n = 7) if they were: involved in foster care or did not have a primary caregiver available to participate (n = 2) or had known plans to relocate to another area requiring transfer of all medical care prior to study completion (n = 5).

Attrition Rates

Past work examining attrition rates of the current sample (Rohan et al., 2017) indicated 12 participants (8.6%) dropped out of the study due to: disease relapse (n = 9, 75%), completing maintenance therapy prior to study completion (n = 1, 8.3%), and relocation/transfer of care to a new hospital (n = 2, 16.7%). Of these families, 8.3% (n = 1) completed baseline measures, 33.3% (n = 4) completed 3 months measures, 25% (n = 3) completed 6 months measures, 25% (n = 3) completed 9 months measures, and 8.3% (n = 1) completed 12 months measures. Those who dropped out of the study did not significantly differ from those who remained in the study with

respect to patients' cumulative behavioral adherence rates, age, and gender (p > 0.05). However, Latinx patients (n = 8) dropped out more frequently than non-Latinx, white (n = 3) and non-Latinx, racially minoritized (n = 1) patients (V = 0.22; p = 0.04).

Family-Centered Problem-Solving Intervention

Following the baseline study visit, youth and their primary caregivers were randomized in equal numbers to one of two groups using a stratified random permuted blocks scheme design: Family Problem Solving Training Intervention (FPST) (n = 69) or Current Psychosocial Care (CPC) (n = 70; Ko et al., 2021). The primary aim of the RCT involved testing the efficacy of an FPST intervention that addressed barriers to treatment adherence, including enhancing adolescent and family problem-solving strategies, facilitating caregiver-adolescent communication and collaboration, and using behavioral reinforcement to enhance problemsolving skills. The FPST intervention model was a family-based approach designed to address specific barriers to medication adherence that were commonly experienced by youth with cancer and their families. The FPST included five in-person visits and two phone visits that were designed to enhance the durability of intervention effects. The essential features of the intervention model involved the promotion of caregiver-adolescent problem-solving and team work in developing solutions to specific barriers to medication adherence, which were identified during the intervention sessions; improving youth-caregiver communication around cancer treatment and promoting development of collaborative strategies to improve medication adherence; promoting parental support and monitoring of medication adherence; and utilizing behavioral strategies to reinforce adherence to treatment, including engagement and enhancement of motivation and problem solving methods (Ko et al., 2021; Nezu et al., 1989). Measures
Linguistic Translation Procedures. Twenty-nine parents and six teens completed measures in Spanish. Existing, validated Spanish-language measures were utilized when available. Measures not available in Spanish were translated for the current study. Materials were translated using a back-translation and forward-translation approach to maintain construct and conceptual equivalence (Knight et al., 2009; Sireci et al., 2006). Consistent with past studies involving Latinx pediatric cancer patients and their families (Meeske et al., 2004; Sahler et al., 2005; Varni et al., 2002), conceptual equivalence (e.g., consistent construct meaning across languages) was evaluated (MAPI Research Institute, 2019). Principal investigators at the Los Angeles and Dallas sites worked closely to ensure that translated materials were applicable to the families at each site. Similar to a prior multisite problem-solving intervention program in pediatric oncology that used an index dialect (Sahler et al., 2005), the Mexican dialect was utilized across measures, as the majority of Latinx patients and families in Los Angeles and Dallas were of Mexican origin. Clarifications for Spanish speakers from other countries were provided, as needed.

Demographics. Caregivers completed a demographics form at baseline and an updated form at 15 months. Information was collected about youth (age, gender, grade, race, ethnicity, birth order, medical history), their caregiver, and family socioeconomic status (caregiver age, sex, relationship to child, marital status, occupation, educational background, and income). Due to the numerous developmental milestones that occur between the ages of 7 years and 19 years, developmentally appropriate age groups were examined. These age groups included: pre-adolescence (7–9.99 years), early-middle adolescence (10-14.99 years), and middle-late adolescence (15-19 years). Baseline demographics were utilized in the current study.

Medical Characteristics and Prescribed Medical Treatment. Medical charts were reviewed at quarterly intervals (baseline, 3, 6, 9, 12, and 15 months) using standardized forms to

obtain information. Data collected included information on prescribed treatment regimens: medication type, dose, and timing of administration. It is notable that 6MP is only available in 50mg pills. As such, dosage provides us with a proxy measure for pill count and, consequently, pill burden. Prescribed medical treatment was standardized across all sites based on treatment protocols for ALL and LBL implemented by the Children's Oncology Group (COG), which facilitated data collection across each site. Information regarding the prescribed treatment regimen was used to operationalize nonadherence (e.g., discrepancy between the daily dosage of 6MP versus what had been taken by the patient as measured by electronic monitoring). Similar procedures have been used in previous research studies of adherence (Hommel et al., 2018; Quittner et al., 2000; Rapoff & Calkins-Smith, 2020; Rohan et al., 2010, 2013).

Electronic Monitoring of 6MP. An electronic monitoring device (i.e., the Medication Event Monitoring System (MEMS®) from the AARDEX Corporation, Palo Alto, CA) was used to monitor daily adherence to 6MP oral medication across 15 months. The MEMS® system is a prescription bottle that contains a micro-electronic chip in the cap, which registers dates and times when the bottle is opened and closed. Time-stamped medication events were stored in the MEMS® device and transferred to a program (i.e., PowerView) that records the daily history of medication taking. This information can be exported to statistical programs for analysis.

Patients and families were aware of adherence monitoring but were not given feedback regarding their medication adherence. Patients and families were instructed to take their 6MP only from the MEMS® bottle for the duration of the study, not to open the bottle unless they are taking a dose of medication at that time, and to close the bottle immediately after removing the prescribed dose. A standardized form was used during each download to capture information regarding extra openings, refills, and periods of nonuse during the previous three-month period. Adherence was defined as the number of times that oral medication was taken as prescribed

(Hommel et al., 2018; Lau et al., 1998). Electronic monitoring of oral medication usage has been used by several investigators to study medication adherence in a range of pediatric chronic illnesses (Hommel et al., 2018; Rapoff, 2010; Rapoff & Calkins-Smith, 2020; Wu et al., 2013), including ALL and LBL (Kondryn et al., 2009; Lau et al., 1998; Rohan et al., 2017; Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015). Past work evaluating group based trajectory modeling for the current sample identified three distinct trajectories of adherence for 131 youth in the sample (Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015). As such, the analytic sample for adherence group differences was 131 at baseline.

During the quarterly MEMS downloads, research assistants collected information from patients and families about difficulties with using the MEMS cap, including any difficulties that were experienced when using the MEMS cap as a proxy to an already established medication administration system such as a pill box. Families who used the MEMS Cap with an already established medication administration system were asked to open the MEMS cap each time that medication was removed from the other medication administration system. Electronic monitoring data for families in either group who indicated difficulties with using the MEMS cap were coded as a "non-monitored period" (i.e., missing data as this period did not reflect adherence or nonadherence patterns). Families in either group who indicated that they opened the MEMS device each time that a pill was ingested or removed from a medication bottle or pill box were included in all data analyses. Electronic monitoring data for patients and families who had periods of nonadherence but did not indicate difficulties with using the MEMS cap were included in the analyses and data was captured as true nonadherence. Patients and families who opted to use a pill box system to limit existing difficulties they were having with taking medication as prescribed were permitted to do so. The medical team corroborated reports of nonadherence difficulties. Given information regarding established patterns of nonadherence for proxy users and the level

of quality control in place for electronic monitoring data, the electronic monitoring data reflected here is likely an accurate representation of adherence rates over time. Thus, MEMS user type was not included as a covariate in data analyses.

Quality of Life. Health-related quality of life (HRQoL) was assessed using the 27-item, modular instrument, PedsQL 3.0 Cancer Module (Varni et al., 2002). There are three agespecific versions: young child (5-7), child (8-12), and teen (13-18). Caregiver-proxy and children/teen self-reports were collected via paper-pencil format at baseline, 6 months, and 15 months. At those same timepoints, younger children (7 years) were administered the PedsQL 3.0 Cancer Module via a standardized interview format conducted by research assistants (Appendix A); the interview scale was consistent with the standard format for administration. The PedsQL 3.0 Cancer Module was specifically designed to measure HRQoL in pediatric cancer populations. These measures assess total HRQoL and 8 separate domains of HRQoL. In addition to total HRQoL scores, the Nausea subscale domain was utilized in this study. Items include: 'I become sick to my stomach when I have medical treatments,' 'I feel too sick to my stomach to eat.' Responses were recorded on a Likert scale ranging from (0) never a problem to (4) almost *always* a problem, for caregiver-proxy and adolescent self-report measures. Young child (7 years) interview responses were anchored from (0) not at all to (2) a lot, using smiley faces (Appendix B). Scores were transformed to a 0–100 scale, with higher scores indicating more positive HRQoL. Cronbach's alpha for whole sample, Latinx sample, and non-Latinx sample, at baseline, 6 months, and 15 months are presented in *Table 3*.

Beliefs about Medication. The BAMS is a 59-item scale that asks respondents to rate, on a 7-point Likert scale, how much they agree or disagree with statements about their illness and its treatment. The BAMS was administered to youth at baseline, 6 months, and 15 months to assess beliefs about medication over time. Younger children (<11 years) were administered the

BAMS through an interview format (Appendix C) with research assistants utilizing visual aids (i.e., smiley faces) to anchor responses (Appendix D). Adolescents (≥11 years) completed the BAMS independently via paper-pencil format. The endpoint anchors of the scale were (1) *strongly disagree* and (7) *strongly agree*, except for four intent items, which had the anchors of (1) *definitely not likely* and (4) *definitely likely*. The BAMS included four subscales: Perceived Threat (PT; e.g. 'I do not think my illness is a serious illness'), Positive Outcome Expectancy (POE; e.g. 'If I take my medicine the way the doctors say I should, it helps keep me feeling well'), Negative Outcome Expectancy (NOE; e.g. 'The side effects of my medicine are so bad that I do not want to take it'), and Intent to Adhere (IA; e.g. 'I want to take every dose of my medicine the way the doctor says I should'). Lower scores on the NOE and PT subscales reflect fewer adherence barriers. Higher scores on POE and IA subscales reflect fewer adherence barriers. Subscale scores were utilized when examining patients' beliefs about medication. Cronbach's alpha for whole sample, Latinx sample, and non-Latinx sample, at baseline, 6 months, and 15 months are presented in *Table 3*.

Depressive Symptoms of Patients and Caregivers. Depressive symptoms were assessed with the Children's Depression Inventory (CDI; patients) and Beck Depression Inventory (BDI; caregivers) at baseline, 6 months, and 15 months. The CDI is a 27-item, reliable and valid youth self-report measure (Kovacs, 1992) that has been used to successfully identify depression in clinical samples of children and adolescents diagnosed with a chronic illness and referred from medical specialty clinics (Shemesh et al., 2005). Each item offers three sentence response options, unique to each item, which are scored as 0, 1, or 2. As such, total raw scores range from 0 to 54, with higher scores reflecting greater levels of depression. CDI raw scores of ≥ 11 are often used as a predetermined cutoff suggesting significant symptoms (Germann et al., 2014; Shemesh et al., 2005). Standardized T-scores, based on population norms (Kovacs, 1985,

1992), were used for descriptive analyses, consistent with past work in pediatric cancer populations (Germann et al., 2014). Cronbach's alpha for whole sample, Latinx sample, and non-Latinx sample, at baseline, 6 months, and 15 months are presented in *Table 3*.

The Beck Depression Inventory (BDI), a 21-item self-report rating inventory, was used to measure caregiver symptoms and attitudes characteristic of depression (Beck et al., 1961). Respondents are asked to select the statement in each item group that best describes how they have been feeling in the past week, including today. Each item offers 4 sentence response options, which are scored 0, 1, 2, or 3. Total scores range from 0 to 63. Scores higher than 20 indicate a clinical level of depression. Cronbach's alpha for whole sample, Latinx sample, and non-Latinx sample, at baseline, 6 months, and 15 months are presented in *Table 3*.

Parent-Adolescent Communication and Conflict. The Parent-Adolescent Conflict Scale (PAC), a brief version of the Issues Checklist (IC; Robin & Foster, 1989) was completed by children and caregivers separately at baseline, 6 months, and 15 months. The PAC assessed general family communication by asking about 15 issues commonly discussed in adolescence (e.g., which friends they can spend time with, what they can watch on television, chores around the house). For each issue, the respondent was asked whether the issue was discussed in the past 2 weeks and if so, how many times the issue was discussed and how intense the discussions were. Frequency of communication was recorded on a 4-point Likert scale from (1) not often to (4) very often. For this study, a total frequency value was derived by totaling discussion frequency scores across the 15 items. Possible total discussion frequency values ranged from 0 (no items discussed) to 60 (every item discussed very often). Not discussing an item was coded as 0. Intensity (or level of conflict) was reported on a 5-point Likert scale from (1) calm to (5) very angry. Mean intensity was computed by dividing the frequency total by the number of issues discussed, to assess average conflict across issues. Total discussion frequency Cronbach's

alphas for whole sample, Latinx sample, and non-Latinx sample, at baseline, 6 months, and 15 months are presented in *Table 3*. Cronbach's alphas could not be calculated for the mean intensity subscale given the variability in the number of items discussed between individual respondents.

Quality Control of Data Used in the Proposed Study. All study data was sent to CCHMC (the Central Coordinating Site) and was cleaned by research coordinators in Cincinnati under the supervision of J. Rohan. Electronic monitoring data was reviewed for quality and data integrity and issues were addressed with specific site personnel. Electronic monitoring data was stored in a secured database and double-checked for accuracy.

Data Analytic Plan

See *Table 1*, which provides a summary of the analyses that were conducted for Aims 1-3, including the aims/hypotheses, data analytic methods, and purpose of each analysis.

Aim 1: Describe Characteristics of Medication Adherence Subgroups. As described in prior research conducted by Rohan and colleagues (Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015; Rohan & Geaney, 2018), three adherence trajectories were identified within this cohort at both baseline and 15-months using Latent Group-based Trajectory Modeling (LGTM) approaches (Jones et al., 2001; Jones & Nagin, 2007; Nagin, 2005; Rohan et al., 2015): optimal adherence, moderate adherence, and chronic nonadherence. Behavioral adherence trajectories across 15-months are described in *Figure 1. Table 4* provides LGTM model estimates for each trajectory group. As shown in *Figure 1*, the majority of patients (n = 88, 67.1 %) demonstrated exemplary adherence rates across 15 months: starting at 96.3% (week 1) and decreasing at a rate of -0.10% per week; such that at 15 months behavioral adherence was 94.8%. A second, smaller, group (n = 26, 20%) demonstrated poor adherence at the start of monitoring based on electronic monitoring data (67.6% at week 1), which remained relatively stable over time, decreasing at a rate of -0.01% to

an average of 67.5% at 15 months. The third and smallest group (n = 17, 12.9%) never established an adequate pattern of behavioral adherence with adherence levels of only 62.7% at baseline and decreasing at a rate of -2.8% per week; such that at 15 months adherence was approximately 30%. To address Aim 1, description of individual- and family-level characteristics across the three medication adherence subgroups, descriptive statistics were run for demographic and medical data as well as individual- and family-level factors across the three groups. Here, means, standard deviations, and ranges for continuous demographic and criterion variables were calculated. For categorical demographic and criterion variables, percentages were examined (see Tables 2 and 5).

Preliminary Analyses for Aims 2 and 3: Clinically-relevant demographic and medical characteristics were compared across the two groups (adherent and nonadherent) using correlations, independent t-tests (continuous variables), or chi-squares (categorical variables) to determine which demographic and medical variables, if any, should be included as covariates in statistical models described in Aims 2-3 (see *Table 2b* and *Table 6*). Normality distributions and homogeneity of variance were examined (as relevant) for all continuous variables included in this study. Generalized linear models were used for categorical outcomes, which are appropriate for both normal and non-normal distributions. Based on prior research (Bhatia, 2011; Bhatia et al., 2012; Davies & Lilleyman, 1995), the following covariates were examined: patient gender, patient age, patient ethnicity/race, single caregiver versus two caregiver households, diagnosis duration, and 6MP dose.

Results of the randomized controlled trial indicated that there were no significant differences in behavioral medication adherence between those patients who participated in the family-centered problem-solving intervention compared to those who received clinical care as usual (p = 0.12, d = 0.21; Ko et al., 2021; Rohan, 2014). However, given the potential

importance of group membership on relevant psychosocial and health outcomes for individual patients, RCT group was explored as a possible covariate in preliminary analyses for Aims 2-3.

Aim 2a: Identification of Predictors of 6MP Medication Adherence. Aim 2a examined whether individual- and family-level factors (e.g., baseline number of younger siblings/children in home and sibling age group, longitudinal health beliefs, child and caregiver depression, and caregiver-child communication) predicted 6MP adherence group membership. To account for collinearity and shared variance between caregiver- and child-reported communication, two separate models were run: one including child-reported communication and the second including caregiver-reported communication. The primary analysis utilized longitudinal mixed effects models to examine whether the above individual- and family-level factors predicted 6MP medication adherence subgroups (adherent vs. nonadherent), as measured by electronic monitoring. Generalized linear mixed effects models (mixed effects longitudinal logistic regression) were used to identify predictors of medication adherence group (adherent versus nonadherent). The GENMOD procedure in SAS 9.4 was utilized as this procedure uses an iterative fitting process to fit a generalized linear model to the data using maximum likelihood estimations (Johnston, 1993). This procedure is suitable for outcome variables with both normal and non-normal distributions. Working correlation structures were examined for all models (e.g., unstructured vs structured vs exchange; child vs parent) and the "best fit" models were chosen using the appropriate model fit statistics (e.g., AIC, QIC, QICu values, which are dependent on the model type used for the analysis; Cui, 2007; Vaida & Blanchard, 2005). Fit statistics are used to compare models against one another, with the smallest value indicating the best fitting model (Cui, 2007; Pan, 2001). Analyses were conducted with SAS 9.4 and SPSS 28. See Table 1, which provides a summary of the analyses conducted for Aim 2a.

Aim 2b (Exploratory Analyses): Examine Potential Between Group Differences of

Predictors of 6MP Medication Adherence. Aim 2b examined whether the individual- and family-level factors (number of younger siblings/children in home, health beliefs, and child and caregiver depression) that predicted 6MP adherence patterns (adherent vs. nonadherent) varied across Latinx and non-Latinx, white children (*Table 2b*). The primary analysis utilized generalized longitudinal binomial logistic regression to examine whether the above individual-and family-level factors that predicted 6MP medication adherence subgroup, as measured by electronic monitoring, differed across ethnic groups (Latinx vs. non-Latinx, white children). Given the exploratory nature of these analyses and the lack of directional hypotheses, Bonferroni corrections were evaluated for these analyses. Analyses were conducted with SPSS 28. See *Table 1*, which provides a summary of the analyses conducted for Aim 2b.

A Priori Power Analysis. Using past work that investigated the relationship between individual- and family-level factors and medication adherence/health outcomes in pediatric cancer and pediatric type 1 diabetes (Rohan et al., 2017; Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2014, 2015; Rohan, Huang, et al., 2014; Rohan, Rausch, et al., 2015), a total sample size of 109 patients was needed for the univariate and multivariate analyses to yield at least 90% power for the analyses proposed in Aims 2a and 2b.

Aim 3 (Exploratory Analyses): Examine the Bidirectional Relationship Between Adherence and Quality of Life. Aim 3 included exploratory analyses examining the bidirectional relationship between 6MP adherence subgroups and quality of life. The analyses utilized both general linear mixed models for normal/continuous outcomes (mixed ANOVA) and generalized linear mixed effects models for non-normal/categorical outcomes (mixed effects longitudinal logistic regression) to examine bi-directional relationships between 6MP medication adherence and quality of life (total quality of life score, nausea quality of life score).

To account for collinearity between child- and caregiver-reported quality of life responses, a separate child-reported model and caregiver-reported model was evaluated.

A Priori Power Analysis. Using prior research from the current parent study investigating the relationship between medication adherence and quality of life (Bolden & Isaac, 2020), a sample size of 109 patients was needed to yield at least 90% power for the proposed Aim 3 analyses that examined the bi-directional relationship between 6MP adherence and QoL.

Results

A description of the data analytic methods utilized to examine Aims 1-3, and their associated hypotheses, are presented in *Table 1*.

Aim 1: Description of characteristics for each of the three adherence group trajectories across 15-months in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients

Demographic and Medical Characteristics. Descriptive statistics for the study's baseline variables are presented in *Table 2a*. Characteristics were evaluated for the full sample (N = 139) and those in the three adherence trajectory groups (n = 131). We hypothesized that youth in the moderate adherence and chronic nonadherence groups would be older than youth in the optimal adherence group. This hypothesis was partially supported. While youth in the optimal adherence group were found to be significantly younger than those in the moderate adherent group were found to be significantly younger than those in the moderate adherent group were not significantly older than youth in the optimal adherence group ($M_{diff} = 1.83$ years, p = 0.04) at baseline, youth in the chronically nonadherent group were not significantly older than youth in the optimal adherence group ($M_{diff} = 1.60$ years, p = 0.179) at baseline. There were no significant differences across the groups with respect to baseline: patient gender, education, ethnicity, number of kids in the home, caregiver gender, caregiver marital status, income, household composition (one versus two caregiver home), or whether there were older kids present in the home (p > 0.05). However, results did indicate that youth in the chronically nonadherent group were more likely to have younger kids present in the

home at baseline compared to youth in the optimal and moderate adherence groups, $\chi^2(1, 130) =$ 9.82, *p* = 0.007.

With respect to medical characteristics, the majority of patients in this sample were diagnosed with ALL (96%). Four percent of patients were diagnosed with LBL. Time since diagnosis at baseline did not significantly differ across the three adherence groups (p = 0.64). We hypothesized that 6MP dosage (i.e., a proxy to pill burden) would vary across the three adherence groups, with youth in the optimal adherence group having the lowest 6MP dose (which equates to taking less total oral pills in a single administration (i.e., less pill burden as 6MP pills only come in 50mg increments), youth in the moderate adherence group having the second lowest dose, and youth in the chronic nonadherence group having the highest dose (which equates to taking the most total daily 6MP 50mg pills in a single administration (i.e., high pill burden)). This hypothesis was partially supported (see *Table 5*). Specifically, youth in the optimal adherence group were prescribed significantly lower doses of 6MP than those youth in the moderate adherence group at baseline (~1.5 pills vs. >2 pills), 6 months (~1.5 pills vs. >2 pills), and 15 months (~2 pills vs. >2.5 pills; p < 0.05). However, youth in the chronically nonadherent group did not have significantly higher doses of 6MP compared to youth in the moderately adherent group ($M_{\text{diff}} = 7.56 \text{ mg}, p > 0.05$). In fact, youth in the chronically nonadherent group were prescribed significantly lower 6MP doses at baseline compared to youth in the moderate adherence group at baseline ($M_{\text{diff}} = 28.94 \text{ mg}, p < 0.05$). Dosage did not significantly differ between the moderate adherence group and chronically nonadherent group at 6- or 15-months (p > 0.05). Additionally, dosage did not significantly differ for youth in the optimal adherence or chronically nonadherent groups at baseline, 6-, or 15-months (p > 0.05).

Individual and Family Level Factors. Group comparisons of additional individual- and family-level factors were exploratory (*Table 5*). Evaluation of child-reported depressive

symptoms revealed that very few youth (n = 4) in the present study reported T-scores indicating clinically significant levels of depressive symptoms at baseline (n = 2), 6 months (n = 2), or 15 months (n = 2). At each time point, only 1.4% of youth reported clinically significant levels of depression. The mean CDI total raw scores ranged from 0.9 to 2.0 (out of a possible 54) across groups and time points. Neither raw CDI nor CDI T-scores differed across the groups (p > 0.05). Conversely, approximately 10% of caregivers reported clinically significant levels of depressive symptoms on the BDI at baseline, 6 months, and 15 months. However, neither mean BDI score nor percentage of caregivers reporting clinically significant levels of depressive symptoms significantly differed across the three adherence groups (p > 0.05).

Child- and caregiver-reported communication and conflict were also compared across the three groups. Child-reported total communication frequency did not significantly differ between the three adherence groups at baseline or 6 months (p > 0.05). However, at 15-months, youth in the chronically nonadherent group reported having significantly less discussions with their caregivers (M = 6.1, SD = 4.8) than youth in the optimal adherence group ($M_{diff} = 7.7$, F(2, 113) = 4.1, p = 0.017). Average child-reported conflict also did not significantly differ across subgroups at baseline, 6 months, or 15 months (p > 0.05). Finally, results did not indicate significant differences in caregiver-reported total communication frequency or average conflict at baseline, 6 months, or 15 months (p > 0.05).

Youth-reported beliefs about medication were also evaluated across groups and time points. Youth in the optimal adherence group reported higher positive outcome expectancy (e.g., 'If I take my medicine the way the doctors say I should, it helps keep me feeling well') at baseline compared to youth in the moderate adherence group ($M_{diff} = 8.0, p = 0.031$). Positive outcome expectancy ratings did not vary between the optimal adherence group and the chronically nonadherent group nor the chronically nonadherent group and moderately adherent

group (p > 0.05). Further, there were no significant differences across groups with respect to: perceived threat, negative outcome expectancy, or intention, at baseline, 6 months, or 15 months (p > 0.05).

Preliminary Analyses Aims 2a and 2b

Normality and homogeneity of variance criteria were met as relevant. Due to the small sample sizes of both the chronic nonadherence (n = 17) and moderate adherence (n = 36)subgroups relative to the optimal adherence subgroup (n = 88), the chronic nonadherence group and the moderate adherence group were combined into a single subgroup, referred to as the "nonadherent group," for all analyses discussed in Aims 2-3. The optimal adherence group was referred to as the "adherent group." Based on prior research (Bhatia, 2011; Bhatia et al., 2012; Davies & Lilleyman, 1995; Rohan et al., 2017; Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015; Rohan & Winter, 2021), the following covariates were examined for inclusion in analyses, baseline: patient age group (pre-adolescence: 7-9.99 years, early-middle adolescence: 10-14.99 years, middle-late adolescence: 15-19 years), patient gender, patient ethnicity and race, single caregiver versus two caregiver households, maternal education, household income, and diagnosis duration (Table 2a and Table 6). Results indicated that age group (Figure 2) and 6MP dosage (at baseline, 6 months, and 15 months, *Figure 3*) were significantly related with adherence group membership in the full sample. All other demographic and medical characteristics were not significantly related to adherence group membership in the full sample. As such, baseline age group and longitudinal 6MP dosage were added as covariates into predictive models for Aim 2a.

Results of the randomized controlled trial indicated that there were no significant differences in behavioral medication adherence between patients who participated in the family-centered problem-solving intervention compared to those who received clinical care as usual (p = 0.12, d = 0.21; Rohan et al., 2017). Nevertheless, given the potential influence of group

membership on individual- and family-level factors, group membership was examined as a potential covariate in preliminary general linear models. These preliminary analyses did not indicate that RCT group membership was significantly related to adherence trajectory group membership (*Table 6*). As such, RCT group membership was not included as a covariate in predictive models for Aims 2a or 2b.

Alternative competing models were examined for Aim 2a to determine which specific predictor variables should be included in the final comprehensive predictive model. Predictor variables that were significantly related to adherence group membership in preliminary analyses; or, had a theoretical rationale based on prior research, were included in the final predictive models. It is notable that child-reported depressive symptoms, caregiver-reported depressive symptoms, and child- and caregiver-reported conflict scores were not included in final predictive models given the limited range and variability of scores for these measures and the lack of statistical significance found in preliminary analyses. Finally, all competing models were examined based on best fit statistics for each model and the models with the best statistical fit were chosen as the final predictive model. Baseline patient age group and number of younger children in the household, and longitudinal dosage, beliefs about medication (POE, Intent, NOE), and caregiver-child communication were retained as predictor variables in Aim 2a analyses. **Aim 2a. Identifying predictors of 6MP medication adherence group (adherent versus nonadherent) in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients**

Generalized linear mixed effects models (mixed effects longitudinal logistic regression) were used to examine predictors of medication adherence group membership (adherent versus nonadherent). Given preliminary analyses indicating that child-reported depressive symptoms, caregiver-reported depressive symptoms, and child-/caregiver-reported conflict were not significantly related to medication adherence group membership in univariate analyses,

hypotheses regarding the relationship between these predictor variables and medication adherence group membership are considered unsupported. Thus, Aim 2a analyses focused on whether developmental phase, number of younger children in the home, beliefs that negative or positive outcomes would occur from taking medication, adherence intent, 6MP dosage, or caregiver- or child-reported communication patterns predicted risk for nonadherence (*Table 2b*). To account for collinearity and shared variance between caregiver- and child-reported communication patterns, two separate models for child- and caregiver-report were separately examined (*Table 7*): one including only child-reported communication and the second including only caregiver-reported communication, which is similar to other predictive models investigating health outcomes in pediatric chronic illness (Rohan, Huang, et al., 2014).

Child-Reported Communication Model. As hypothesized, when controlling for all other factors, developmental phase was significantly related to increased risk of nonadherence (p = 0.007; see *Tables 2b* and 7). Pre-adolescents were 0.25 times less likely ($\beta = -1.38$) to be in the nonadherent group than youth in the middle-late adolescent age group. Similarly, early-middle adolescents were 1.44 times less likely ($\beta = -0.37$) to be in the nonadherent subgroup compared to middle-late adolescents. Additionally, as hypothesized, when controlling for all other factors, as 6MP dosage increased the risk of being nonadherent also increased (OR: 1.0, p = 0.02, see *Figure 3*). In contrast, when controlling for all other factors, the number of younger kids in the home (p = 0.50, see *Table 7*), NOE (p = 0.18, see *Figure 4*), POE (p = 0.08, see *Figure 5*), Intent (p = 0.07, see *Figure 6*), nor child-reported total communication frequency (p = 0.29, see *Figure 7*) significantly predicted nonadherence risk. The child-reported communication mode had a model fit statistic (QICu) of 435.67.

Caregiver-Reported Communication Model. Consistent with the child-reported communication model, as hypothesized, when controlling for all other factors in the caregiver-

reported model, developmental phase also was significantly related to increased risk of nonadherence (p = 0.008; see *Tables 2b* and 7). Pre-adolescents were 0.24 times less likely ($\beta = -$ 1.44) than middle-late adolescents to be nonadherent. Those in early-middle adolescence were 1.61 times less likely ($\beta = -0.48$) to be in the nonadherent group than those in middle-late adolescence. Additionally, as hypothesized, when controlling for all other factors, as 6MP dosage increased the risk of being nonadherent also increased (OR = 1.0, p = 0.04, see *Figure 3*). In contrast to the child model, when controlling for all other factors, youth who reported higher outcome expectancies were less likely to be nonadherent (OR: 1.0, p = 0.02, see *Figure 5*). Indicating that youth who expected fewer positive outcomes from taking their medication were at an increased risk of being nonadherent. Moreover, similar to the child-reported model, when controlling for all other factors, number of younger kids in the home (p = 0.34), NOE (p = 0.16), Adherence Intent (p = 0.19), and caregiver-reported total communication frequency (p = 0.12, see *Figure 8*) did not significantly predict increased risk of nonadherence. With caregiverreported communication entered in the model, model fit (QICu) was 379.2, indicating that caregiver-reported communication was a better predictor than child-reported communication based on model fit statistics (Hardin & Hilbe, 2012).

In order to further understand the relationship between age group and the remaining independent variables, exploratory one-way ANOVA analyses and an additional linear regression were conducted. Results of these exploratory analyses indicated significant differences between age groups across several domains (*Table 8*). Particularly notable was the significant positive relationship between age group and 6MP daily dosage. Specifically, a oneunit increase in age group at baseline was associated with a 70.7mg increase in 6MP dosage at baseline (F(1, 137) = 20.32, $R^2 = 0.13$, p < 0.001), a 74.6mg increase in dosage at 6 months (F(1, 131) = 27.57, $R^2 = 0.17$, p < 0.001), and a 90mg increase in dosage at 15 months (F(1, 108) =

32.01, $R^2 = 0.22$, p < 0.001). Indicating that older adolescents were prescribed significantly higher doses of 6MP than younger youth.

Aim 2b. Exploratory Analyses: Examine between group differences of predictors of 6MP medication adherence (adherent vs nonadherent) in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients

Aim 2b explored potential between group differences of predictors of 6MP medication adherence group membership. As such, analyses focused on two subsamples: (1) Latinx patients (n = 47) and (2) non-Latinx, white patients (n = 76). In order to determine which predictors to include in predictive analyses, descriptive statistics were run for demographic and medical data as well as individual- and family-level factors across the two adherence groups (adherent vs nonadherent; *Table 2b*). For these analyses, means, standard deviations, and ranges for continuous demographic and criterion variables were calculated. For categorical demographic and criterion variables, percentages were examined. A total of two cross sectional and seven longitudinal t-tests were run within each subsample. As such, Bonferroni corrections indicated a necessary *p* value of 0.006 at each timepoint to reject the null hypothesis (R. A. Armstrong, 2014).

Latinx Patients. Comparisons of demographic factors indicated no significant differences between the Latinx youth in the nonadherent and adherent groups with respect to baseline: patient gender, age, maternal education, number of people in the home, caregiver gender, caregiver marital status, income, household composition (one versus two caregiver home), or whether there were younger or older children present in the home (p > 0.05). With respect to medical characteristics, time since diagnosis at baseline did not significantly differ across the adherence groups (p = 0.55; *Table 2b*). Conversely, 6MP dose differed between the two groups at baseline and 15 months. Specifically, Latinx youth in the adherent group were prescribed lower doses of 6MP than Latinx youth in the nonadherent group at baseline ($M_{diff} = 33.5$, t(43) =

2.28, p = 0.03, Bonferroni p > 0.006) and 15 months ($M_{\text{diff}} = 45.9$, t(32) = 2.63, p = 0.01, Bonferroni p > 0.006); however, these differences did not remain significant when examining the Bonferroni corrected p value. Dosage did not significantly differ between the two groups at 6 months (p = 0.14).

Analyses examining individual- and family-level factors revealed no significant differences between the adherence groups' mean caregiver-reported depression, child-reported total communication, caregiver-reported total communication, and several domains of health beliefs (i.e., negative outcome expectancy, perceived threat, intention). Results did, however, indicate that Latinx youth in the adherent group reported higher positive outcome expectancy at baseline (e.g., 'If I take my medicine the way the doctors say I should, it helps keep me feeling well') than youth in the nonadherent group ($M_{diff} = 9.0$, t(43) = -2.35, p = 0.02, Bonferroni p > 0.006); however, these differences did not remain significant when examining the Bonferroni corrected p value. Child-reported positive outcome expectancy did not significantly differ at 6- or 15-months (p > 0.05).

Given these preliminary analyses, only 6MP dose and positive outcome expectancy were retained as possible predictors of adherence among Latinx youth in Aim 2b analyses. To conserve power in our predictive analyses, 6MP dose and positive outcome expectancy were examined in two separate longitudinal binomial logistic regressions.

6MP Dose. A longitudinal logistic regression analysis assessed whether 6MP dose across time significantly predicted adherence group membership among Latinx youth. A test of the full model against the constant only model was significant, $\chi^2(3) = 7.91$, N = 47, p = 0.048, Nagelkerke $R^2 = 0.30$, indicating that 6MP dose significantly differed over time between those who were in the adherent group versus those in the nonadherent group. Specifically, Latinx youth with higher 6MP doses were at increased risk for nonadherence. According to Wald

criterions, however, cross-sectional dose at baseline, 6 month, and 15 months did not individually predict adherence group membership (p > 0.05). These results indicate that investigating longitudinal patterns of 6MP dosage over time is a better predictor of adherence group membership among Latinx youth compared to investigating only a single point of time.

Positive Outcome Expectancy. A longitudinal logistic regression analysis assessed whether child-reported positive outcome expectancy across time significantly predicted adherence group membership among Latinx youth. A test of the full model against the constant only model was not significant, $\chi^2(3) = 5.69$, N = 47, p = 0.13, Nagelkerke $R^2 = 0.20$. However, according to Wald criterions, positive outcome expectancy at baseline significantly predicted adherence group membership (p = 0.04). Specifically, the change in odds associated with oneunit change in reported positive outcome expectancy (at baseline) was 0.086, indicating that higher reported positive outcome expectancy at baseline increased likelihood of adherent group membership. Thus, in this model, baseline positive outcome expectancy was a better predictor of adherence group membership among Latinx youth than positive outcome expectancy over time.

Non-Latinx, white Participants. Comparisons of demographic factors (*Table 2b*) indicated that non-Latinx, white (hereafter referred to as white) youth in the nonadherent group were more likely to be older than those in the adherent group, χ^2 (2, 71) = 6.86, *p* = 0.03, at baseline. There were more youth in middle-late adolescence in the nonadherent group (42%) compared to the adherent group (19%). Youth in the adherent group were more likely to be in pre-adolescence (51%) compared to older peers who were more likely to be in the nonadherent group (21%). Comparisons of additional demographic factors indicated no significant differences between the white youth in the nonadherent and adherent groups with respect to baseline: patient gender, maternal education, number of people in the home, caregiver gender, caregiver marital status, income, household composition (one versus two caregiver home), or whether there were

younger or older children present in the home (p > 0.05). With respect to medical characteristics, time since diagnosis did not significantly differ across the two adherence groups (p = 0.51). Conversely, 6MP dose significantly differed between the groups at baseline and 15 months. Specifically, white youth in the adherent group were prescribed lower doses of 6MP than white youth in the nonadherent group at baseline ($M_{diff} = 21.2$, t(69) = 2.62, p = 0.01, Bonferroni p > 0.006) and 15 months ($M_{diff} = 23.2$, t(56) = 2.06, p = 0.04, Bonferroni p > 0.006); however, these differences did not remain significant when examining the Bonferroni corrected p value. Dosage did not significantly differ between the two groups at 6 months (p = 0.32).

Analyses examining individual- and family-level factors revealed no significant differences between the groups' mean caregiver reported depression nor health beliefs domains of negative outcome expectancy, perceived threat, intention, or positive outcome expectancy. Conversely, results indicated that white youth in the adherent group reported higher communication frequency at 15 months than youth in the nonadherent group ($M_{diff} = 5.6$, t(59.1)= -2.6, p = 0.01; Bonferroni p > 0.006); however, this difference did not remain significant when examining the Bonferroni corrected p value. Moreover, white caregivers whose children were in the adherent group reported more frequent communication at 6 months ($M_{diff} = 5.8$, t(60.1) =-2.4, p = 0.019; Bonferroni p > 0.006) and 15 months ($M_{diff} = 8.0$, t(48.7) = -3.3, p = 0.002; Bonferroni p < 0.006); however, these differences only remained significant at 15 months when examining the Bonferroni corrected p value. Additionally, caregivers in the nonadherent group reported significantly greater caregiver-child conflict at baseline than parents in the adherent group ($M_{diff} = 0.35$, t(62) = 2.9, p = 0.005; Bonferroni p < 0.006). Youth in the adherent and nonadherent groups did not report significantly different levels of caregiver-child conflict.

Given these preliminary analyses, baseline age group and longitudinal child-reported total communication frequency, caregiver-reported total communication frequency, and 6MP

dose were retained as possible predictors of adherence among white youth in Aim 2b analyses. As in Aim 2a analyses, caregiver-reported communication conflict was not included in predictive models, as this measure's Cronbach's alpha could not be assessed due to small sample size. In order to conserve power in our predictive analyses, separate binomial logistic regressions were run for each predictor.

Age Group. A logistic regression analysis assessed whether age group (at baseline) significantly affected whether white children were in the nonadherent or adherent group. A test of the full model against the constant only model was significant, $\chi^2(1) = 6.82$, N = 76, p = 0.009, Nagelkerke $R^2 = 0.13$. According to Wald criteria, age group at baseline significantly predicted whether white youth were in the adherent versus nonadherent group. Specifically, youth in the pre-adolescence and early-middle adolescence age groups were less likely to be in the nonadherent group than youth in the middle-late adolescence age group. With a one-unit increase in age group, the odds of being in the adherent group decreased by -0.83 (p = 0.012). Indicating that white youth in the middle-late adolescent age group were most likely to be in the nonadherent group. Thus, being in an older age group at baseline decreased the likelihood of adherent group membership among white youth.

6MP Dose. A longitudinal logistic regression analysis assessed whether 6MP dose across time significantly predicted adherence group membership among white youth. A test of the full model against the constant only model was significant, $\chi^2(3) = 8.71$, N = 76, p = 0.03, Nagelkerke $R^2 = 0.20$, indicating that longitudinal dose significantly predicted adherence group membership. Moreover, according to Wald criterions, baseline dosage significantly predicted adherence group membership (p = 0.04). Specifically, the change in odds associated with oneunit change of dose (at baseline) was -0.21, indicating that a higher 6MP dose at baseline decreased likelihood of adherent group membership. Thus, in this model, both cross-sectional baseline dose and dosage over time significantly predicted adherence group membership among white youth. These findings indicated that 6MP dosage prescribed at baseline accounted for more of the variance in longitudinal adherence behaviors than dosage at 6 month or 15 month.

Child-Reported Communication Frequency. A longitudinal logistic regression analysis assessed whether child-reported total communication frequency across time significantly predicted adherence group membership among white youth. A test of the full model against the constant only model was significant, $\chi^2(3) = 8.28$, N = 76, p = 0.04, Nagelkerke $R^2 = 0.17$. Higher levels of child-reported communication frequency was associated with decreased risk of nonadherence. However, Wald criteria indicated that none of the cross-sectional child-reported total communication scores significantly predicted adherence group membership (p > 0.05). Thus, longitudinal child-reported communication was significantly better at predicting adherence group membership in this model than cross-sectional child-reported communication frequency at baseline, 6 months, or 15 months. Indicating that the pattern of child-reported communication over time was more predictive of adherence behavior than communication at any isolated timepoint.

Caregiver-Reported Communication Frequency. A longitudinal logistic regression analysis assessed whether caregiver-reported total communication frequency across time significantly predicted adherence group membership among white youth. Similar to the childreported model, a test of the full model against the constant only model was significant, χ^2 (3) = 9.77, N = 76, p = 0.02, Nagelkerke $R^2 = 0.23$. Higher levels of caregiver-reported communication frequency was also associated with decreased risk of nonadherence. However, Wald criteria indicated that none of the cross-sectional caregiver-reported total communication scores significantly predicted adherence group membership (p > 0.05). Thus, longitudinal caregiverreported communication was significantly better at predicting adherence group membership in this model than cross-sectional caregiver-reported communication frequency at baseline, 6 months, or 15 months. Similarly indicating that the pattern of caregiver-reported communication over time was more predictive of youth's adherence behaviors than communication frequency considered at any isolated timepoint.

Overview of Differences in Predictors Between Ethnic Groups. Exploratory analyses revealed possible between group differences with respect to predictors of medication adherence group membership (*Table 2b*). Among Latinx patients, in single factor models, longitudinal 6MP dosage and baseline positive outcome expectancy significantly predicted adherence group membership. Conversely, among white patients, single factor models indicated that baseline age group, baseline and longitudinal 6MP dose, and longitudinal child-reported and caregiver-reported communication frequency significantly predicted adherence group membership.

Aim 3. Exploratory Analyses: Examine bidirectional predictive model of quality of life and medication adherence

Aim 3 examined the bidirectional relationship between quality of life and 6MP adherence groups. Due to low Cronbach's alpha statistics (*Table 3*) for the PedsQL young child (5-7) form in this sample, youth under the age of 8 were excluded from Aim 3 analyses. Model fit was examined with and without youth under the age of 8. Both QIC (fit of overall model) and QICu (fit of model covariates) improved when excluding youth under the age of 8 ($M_{diff} = 35$ and 36, respectively). As such, the analytic sample for Aim 3 consisted of 123 youth (aged 8 to 19).

Analyses included general linear mixed models when assessing factors related to HRQoL and generalized linear mixed effects models when evaluating factors that predict medication adherence group membership. To account for multicollinearity among child-reported and caregiver-reported HRQoL, separate child and caregiver models were evaluated. Additionally, separate total HRQoL and nausea HRQoL models were also evaluated to account for

multicollinearity among total HRQoL and nausea subscale values. Thus, four separate models were conducted for each outcome variable: (1) Child-reported total HRQoL, (2) Child-reported nausea HRQoL, (3) Caregiver-reported total HRQoL, and (4) Caregiver-reported nausea HRQoL.

Adherence Group Membership as Dependent Variable. Based on Aim 2a results, baseline age group and longitudinal 6MP dose and POE were included as covariates in the following predictive models. Based on past work (Tebbi et al., 1986) and theory (Fiese et al., 2005), number of younger kids in the home was also included as a covariate in the total HRQoL models.

Child-Reported Total HRQoL as Predictor. When controlling for the above-mentioned covariates, child reported total HRQoL did not significantly predict adherence group membership (p = 0.57). Similar to Aim 2a analyses, when controlling for all other factors, developmental phase was significantly related to increased risk of nonadherence (p = 0.02; see *Table 9*). Pre-adolescents were 0.28 times less likely ($\beta = -1.28$) to be in the nonadherent group than youth in the middle-late adolescent age group. Similarly, early-middle adolescents were 0.70 times less likely ($\beta = -0.36$) to be in the nonadherent subgroup compared to middle-late adolescents. Additionally, when controlling for all other factors, as 6MP dosage increased the risk of being nonadherent also increased (OR: 1.0, p = 0.04, see *Figure 3*). Moreover, when controlling for all other factors, as POE increased, the risk of being nonadherent decreased (OR: 1, p = 0.04, see *Figure 5*). In contrast, when controlling for all other factors, number of younger kids in the home (p = 0.42, see *Table 7*) did not significantly predict nonadherence risk. With child-reported total HRQoL entered in the model, the covariate model fit (QICu) was 396.6.

Caregiver-Reported Total HRQoL as Predictor. When controlling for the abovementioned covariates, caregiver reported total HRQoL did not significantly predict adherence

group membership (p = 0.59). Similar to Aim 2a analyses, when controlling for all other factors, developmental phase was significantly related to increased risk of nonadherence (p = 0.02; see *Table 9*). Pre-adolescents were 0.28 times less likely ($\beta = -1.28$) to be in the nonadherent group than youth in the middle-late adolescent age group. Similarly, early-middle adolescents were 0.70 times less likely ($\beta = -0.36$) to be in the nonadherent subgroup compared to middle-late adolescents. Additionally, when controlling for all other factors, as 6MP dosage increased the risk of being nonadherent also increased (OR: 1.0, p = 0.04, see *Figure 3*). Moreover, when controlling for all other factors, as POE increased, the risk of being nonadherent decreased (OR: 1, p = 0.03, see *Figure X*). In contrast, when controlling for all other factors, number of younger kids in the home (p = 0.42, see *Table 7*) did not significantly predict nonadherence risk. With caregiver-reported total HRQoL entered in the model, the covariate fit (QICu) was 394.2. Indicating that child- and caregiver-reported total HRQoL similarly were equally strong predictive models.

Child-Reported Nausea HRQoL as Predictor. When controlling for age group, positive outcome expectancy, and 6MP dose, child-reported nausea HRQoL did not significantly relate to adherence group membership (p = 0.58). Similar to previous analyses, when controlling for all other factors, developmental phase was significantly related to increased risk of nonadherence (p = 0.01; see *Table 9*). Pre-adolescents were 0.26 times less likely ($\beta = -1.36$) to be in the nonadherent group than youth in the middle-late adolescent age group. Similarly, early-middle adolescents were 0.63 times less likely ($\beta = -0.46$) to be in the nonadherent subgroup compared to middle-late adolescents. Additionally, when controlling for all other factors, as 6MP dosage increased the risk of being nonadherent also increased (OR: 1.0, p = 0.04, see *Figure 3*). Contrary to previous HRQoL models, when controlling for all other factors, POE did not

significantly predict risk of nonadherence (p = 0.053). With child-reported nausea HRQoL entered in the model, the covariate model fit (QICu) was 400.9.

Caregiver-Reported Nausea HRQoL as Predictor. When controlling for age group, positive outcome expectancy, and 6MP dose, caregiver-reported nausea HRQoL did not significantly relate to adherence group membership (p = 0.29). Similar to previous analyses, when controlling for all other factors, developmental phase was significantly related to increased risk of nonadherence (p = 0.01; see *Table 9*). Pre-adolescents were 0.26 times less likely ($\beta = -1.36$) to be in the nonadherent group than youth in the middle-late adolescent age group. Similarly, early-middle adolescents were 0.63 ($\beta = -0.46$) to be in the nonadherent subgroup compared to middle-late adolescents. Additionally, when controlling for all other factors, as 6MP dosage increased the risk of being nonadherent also increased (OR: 1.0, p = 0.04, see *Figure 3*). Contrary to the child-reported nausea model, when controlling for all other factors, as POE increased, the risk of being nonadherent decreased (OR: 1.0, p = 0.04, see *Figure X*). With caregiver-reported nausea HRQoL entered in the model, the covariate model fit (QICu) was 398.5. Indicating that both child- and caregiver-reported nausea HRQoL were equally strong predictive models.

It was hypothesized that those with lower quality of life scores would have lower adherence rates and that higher nausea would predict lower adherence. Neither the child- nor caregiver-reported models supported these hypotheses.

HRQoL (Total and Nausea) as Dependent Variables. All continuous variables were normal, and homogeneity of variance criteria were met as relevant. Preliminary analyses examining potential covariates of total HRQoL and nausea HRQoL revealed that the combination of demographic variables correlated to each DV differed based on respondent (child versus caregiver). As such, covariates in each of the models were specific to the outcome

variable (*Table 10*). Two mixed ANOVAs were conducted to examine whether there were differences across adherence groups in longitudinal total HRQoL (child- and caregiver-reported). Two additional mixed ANOVAs were conducted to examine whether there were differences across adherence groups in longitudinal nausea HRQoL (child- and caregiver-reported).

Relationship Between Adherence Group and Child-Reported Total HRQoL. Within the child-reported model, only time point was significantly related to total HRQoL (F(2, 84) =4.53, p = 0.01). Indicating that while child-reported total HRQoL for each adherence group changed significantly over time, child-reported total HRQoL did not significantly differ between the two adherence groups (*Figure 10*). Moreover, although child-reported total HRQoL was significantly correlated to baseline maternal education, number of people in the home, income, and ethnicity and race, cross-sectionally, they were not significantly related to longitudinal total HRQoL (p > 0.05).

Relationship Between Adherence Group and Caregiver-Reported Total HRQoL. Within the caregiver-reported model, baseline gender, age group, income, and maternal education were not significantly related to longitudinal HRQoL, despite significant crosssectional correlations (p < 0.05). Significant differences in caregiver-reported total HRQoL were not observed between the two adherence groups (*Figure 11*). It was hypothesized that nonadherence would predict lower total quality of life; neither child- nor caregiver-model supported this hypothesis.

Relationship Between Adherence Group and Child-Reported Nausea HRQoL. Within the child-reported model, only timepoint was significantly related to nausea HRQoL (F(1, 95) = 3.28, p = 0.04). Indicating that while child-reported nausea HRQoL for each adherence group also changed significantly over time, child-reported nausea did not significantly differ between the two adherence groups (*Figure 12*). Although cross-sectionally related to

child-reported nausea HRQoL, baseline maternal education, study group, and race were not significantly related to longitudinal total HRQoL (p > 0.05).

Relationship Between Adherence Group and Caregiver-Reported Nausea HRQoL.

Within the caregiver-reported model, baseline gender, age group, income, or maternal education were not significantly related to longitudinal nausea HRQoL, despite being cross-sectionally correlated (p > 0.05). Caregiver-reported nausea did not significantly differ between the two adherence groups (*Figure 13*). It was hypothesized that higher adherence would predict more nausea; neither child- nor caregiver-model supported this hypothesis.

Discussion

Adherence during the maintenance phase of pediatric cancer treatment is critical to prevent relapse and ensure long-term, event-free survival. Comprehensive research investigating longitudinal predictors of nonadherence in pediatric cancer populations is limited. Although a number of factors have been proposed as potential barriers to adherence (Bhatia, 2011; Bhatia et al., 2012; Kondryn et al., 2011; Pritchard et al., 2006; Rohan et al., 2017; Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015), including demographic and person-level factors (e.g., patient gender, age, ethnicity, race, youth and caregiver depressive symptoms, health beliefs and outcome expectations) and treatment factors (e.g., dose, daily adherence behaviors), these factors are not routinely investigated in research focused on patterns of medication adherence. As such, the current study aimed to expand our understanding of factors related to maintenance phase adherence by examining how additional individual and family level factors, often associated with adherence, relate to 6MP adherence during maintenance phase. These factors included, but were not limited to, number of younger children in home, pill burden, developmental phases, health beliefs, family communication patterns, and health-related quality of life.

The current study's aims were threefold: (1) describe individual, family, and medical characteristics among three medication adherence group trajectories across 15-months, (2) identify predictors of 6MP medication adherence group membership (adherent vs nonadherent), and explore potential between group differences (i.e., Latinx, non-Latinx, white) of predictors of adherence, and (3) examine an exploratory bidirectional predictive model to examine the relationship between quality of life and medication adherence group membership. Better understanding of adherence behaviors over time and factors that predict adherence during maintenance phase are critical for the development of effective and relevant person-centered resources and interventions.

Characteristics of the three adherence group trajectories across 15-months in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients

Results demonstrated significant differences in individual-, medical- and family-level factors across the three adherence groups (*Table 2a*; *Table 5*). As hypothesized, youth in the optimal adherence group were significantly younger (continuous age) than those in the moderate adherence group and had significantly lower daily 6MP doses than youth in the moderate adherence group across all three timepoints. Additional findings demonstrated that youth in the optimal adherence group reported higher positive outcome expectancy from taking their medication than youth in the moderate adherence group at baseline. These findings indicate that membership in the optimal adherence group was related to both individual and medical factors. Moreover, these results support past work indicating that youth's adherence behaviors are influenced by their perceptions of the effectiveness and/or necessity of their medications (Santer et al., 2014) and age (Landier, 2011).

Contrary to our hypotheses, youth in the moderate adherence group were not significantly older than youth in the chronically nonadherent group and, surprisingly, at baseline youth in the

chronically nonadherent group were prescribed lower 6MP daily doses (i.e., less pill burden) on average compared to youth in the moderately adherent group. Although dosage was lower for those in the chronically nonadherent group compared to those in the moderate adherence group, these differences did not reach significance. Given the relatively small and uneven distribution of youth in the moderately adherent versus chronic nonadherent groups, it is possible that these differences might reach significance in a larger sample. Exploratory analyses indicated that youth in the chronically nonadherent group reported less frequent general communication with their caregivers at baseline compared to youth in the optimal adherence group and were more likely to have younger children in the home compared to youth in the moderate adherence group. As such, it is possible that membership in the chronically nonadherent group was related more to family-level factors than individual or medical factors than membership in the other two groups. These findings lend support to the need to consider social determinants of health and youth's home environment when assessing and appraising health behaviors and outcomes (WHO 2016; CP Jones, 2000; Rohan & Winter 2021).

When collapsing the moderately adherent and chronically nonadherent groups into the 'nonadherent group' for analyses in Aims 2-3, age remained significantly different between the nonadherent and adherent groups, dosage differences were significant at all three timepoints, baseline positive outcome expectancy remained significantly different between the groups, and baseline differences in adherence intent across the groups emerged (*Table 2b*). While general differences between the adherent and nonadherent groups remained in the expected direction, future studies may aim to recruit larger samples so that predictive models may not need to be collapsed. This would allow further exploration into specific factors that predict membership in three (optimal vs moderately adherent vs chronically nonadherent) with variable intercepts and slopes, particularly the chronically nonadherent group whose slope (-2.8) was much larger than

the other two groups (Rohan, Drotar, et al., 2015). That said, it is notable that those in the moderately adherent and chronic nonadherent groups both never reached adherence levels of 95%, which is indicative of better prognostic factors in pediatric ALL and LBL, including decreased risk for disease relapse and mortality (Bhatia et al., 2012, 2015).

Identifying predictors of 6MP medication adherence group (adherent versus nonadherent) in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients

In comprehensive predictive models, examining several factors often related to mediation adherence, our findings indicated that developmental age group was the strongest predictor of 6MP adherence group (adherent versus nonadherent), even when controlling for other medical-(e.g., dose), individual- (e.g., beliefs about medication) and family-level (e.g., number of younger siblings in home, caregiver-child communication) factors; within both child-reported and caregiver-reported predictive models. Specifically, youth in the pre-adolescent and earlymiddle adolescent age groups were at significantly lower risk of being in the nonadherent group than youth in the middle-late adolescent age group. These findings align with past work indicating that adherence declines over adolescence (Bhatia et al., 2012; Jamison et al., 1986; Mancini et al., 2012; Partridge et al., 2002; Reed-Knight et al., 2014; Shaw et al., 2003) and that older adolescents often have unique barriers to adherence that are amplified by their unique and often challenging developmental period (Evan & Zeltzer, 2006; Gutiérrez-Colina et al., 2016; Landier, 2011).

Future work exploring adherence in this age group could be strengthened by examining other domains known to impact health behaviors in older adolescents, such as executive functioning (Evan & Zeltzer, 2006; Gutiérrez-Colina et al., 2016; Kazak & Noll, 2015), alliance with health care providers (Steinberg et al., 2020; Trevino et al., 2013), and perceived readiness for independent self-care (Goethals et al., 2020; Haarbauer-Krupa et al., 2019). Indeed, past

work examining adolescents' general attitudes towards and experience with treatment (Barbara L. Jones et al., 2010; Steinberg et al., 2020), highlights that AYA oncology patients often feel as though clinic environments are tailored more towards younger patients than older adolescents and that conversations with medical providers may be difficult to follow (e.g., use of medical jargon). Guidelines and recommendations to consider when working with AYA populations are available (Hayes-Lattin et al., 2010; Nass et al., 2015) and may serve as reference guides for additional domains to consider in future research. Moreover, the current study did not measure the quality and clarity of conversations with healthcare providers. As such, future work may benefit from standardized measures of domains of communication between adolescents and providers (e.g., treatment knowledge, perception of provider openness for questions), as it cannot be assumed that all patients begin maintenance phase with the same level of treatment understanding.

While dosage was significantly related to adherence group membership, dosage was not a stronger predictor than age group in the current model when controlling for all other factors. Exploratory findings further investigating the relationship between age group and dosage indicated that age group and dosage were significantly related, such that as age group increased dosage increased as well. These findings demonstrate that, in general, older adolescents have a higher pill burden than pre-adolescents and younger adolescents. This is likely related to older adolescents having a greater BMI due to height and weight, and thus a higher dose intensity required for continued remission. Currently, 6MP is only available in 50 mg doses, which increases risk for pill burden especially for adolescents who are already at a vulnerable developmental period and at risk of nonadherence due to competing demands. Efforts to advocate for 6MP to be available in various forms (50mg, 75mg, 100mg), at the pharmaceutical and insurance levels, may be considered as this could help to ameliorate the pill burden older

adolescents face. Additionally, age group analyses indicated that youth in the middle-late adolescence group reported significantly higher expectations of negative outcomes from taking their medication at baseline than youth in the early-middle adolescence group. These findings suggest that education related to medication should be tailored across the developmental trajectory, especially as children transition to adolescence, and adolescents to young adulthood, to meet the patients' unique developmental needs and concerns. For example, research indicates that fertility issues often arise as an important topic for older adolescent cancer patients (Evan & Zeltzer, 2006; Sisk et al., 2019). As such, developmentally appropriate information regarding how 6MP affects fertility could be important to share with older adolescents, as this may be a salient potential negative outcome among this age group.

The complex treatment regimen and increased treatment burden for pediatric cancer patients often poses significant challenges for children, adolescents, and their families. Past work has demonstrated that increased treatment burden has been related to increased rates of nonadherence (Pritchard et al., 2006; Ruddy et al., 2009). Previous research also suggests that a patient's health beliefs (i.e., how they view their illness and associated treatment) likely directly influences their medication adherence (Buchanan et al., 2014; Pritchard et al., 2006). Prior research has proposed that patients who perceive their illness as serious, perceive themselves as vulnerable, and recognize that treatment will be effective in curing their illness are likely to have higher rates of medication adherence (Jamison et al., 1986; Malbasa et al., 2007; Santer et al., 2014). Similar to this past work, our results indicated that higher positive outcome expectancies increased the likelihood of membership in the adherent group (in the caregiver model). Interestingly adherence intent nor negative outcome expectancy were significantly predictive of adherence in the current study. These findings indicate the need and value of education related to the positive benefits of taking 6MP medication as prescribed. Indeed, focus groups with caregivers of children with cancer revealed that even caregivers often wish for more information regarding treatment timeline, overviews, and possible side effects (Ringnér et al., 2011). Prioritizing informational sessions related to treatment and the benefits and risks of medication might help to positively enhance youth's health beliefs.

Contrary to hypotheses, child- and caregiver-reported depression did not significantly relate to adherence group membership. Given the restricted range and variability of both caregiver- and child-reported depressions scores across time in the current cohort it is possible that the CDI and BDI were not clinically sensitive enough to evaluate the unique psychological experiences of the youth and caregivers in the current sample. It is also possible that youth and their caregivers who were included in the present sample had minimal psychological distress and thus lower rates of depressive symptoms comparative to previous work. Although past work, including youth with cancer, demonstrated that the CDI can be used in chronically ill populations with good overall reliability (Saoji et al., 2019), reliability statistics for the CDI in this sample were low. Due to possible health-related activity restrictions during the maintenance phase of treatment, semi-structured interviews or open-ended depression measures could be useful in pediatric cancer populations to differentiate between what youth can and cannot do due to their treatment/diagnosis and what youth are experiencing due to mood or emotion concerns.

Contrary to hypotheses, caregiver- and child-reported total communication frequency did not significantly relate to adherence group membership when controlling for other variables of interest. The Parent-Adolescent Conflict Scale (PAC) questionnaire used in the current study measured general communication frequency and intensity of conversations related to 15 specific issues generally discussed during adolescence. While this general communication assessment provides information regarding how often caregivers and children discuss general topics (e.g., chores, homework, hanging out with friends) and how intense these conversations typically

were, it is possible that simply discussing topics may not be as impactful on health behaviors, such as adherence, as other caregiver-child dynamics. Guided by systems theory (Bronfenbrenner, 1979; I. M. Miller et al., 2000) and past work in other pediatric chronic illness populations (Fredericks et al., 2007; Killian et al., 2018), caregiver-child cohesion and family functioning are two constructs that should be explored in future work as they might shed light on important family processes that may be related to medication adherence. It is possible that the quality of conversations and how understood both parties feel may be more important than the mere occurrence of conversations. Incorporating measures such as the Family Assessment Device (Epstein et al., 1983) and the Family Adaptability and Cohesion Scales (FACES III, Olson, 1986), which is available in Spanish (Flores & Sprenkle, 1989) and has been normed for Latinx families (Baer & Schmitz, 2007), could strengthen future work. Among Latinx families, family cohesion is known to be related to acculturation (Baer & Schmitz, 2007). As such, acculturation and/or biculturalism should also be assessed when examining the relationship between family cohesion and adherence behaviors among Latinx patients.

Contrary to hypotheses, number of younger children in the home was not significantly related to adherence group membership. While various family-level factors were evaluated in this study (e.g., number of younger children/siblings in the home, caregiver- and child- reported communication frequency and intensity), these measures do not fully capture dynamic family processes, particularly within the context of pediatric chronic illness management. For example, although number of siblings in the home has been significantly related to adherence in past work (Tebbi et al., 1986), conceptually number of younger children/siblings in the home was considered a proxy measure for competing demands in the household due to other children in the home. However, a static number of younger children in the home does not directly capture caregiver demands or shed light on other factors that may cause differences across families with
the same number of children in their homes. For example, number of siblings does not account for variable sibling needs (e.g., developmental delays, family expectations, chronic health conditions) or caregiver-perceived difficulties related to medication adherence in the context of their unique home and family (e.g., balancing the needs of all children in the home, difficulties establishing medication routine). The Parent Medication Barriers Scale (Simons & Blount, 2007) has been used in past work investigating barriers to medication adherence among patients with inflammatory bowel disease (Reed-Knight et al., 2013) and solid organ transplantation (Danziger-Isakov et al., 2016); however, this measure assesses perceived barriers related to adolescents taking their medication (e.g., too many pills, does not like the taste, does not want friends to see), not perceived barriers for caregiver involvement in medication management or assessment of a family routine around medication management. As such, future work is encouraged to assess caregiver/family-specific and caregiver-perceived barriers to involvement or family-specific reasons for noninvolvement in medication management to better understand caregiver involvement and how it relates to maintenance phase medication management.

In the predictive models included in Aim 2a, caregiver- and child-reported variables were evaluated in separate models to account for shared variance and multicollinearity. In the majority of predictive models, the QICu value did not differ substantially when using child versus caregiver report, with the exception of total communication frequency. Future work might benefit from analyzing report congruency and discrepancy (De Los Reyes et al., 2019), as differences in caregiver- and child-reported accounts (across domains) can provide information surrounding the caregiver-child relationship. Given past work demonstrating that caregiver-child discrepancies on parental monitoring assessment was able to predict child delinquent behaviors 2 years later in ways that individual reports could not (De Los Reyes et al., 2010), examining

discrepancies in reports of caregiver monitoring or involvement in medication management could shed light on important dynamics that affect adherence.

Identify possible between group differences of predictors of 6MP medication adherence patterns

Preliminary exploratory analyses indicated possible between group differences (i.e., Latinx, non-Latinx white) of predictors of 6MP adherence patterns. Bonferroni corrections indicated that some cross-sectional relationships did not remain significant based on the corrected value of p = 0.006. Given that corrections are utilized when analyses do not have directional hypotheses, specific research questions, or when less robust statistical analyses are utilized (R. A. Armstrong, 2014), it is recommended that future work prioritize recruiting large and diverse samples to allow for more robust analyses or identifying possible ethnicity-specific predictor to allow for apriori hypotheses.

Within the Latinx subsample, single factor models indicated that longitudinal 6MP dosage and baseline positive outcome expectancy significantly predicted adherence group membership. Specifically, among Latinx youth as dose increased so did risk for nonadherence and, conversely, as POE increased risk for nonadherence decreased. Conversely, within the white subsample, single factor models indicated that baseline age group, baseline and longitudinal 6MP dose, and longitudinal child-reported and caregiver-reported communication frequency significantly predicted adherence group membership. Specifically, as age group and 6MP dose increased risk of nonadherence increased and, conversely, more frequent communication (child-and caregiver- reported) was associated with decreased risk of nonadherence. These findings should be interpreted with caution as single factor models are limited as they do not account for possible confounding factors. Nevertheless, these findings revealed interesting information about cross-sectional versus longitudinal analyses and highlight the importance of assessing both cross-

sectional data and patterns of data when possible. Moreover, these findings highlight the potential importance of health beliefs in Latinx patients' health behaviors (Leininger, 1997).

Additionally, the relationship between ethnicity and adherence should be interpreted cautiously as these analyses centralize outcomes without consideration of processes and social stratification (García et al., 1996). Latinx pediatric cancer patients' experiences with cancer treatment and health behaviors may be significantly influenced by cultural factors, such as acculturation and values (Gray et al., 2014; Munet-Vilaró, 2004). A main cultural factor that has been explored to date is acculturation. Acculturation is defined as a process by which contact with a different culture results in the modification of the culture of a group or individual (Redfield et al., 1936). Acculturation orientations have been conceptualized in two domains: the adoption of mainstream culture and/or the maintenance of one's own ethnic-origin culture, with various possible combinations that may be related to differing degrees of acculturative stress (i.e., assimilation, integration; Berry, 2005). Literature supports a bidirectional model of acculturation and has demonstrated its advantages over focusing on unidimensional models to predict outcomes, given that individuals can hold multiple cultural orientations (Nguyen & Benet-Martínez, 2007). As such, recent literature has shifted towards assessing the dynamic process of cultural adaptation referred to as biculturalism (i.e., the degree to which individuals have internalized aspects of mainstream and ethnic culture) rather than linear measures of acculturation. Recent findings indicate that acculturative family distancing is associated with decreases in family cohesion among US-Born youth and their parents (Nair, Roche, & White, 2018). Thus, including measures of biculturalism, acculturative family distancing, and values in future work with Latinx patients could provide more information about the nuanced ways that the dynamic processes of culture relate to health behaviors and outcomes.

Examining a bidirectional predictive relationship between quality of life and adherence

Given past research demonstrating a potentially bidirectional relationship between adherence and HRQoL within samples of children with chronic illnesses (Fredericks et al., 2008; Hommel et al., 2009; Rapoff, 2010), exploratory analyses examined a potential bidirectional predictive relationship between quality of life and adherence. In this cohort of pediatric oncology patients, surprisingly, results indicated that longitudinal quality of life (total and nausea) and adherence trajectories were not significantly related in either direction (e.g., quality of life predicting adherence, adherence predicting quality of life). Past work focused on populations with significantly greater pill burden (e.g., Crohn's 12-18 pills a day; Hommel et al., 2009) and lifetime chronic illness (e.g., sickle cell, asthma; (Barakat et al., 2005; Fiese et al., 2005). As such, it is possible that although disease self-management is taxing on patients and families, adherence and quality of life may not affect each other as much during the maintenance phase of cancer treatment as in other chronically ill populations. This may be related to having decreased illness burden during maintenance relative to other phases. In maintenance, patients can often return to some of the activities they did prior to cancer treatment and have fewer medical visits.

Furthermore, it is important to note that the PedsQL 3.0 Cancer Module had low Cronbach alpha statistics among Latinx patients who completed the 5-7 year old interview version (*Table 3*). Given the low alpha statistics, all youth who completed the 5-7 year old version were excluded from statistical analyses in Aim 3. These low alpha values align with findings from past work utilizing the generic PedsQL among an Argentinian sample (α range = 0.28–0.76; Roizen et al., 2008). As such, it is possible that this measure may not be a good fit for Latinx children and their families. It is possible that construct equivalence may not have translated sufficiently in this version. For example, the item "Does your medicine make you sick to your stomach?" was translated directly to "*Te hacen sentirte mal del estómago tus medicinas*?" rather than "*Tus medicinas te dan un dolor de estómago*?/Does your medicine make

your stomach hurt?" which may have been more culturally and developmentally appropriate for youth in that age group. Future work should consider other measures of HRQoL for younger (5-7) Latinx children and their families.

Limitations and Future Directions

While the current study provides important information regarding specific individual, family, and medical factors that may relate to and predict 6MP adherence during the maintenance phase of treatment, it is important to note limitations of the current study. The demographic characteristics of the patients enrolled at each site reflected the general population in the areas where each hospital was located. Consequently, the generalizability of current findings is limited to Latinx (predominantly Mexican) and non-Latinx, white patients receiving maintenance treatment in the geographic regions included in our study. Future multisite studies, should be intentional about including hospitals known to serve Black, Asian, and Indigenous communities, as these populations are often excluded from pediatric cancer research (Aristizabal et al., 2015; Chen et al., 2014; Sateren et al., 2002; Underwood, 2000).

Additionally, the generalizability of findings related to Latinx patients' adherence behaviors are limited, first, due to study location. Los Angeles and Dallas have strong and historically established Latinx communities and many institutional supports and resources for Latinx families (Cobb et al., 2020; Potochnick et al., 2012). Emerging Latinx communities have distinct needs and barriers (Brietzke & Perreira, 2017; Huq et al., 2016), such as a lack of bilingual resources (Corona et al., 2009; Wells et al., 2008) and increased concerns of discrimination (Potochnick et al., 2012). Furthermore, in more established communities, later generation immigrants with greater English proficiency and insights into navigating barriers may serve as supports (Duong et al., 2016). Consequently, Latinx patients in emerging Latinx communities may have markedly different experiences, outcomes, and needs than those in established Latinx communities. As such, there is a need for future studies to examine adherence and factors related to adherence among youth from emerging Latinx communities. Second, recruitment of Latinx patients and families from other regions and countries of origin would also help to expand our understanding of adherence across a variety of Latinx communities. Third, although relatively large compared to past work, the size of the Latinx sample in the current study (n = 47, 34%) limited the statistical approaches appropriate for our data. Due to power restrictions, analyses evaluating predictors of 6MP adherence membership among Latinx patients were limited to one predictor at a time. Thus, it was not possible to assess potential covariates in our between group (i.e., Latinx; non-Latinx, white) data analyses. Future work should aim to include a greater number of Latinx patients. This would allow for more powerful statistical analyses and the ability to examine intersectional identities known to influence family expectations among Latinx families (e.g., gender socialization; Raffaelli & Ontai, 2004).

Another important limitation relates to the lack of variables measuring child, caregiver, and family experiences with racism (individual, institutional/structural). This is particularly notable given the various ethnic and racial groups included in our sample (12% non-Latinx racially minoritized (e.g., Black, Asian), 34% Latinx). For decades, researchers have elucidated that racism operates at multiple levels, ranging from internalized to institutionalized (C. P. Jones, 2000; Ture & Hamilton, 1992). The American Academy of Pediatrics has recognized racism as a core social determinant of health that drives many of the inequities experienced by children and adolescents (Trent et al., 2019). The World Health Organization (2016) defines social determinants of health as "the conditions in which people are born, grow, live, work and age." These determinants are influenced by factors such as the distribution of money, power, and resources at global, national, and local levels and have been linked to inequities. Moreover, these inequities are caused by economic, political, and social conditions (including racism) and not

individual choices or genetic predisposition (World Health Organization, 2016). Indeed, institutional racism is known to manifest itself in both 'material conditions' (e.g., access to quality education, neighborhoods, medical facilities) and 'power' (e.g., access to information, resources, and voice; C. P. Jones, 2000), which are often outside of an individuals' control.

While there is no standard measure for structural racism, past work has relied on various indices (e.g., redlining, mortgage lending), socioeconomic status data (e.g., employment rate proportions), and self-report measures (e.g., perceived racism) to investigate the relationship between structural racism and outcomes (Groos et al., 2018). Studies utilizing these measures have demonstrated that structural racism impacts a range of health behaviors and outcomes in adults, including colorectal cancer survivorship (Kacanek et al., 2019), hypertension treatment adherence (Greer et al., 2014), and delayed HIV testing (Scott et al 2014). Although past work has demonstrated the relationship between structural racism and child mental health and school outcomes (S. C. T. Jones & Neblett Jr., 2019; Mougianis et al., 2020; Owens, 2020), research investigating the relationship between racism and child physical health outcomes and behaviors is scarce (Pachter & Coll, 2009) and available measures are limited (e.g., forms of racism assessed, only one racial/ethnic group; Braddock et al., 2021). Nevertheless, measures such as the Perception of Racism in Children and Youth measure (PRaCY; Pachter, Szalacha, et al., 2010) have demonstrated promise among pediatric patients with sickle cell disease (E. O. Wakefield et al., 2018). Future work could benefit from assessing children's experiences with racism (individual and institutional) as a means to better understand processes and mechanisms of inequities (García et al., 1996); particularly with measures designed using qualitative, mixed, and community-based methodologies (S. C. T. Jones & Neblett, 2017). Recent work by Isaac and colleagues (2020) provides guidance on several additional biopsychosocial factors and social determinants of health that warrant inclusion in future pediatric cancer treatment adherence studies.

Conclusion

The current study substantially adds to the literature base as it expands our understanding of factors related to youth's adherence to 6MP medication during maintenance phase treatment of ALL and LBL. Findings indicate that adolescent developmental phase was the strongest predictor of 15-month adherence group membership. Better understanding of potential individual and family level factors that might impact this relationship is critical so that we may develop resources and interventions for these youth who are at increased risk for nonadherence, and consequently relapse. Dosage and health beliefs, specifically positive outcome expectancy, also significantly predicted adherence group membership. These findings demonstrate the continued need to provide person-centered tailored interventions to patients, while considering individual level characteristics. Exploratory analyses indicated the possibility of between group (i.e., Latinx; non-Latinx white) differences with respect to predictors of 6MP adherence. Additional multi-site studies are needed to further explore possible between group differences of predictors of adherence, as well as examine possible ethnicity-specific predictors of adherence such as cultural values (e.g., familismo, respeto), spiritualism, biculturalism. This future work may incorporate measures of cultural values, expectations, and processes to better understand the underlying drivers for these possible unique predictors. While the current study adds considerably to our understanding of adherence during maintenance phase, additional work in this area focused on preventive and therapeutic interventions remains critical to increase positive outcomes for a vulnerable cohort of patients; and, to ultimately reduce morbidity and mortality related to medication nonadherence.

References

American Cancer Society. (2016). *Types of Non-Hodgkin Lymphoma in Children*. Cancer A-Z. https://www.cancer.org/cancer/childhood-non-hodgkin-lymphoma/about/types-non-hodgkin-children.html#written_by

American Cancer Society. (2019). *Types of Cancer that Develop in Children*. https://www.cancer.org/cancer/cancer-in-children/types-of-childhoodcancers.html#references

- American Cancer Society. (2022). 2022 Cancer Facts & Figures Cancer / Cancer Death Rate Drops. https://www.cancer.org/latest-news/facts-and-figures-2022.html
- Aristizabal, P., Singer, J., Cooper, R., Wells, K. J., Nodora, J., Milburn, M., Gahagan, S., Schiff, D. E., & Martinez, M. E. (2015). Participation in Pediatric Oncology Research Protocols:
 Racial/Ethnic, Language and Age-Based Disparities. *Pediatric Blood & Cancer*, 62, 1337–1344.
- Armenian, S. H., Landier, W., Hudson, M. M., Robison, L. L., & Bhatia, S. (2013). Children's Oncology Group's 2013 blueprint for research: Survivorship and outcomes. *Pediatric Blood* and Cancer, 60(6), 1063–1068. https://doi.org/10.1002/pbc.24422
- Armstrong, G. T., Chen, Y., Yasui, Y., Leisenring, W., Gibson, T. M., Mertens, A. C., Stovall, M., Oeffinger, K. C., Bhatia, S., Krull, K. R., Nathan, P. C., Neglia, J. P., Green, D. M., Hudson, M. ., & Robison, L. L. (2016). Reduction in Late Mortality among 5-Year Survivors of Childhood Cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, *374*(9), 833–842.
- Armstrong, R. A. (2014). When to use the Bonferroni correction. *The Journal of the College of Optometrists*, *34*(5), 502–508. https://doi.org/10.1111/opo.12131
- Asselin, B. L., Devidas, M., Wang, C., Pullen, J., Borowitz, M. J., Hutchison, R., Lipshultz, S.E., & Camitta, B. M. (2011). Effectiveness of high-dose methotrexate in T-cell

lymphoblastic leukemia and advanced-stage lymphoblastic lymphoma: A randomized study by the Children' s Oncology Group (POG 9404). *Blood*, *118*(4), 874–883. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2010-06-292615

- Bae, J. W., Guyer, W., Grimm, K., & Altice, F. L. (2011). Medication persistence in the treatment of HIV infection: A review of the literature and implications for future clinical care and research. *Aids*, 25(3), 279–290. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAD.0b013e328340feb0
- Baer, J. C., & Schmitz, M. F. (2007). Ethnic differences in trajectories of family cohesion for Mexican American and non-hispanic white adolescents. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, *36*(4), 583–592. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-007-9177-3
- Bakula, D. M., Sharkey, C. M., Perez, M. N., Espeleta, H. C., Gamwell, K. L., Baudino, M.,
 Delozier, A. M., Chaney, J. M., Alderson, R. M., & Mullins, L. L. (2020). The relationship
 between parent distress and child quality of life in pediatric cancer: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing*, 50, 14–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedn.2019.09.024
- Barakat, L. P., Lutz, M., Smith-Whitley, K., & Ohene-Frempong, K. (2005). Is treatment adherence associated with better quality of life in children with sickle cell disease? *Quality* of Life Research, 14(2), 407–414. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11136-004-5328-0
- Bartlett, S. J., Krishnan, J. A., Riekert, K. A., Butz, A. M., Malveaux, F. J., & Rand, C. S. (2004). Maternal Depressive Symptoms and Adherence to Therapy in Inner-City Children With Asthma. *Pediatrics*, *113*(2), 229–237. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6155.1998.tb00208.x
- Bava, L., Johns, A., Freyer, D. R., & Ruccione, K. (2017). Development of a Culturally
 Competent Service to Improve Academic Functioning for Latino Survivors of Acute
 Lymphoblastic Leukemia: Methodological Considerations. *Journal of Pediatric Oncology Nursing*, *34*(3), 222–229. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043454216676837

- Beck, A. T., Ward, C. H., Mendelson, M., Mock, J., & Erbaugh, J. (1961). An Inventory for Measuring Depression. Archives of General Psychiatry, 4, 561–571.
- Bhatia, S. (2011). Disparities in Cancer Outcomes: Lessons Learned From Children With Cancer. *Pediatric Blood and Cancer*, *56*, 994–1002.
- Bhatia, S., Landier, W., Hageman, L., Chen, Y., Kim, H., Sun, C. L., Kornegay, N., Evans, W.
 E., Angiolillo, A. L., Bostrom, B., Casillas, J., Lew, G., Maloney, K. W., Mascarenhas, L.,
 Ritchey, A. K., Termuhlen, A. M., Carroll, W. L., Wong, F. L., & Relling, M. V. (2015).
 Systemic exposure to thiopurines and risk of relapse in children with acute lymphoblastic
 leukemia: A children's oncology group study. *JAMA Oncology*, *1*(3), 287–295.
 https://doi.org/10.1001/jamaoncol.2015.0245
- Bhatia, S., Landier, W., Hageman, L., Kim, H., Chen, Y., Crews, K. R., Evans, W. E., Bostrom,
 B., Casillas, J., Dickens, D. S., Maloney, K. W., Neglia, J. P., Ravindranath, Y., Ritchey, A.
 K., Wong, F. L., & Relling, M. V. (2014). 6MP adherence in a multiracial cohort of
 children with acute lymphoblastic leukemia: A Children's Oncology Group study. *Blood*, *124*(15), 2345–2353. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2014-01-552166
- Bhatia, S., Landier, W., Shangguan, M., Hageman, L., Schaible, A. N., Carter, A. R., Hanby, C. L., Leisenring, W., Yasui, Y., Kornegay, N. M., Mascarenhas, L., Ritchey, A. K., Casillas, J. N., Dickens, D. S., Meza, J., Carroll, W. L., Relling, M. V., & Wong, F. L. (2012).
 Nonadherence to oral mercaptopurine and risk of relapse in hispanic and non-hispanic white children with acute lymphoblastic leukemia: A report from the Children's Oncology Group. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, *30*(17), 2094–2101.

https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2011.38.9924

Bhatia, S., Sather, H. N., Heerema, N. A., Trigg, M. E., Gaynon, P. S., & Robison, L. L. (2002).Racial and ethnic differences in survival of children with acute lymphoblastic leukemia.

Blood, 100(6), 1957–1964. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2002-02-0395

- Bolden, T., & Isaac, E. (2020). Parent-Child Perception of Cancer-Specific Quality of Life and Relationship to Medication Adherence. *Undergraduate Research Posters*, Poster 373.
- Bona, K. (2018). Poverty and pediatric leukemia outcomes. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention*, 27(7), 29–30.
- Braddock, A. S., Phad, A., Tabak, R., Kumanyika, S., Johnston, S., Koopman, R., Prout, E., & Mcqueen, A. (2021). Assessing Racial and Ethnic Discrimination in Children: A Scoping Review of Available Measures for Child Health Disparities Research. *Health Equity*, 5(1), 727–737. https://doi.org/10.1089/heq.2021.0008
- Brennan, R., Federico, S., & Dyer, M. A. (2010). The war on cancer: have we won the battle but lost the war? *Oncotarget*, *1*(2), 77–83. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.111
- Brietzke, M., & Perreira, K. (2017). Stress and Coping: Latino Youth Coming of Age in a New Latino Destination. *Journal of Adolescent Research*, 32(4), 407–432. https://doi.org/doi:10.1177/0743558416637915
- Bronfenbrenner, U. (1979). *The Ecology of Human Development: Experiments by Nature and Design.* Harvard University Press.
- Buchanan, N. D., Block, R., Smith, A. W., & Tai, E. (2014). Psychosocial barriers and facilitators to clinical trial enrollment and adherence for adolescents with cancer. *Pediatrics*, *133*(SUPPL. 3). https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2014-0122I
- Burke, M. E., Albritton, K., & Marina, N. (2007). Challenges in the recruitment of adolescents and young adults to cancer clinical trials. *Cancer*, 110(11), 2385–2393. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.23060
- Butow, P., Palmer, S., Pai, A., Goodenough, B., Luckett, T., & King, M. (2010). Review of Adherence-Related Issues in Adolescents and Young Adults With Cancer. *Journal of*

Clinical Oncology, 28(32), 4800–4809.

- Cain, C. J., Meisman, A. R., Drucker, K., Isaac, E. I., Verma, T., Griffin, J., & Rohan, J. M. (2020). When multiple objective measures of medication adherence indicate incongruent adherence results: An example with pediatric cancer. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(1956). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17061956
- Carney, K. B., Guite, J. W., Young, E. E., & Starkweather, A. R. (2020). Forced Enlightenment:
 A Metasynthesis of Experiences during Childhood Cancer Survivorship. *Cancer Nursing*, 43(3), 159–171. https://doi.org/10.1097/NCC.00000000000775
- Chen, M. S., Lara, P. N., Dang, J. H. T., Paterniti, D. A., & Kelly, K. (2014). Twenty years post-NIH Revitalization Act: enhancing minority participation in clinical trials (EMPaCT): laying the groundwork for improving minority clinical trial accrual: renewing the case for enhancing minority participation in cancer clinical trials. *Cancer*, 120 Suppl, 1091–1096. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.28575
- Coard, S. I., Foy-Watson, S., Zimmer, C., & Wallace, A. (2007). Considering Culturally Relevant Parenting Practices in Intervention Development and Adaptation: A Randomized Controlled Trial of the Black Parenting Strengths and Strategies (BPSS) Program. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 35(6), 797–820. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011000007304592
- Cobb, C. L., Martinez, C. R., Isaza, A. G., McClure, H. H., & Eddy, J. M. (2020). Linking acculturation factors, family environments, and mental health outcomes among Latino families in traditional, emerging, and crisis immigrant receiving contexts in the United States. In G. C. N. Hall (Ed.), *Mental and Behavioral Health of Immigrants in the United States: Cultural, Environmental, and Structural Factors* (pp. 3–24). Elsevier Inc. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-816117-3.00001-4

- Colby-Graham, M. F., & Chordas, C. (2003). The Childhood Leukemias. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing*, *18*(2), 87–95. https://doi.org/10.1053/jpdn.2003.9
- Corona, R., Gonzalez, T., Cohen, R., Edwards, C., & Edmonds, T. (2009). Richmond Latino needs assessment: A community-university partnership to identify health concerns and service needs for latino youth. *Journal of Community Health*, *34*(3), 195–201. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10900-008-9140-6
- Cortelazzo, S., Ferreri, A., Hoelzer, D., & Ponzoni, M. (2017). Lymphoblastic lymphoma. *Critical Reviews in Oncology/Hematology*, 113, 304–317. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.critrevonc.2017.03.020
- Cortina, S., Somers, M., Rohan, J. M., & Drotar, D. (2013). Clinical effectiveness of comprehensive psychological intervention for nonadherence to medical treatment: A case series. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, *38*(6), 649–663. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jss175
- Cui, J. (2007). QIC program and model selection in GEE analyses. *Stata Journal*, 7(2), 209–220. https://doi.org/10.1177/1536867x0700700205
- Danziger-Isakov, L., Frazier, T. W., Worley, S., Williams, N., Shellmer, D., Dharnidharka, V.
 R., Gupta, N. A., Ikle, D., & Sweet, S. C. (2016). Perceived barriers to medication adherence in pediatric and adolescent solid organ transplantation. *Pediatric Transplantation*, 20(2), 307–315. https://doi.org/10.1111/petr.12648
- Davies, H. A., & Lilleyman, J. S. (1995). Compliance with oral chemotherapy in childhood lymphoblastic leukaemia. *Cancer Treatment Reviews*, 21(2), 93–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/0305-7372(95)90022-5
- De Los Reyes, A., Goodman, K. L., Kliewer, W., & Reid-Quiñones, K. (2010). The Longitudinal Consistency of Mother-Child Reporting Discrepancies of Parental Monitoring and Their

Ability to Predict Child Delinquent Behaviors Two Years Later. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, *39*(12), 1417–1430. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-009-9496-7

- De Los Reyes, A., Ohannessian, C. M., & Racz, S. J. (2019). Discrepancies Between Adolescent and Parent Reports About Family Relationships. *Child Development Perspectives*, 13(1), 53–58. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdep.12306
- DeWalt, D. A., Gross, H. E., Gipson, D. S., Selewski, D. T., DeWitt, E. M., Dampier, C. D., Hinds, P. S., Huang, I. C., Thissen, D., & Varni, J. W. (2015). PROMIS® pediatric selfreport scales distinguish subgroups of children within and across six common pediatric chronic health conditions. *Quality of Life Research*, 24(9), 2195–2208. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11136-015-0953-3
- DiMatteo, M. R. (2004). Social Support and Patient Adherence to Medical Treatment: A Meta-Analysis. *Health Psychology*, 23(2), 207–218. https://doi.org/10.1037/0278-6133.23.2.207
- DiMatteo, M. R., Lepper, H. S., & Croghan, T. W. (2000). Depression is a risk factor for noncompliance with medical treatment meta-analysis of the effects of anxiety and depression on patient adherence. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, *160*(14), 2101–2107. https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.160.14.2101
- Drotar, D., & Rohan, J. M. (2014). Pediatric Adherence and Health Behavior Change. In L. R.
 Martin & M. R. Dimatteo (Eds.), *The Oxford Handbook of Health Communication*, *Behavior Change, and Treatment Adherence* (pp. 387–407). Oxford University Press.
- Duong, M. T., Badaly, D., Liu, F. F., Schwartz, D., & McCarty, C. A. (2016). Generational Differences in Academic Achievement Among Immigrant Youths: A Meta-Analytic Review. *Review of Educational Research*, 86(1), 3–41.
 https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654315577680

Epstein, N. B., Baldwin, L. M., & Bishop, D. S. (1983). The McMaster Family Assessment

Device. Journal of Marital and Family Therapy, 9(2), 171–180.

Evan, E. E., & Zeltzer, L. K. (2006). Psychosocial dimensions of cancer in adolescents and young adults. *Cancer: Interdisciplinary International Journal of the American Cancer Society*, 107(S7), 1663–1671. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.22107

Faulk, K. E., Anderson-Mellies, A., Cockburn, M., & Green, A. L. (2020). Assessment of enrollment characteristics for Children's Oncology Group (COG) upfront therapeutic clinical trials 2004-2015. *PLoS ONE*, *15*(4), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0230824

- Festa, R. S., Tamaroff, M. H., Chasalow, F., & Lanzkowsky, P. (1992). Therapeutic adherence to oral medication regimens by adolescents with cancer. I. Laboratory assessment. *The Journal* of *Pediatrics*, 120(5), 807–811.
- Fiese, B. H., Wamboldt, F. S., & Anbar, R. D. (2005). Family asthma management routines: Connections to medical adherence and quality of life. *Journal of Pediatrics*, *146*(2), 171– 176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpeds.2004.08.083
- Flores, M. T., & Sprenkle, D. H. (1989). Can therapists use FACES III with Mexican Americans? A preliminary analysis. In D. Olson, C. S. Russell, & D. H. Sprenkle (Eds.), *Circumplex Model: Systemic Assessment and Treatment of Families* (pp. 239–248). Routledge.
- Ford, J. G., Howerton, M. W., Lai, G. Y., Gary, T. L., Bolen, S., Gibbons, M. C., Tilburt, J., Baffi, C., Tanpitukpongse, T. P., Wilson, R. F., Powe, N. R., & Bass, E. B. (2008). Barriers to recruiting underrepresented populations to cancer clinical trials: A systematic review. *Cancer*, 112(2), 228–242. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.23157
- Fredericks, E. M., Lopez, M. J., Magee, J. C., Shieck, V., & Opipari-Arrigan, L. (2007). Psychological functioning, nonadherence and health outcomes after pediatric liver

transplantation. *American Journal of Transplantation*, 7(8), 1974–1983. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-6143.2007.01878.x

- Fredericks, E. M., Magee, J. C., Opipari-Arrigan, L., Shieck, V., Well, A., & Lopez, M. J. (2008). Adherence and health-related quality of life in adolescent liver transplant recipients. *Pediatric Transplantation*, *12*(3), 289–299. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1399-3046.2008.00901.x
- García, C., Lamberty, G., Jenkins, R., Mcadoo, H. P., Crnic, K., Wasik, B. H., García, H. V.,
 Coll, C. G., Jenkins, R., & Mcadoo, H. P. (1996). An Integrative Model for the Study of
 Developmental Competencies in Minority Children Published by : Wiley on behalf of the
 Society for Research in Child Development Stable URL :
 https://www.jstor.org/stable/1131600 REFERENCES Linked references are availa. *Child*

Development, 67(5), 1891–1914.

- Germann, J. N., Leonard, D., Stuenzi, T. J., Pop, R. B., Stewart, S. M., & Leavey, P. J. (2014).
 Hoping is coping: A guiding theoretical framework for promoting coping and adjustment following pediatric cancer diagnosis. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 40(9), 846–855.
 https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsv027
- Giuliano, A. R., Mokuau, N., Hughes, C., Tortolero-Luna, G., Risendal, B., Ho RCS, Prewitt, T. E., & McCaskill-Stevens, W. J. (2000). Participation of minorities in cancer research: the influence of structural, cultural, and linguistic factors. *Annals of Epidemiology*, *10*(8 Suppl). https://doi.org/10.1016/s1047-2797(00)00195-2
- Goethals, E. R., Commissariat, P. V., Volkening, L. K., Markowitz, J. T., & Laffel, L. M. (2020).
 Assessing readiness for independent self-care in adolescents with type 1 diabetes:
 Introducing the RISQ. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*, *162*, 108110.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2020.108110

- Gray, W. N., Denson, L. A., Baldassano, R. N., & Hommel, K. A. (2012). Treatment Adherence in Adolescents With Inflammatory Bowel Disease: The Collective Impact of Barriers to Adherence and Anxiety/Depressive Symptoms. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 37(3), 282–291.
- Gray, W. N., Szulczewski, L. J., Regan, S. M. P., Williams, J. A., & Pai, A. L. H. (2014).
 Cultural Influences in Pediatric Cancer: From Diagnosis to Cure/End of Life. *Journal of Pediatric Oncology Nursing*, *31*(5), 252–271. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043454214529022
- Greer, T. M., Brondolo, E., & Brown, P. (2014). Systemic racism moderates effects of provider racial biases on adherence to hypertension treatment for African Americans. *Health Psychology*, 33(1), 35–42. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0032777
- Groos, M., Wallace, M., Hardeman, R., & Theall, K. P. (2018). Measuring inequity: A systematic review of methods used to quantify structural racism Maya. *Journal of Health Disparities Research and Practice*, *11*(2), 190–205.
 https://digitalscholarship.unlv.edu/jhdrpAvailableat:https://digitalscholarship.unlv.edu/jhdrp/voll1/iss2/13
- Gupta, S., & Bhatia, S. (2017). Optimizing medication adherence in children with cancer. *Current Opinion in Pediatrics*, 29(1), 41–45. https://doi.org/10.1097/MOP.00000000000434
- Gutiérrez-Colina, A. M., Eaton, C. K., Lee, J. L., Reed-Knight, B., Loiselle, K., Mee, L. L., LaMotte, J., Liverman, R., & Blount, R. L. (2016). Executive functioning, barriers to adherence, and nonadherence in adolescent and young adult transplant recipients. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 41(7), 759–767. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsv107
- Haarbauer-Krupa, J., Alexander, N. M., Mee, L., Johnson, A., Wise, J., Arora Gupta, N., Schechter, M. S., Wasilewski-Masker, K., & Gilleland Marchak, J. (2019). Readiness for

transition and health-care satisfaction in adolescents with complex medical conditions. *Child: Care, Health and Development*, *45*(3), 463–471. https://doi.org/10.1111/cch.12656

- Haddy, T. B., Rana, S. R., & Castro, O. (1999). Benign ethnic neutropenia: What is a normal absolute neutrophil count? *Journal of Laboratory and Clinical Medicine*, *133*(1), 15–22. https://doi.org/10.1053/lc.1999.v133.a94931
- Hardin, J. W., & Hilbe, J. M. (2012). Residuals, Diagnostics, and Testing. In *Generalized estimating equations* (pp. 161–212). CRC Press LLC.
- Hawwa, A. F., Millership, J. S., Collier, P. S., McCarthy, A., Dempsey, S., Cairns, C., & McElnay, J. C. (2009). The development of an objective methodology to measure medication adherence to oral thiopurines in paediatric patients with acute lymphoblastic leukaemia-an exploratory study. *European Journal of Clinical Pharmacology*, 65(11), 1105–1112. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00228-009-0700-1
- Hayes-Lattin, B., Mathews-Bradshaw, B., & Siegel, S. (2010). Adolescent and young adult oncology training for health professionals: A position statement. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 28(32), 4858–4861. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2010.30.5508
- Haynes, R. (1979). Introduction. In R. Haynes, D. Sackett, & D. Taylor (Eds.), *Compliance in health care* (pp. 1–18). Johns Hopkins Press.
- Heron, M. (2019). Deaths: Leading causes for 2017. National Vital Statistics Reports, 68(6).
- Hommel, K. A., Davis, C. M., & Baldassano, R. N. (2009). Objective versus subjective assessment of oral medication adherence in pediatric inflammatory bowel disease. *Inflammatory Bowel Diseases*, 15(4), 589–593. https://doi.org/10.1002/ibd.20798
- Hommel, K. A., Ramsey, R. R., Rich, K. L., & Ryan, J. L. (2018). Adherence to pediatric treatment. In M. Roberts & R. G. Steele (Eds.), *Handbook of Pediatric Psychology* (5th ed., pp. 119–133). The Guilford Press.

Horne, R. (2006). Compliance, Adherence, and Concordance. Chest, 130(1), 65S-72S.

- Howlader, N., Noone, A. M., Krapcho, M., Miller, K. D., Brest, A., Yu, M., Ruhl, J., Tatalovich,
 Z., Mariotto, A., Lewis, D. R., Chen, H. S., Feuer, E. J., & Cronin, K. A. (eds). (2020).
 SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975-2018. https://seer.cancer.gov/csr/1975_2018/
- Hudson, M. M., Neglia, J. P., Woods, W. G., Sandlund, J. T., Pui, C.-H., Kun, L. E., Robison, L. L., & Green, D. M. (2012). Lessons From the Past: Opportunities to Improve Childhood
 Cancer Survivor Care Through Outcomes Investigations of Historical Therapeutic
 Approaches for Pediatric Hematological Malignancies. *Pediatric Blood & Cancer*, 58, 334–343. https://doi.org/10.1002/pbc
- Hullmann, S. E., Wolfe-Christensen, C., Meyer, W. H., McNall-Knapp, R. Y., & Mullins, L. L. (2010). The relationship between parental overprotection and health-related quality of life in pediatric cancer: The mediating role of perceived child vulnerability. *Quality of Life Research*, 19(9), 1373–1380. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11136-010-9696-3
- Huq, N., Stein, G. L., & Gonzalez, L. M. (2016). Acculturation Conflict Among Latino Youth:
 Discrimination, Ethnic Identity, and Depressive Symptoms. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 22(3), 377–385. https://doi.org/10.1037/cdp0000070
- Isaac, E. I., Meisman, A. R., Drucker, K., Violante, S., Behrhorst, K. L., Floyd, A., & Rohan, J. M. (2020). The relationship between health disparities, psychosocial functioning and health outcomes in pediatric hematology-oncology and stem cell transplant populations:
 Recommendations for clinical care. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(7), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17072218
- Jamison, R. N., Lewis, S., & Burish, T. G. (1986). Cooperation with treatment in adolescent cancer patients. *Journal of Adolescent Health Care*, 7(3), 162–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0197-0070(86)80032-8

- Jemal, A., Simard, E. P., Dorell, C., Noone, A. M., Markowitz, L. E., Kohler, B., Eheman, C., Saraiya, M., Bandi, P., Saslow, D., Cronin, K. A., Watson, M., Schiffman, M., Jane Henley, S., Schymura, M. J., Anderson, R. N., Yankey, D., & Edwards, B. K. (2013). Annual report to the nation on the status of cancer, 1975-2009, featuring the burden and trends in human papillomavirus (HPV)-associated cancers and HPV vaccination coverage levels. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, *105*(3), 175–201. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/djs491
- Johnston, G. (1993). SAS software to fit the generalized linear model. *SUGI Proceedings*, 1–8. http://scholar.google.com/scholar?hl=en&btnG=Search&q=intitle:SAS+**\$**+Software+to+Fi t+the+Generalized+Linear+Model#0
- Jones, Barbara L., Volker, D. L., Vinajeras, Y., Butros, L., Fitchpatrick, C., & Rossetto, K. (2010). The Meaning of Surviving Cancer for Latino adolescents and emerging young adults. *Cancer Nursing*, 33(1), 74–81. https://doi.org/10.1097/NCC.0b013e3181b4ab8f
- Jones, Bobby L, & Nagin, D. S. (2007). Advances in Group-Based Trajectory Modeling and an SAS Procedure for Estimating Them. *Sociological Methods & Research*, *35*(4), 542–571.
- Jones, Bobby L, Nagin, D. S., & Roeder, K. (2001). A SAS procedure based on mixture models for estimating developmental trajectories. *Sociological Methods & Research*, *29*, 374–393.
- Jones, C. P. (2000). Levels of Racism: A Theoretic Framework and a Gardener's Tale. *American Journal of Public Health*, *90*(8), 1212–1215. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831211424313
- Jones, N., Marks, R., Ramirez, R., & Ríos-Vargas, M. (2021). 2020 Census Illuminates Racial and Ethnic Composition of the Country. America Counts: Stories Behind the Numbers. https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2021/08/improved-race-ethnicity-measures-revealunited-states-population-much-more-multiracial.html#:~:text=The Hispanic or Latino population grew from 50.5 million (16.3,million (18.7%25) in 2020.

Jones, S. C. T., & Neblett, E. W. (2017). Future Directions in Research on Racism-Related Stress

and Racial-Ethnic Protective Factors for Black Youth. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, *46*(5), 754–766. https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2016.1146991

- Jones, S. C. T., & Neblett Jr., E. W. (2019). The Impact of Racism on the Mental Health of People of Color. In M. T. Williams, D. C. Rosen, & J. W. Kanter (Eds.), *Eliminating Race-Based Mental Health Disparities : Promoting Equity and Culturally Responsive Care* Across Settings (pp. 79–97). Context Press.
- Kacanek, D., Huo, Y., Malee, K., Mellins, C. A., Smith, R., Garvie, P. A., Tassiopoulos, K., Lee, S., Berman, C., Paul, M., Puga, A., Allison, S., & Pediatric HIV/AIDS Cohort Study. (2019). Nonadherence and unsuppressed viral load across adolescence among US youth with perinatally acquired HIV. *AIDS*, *33*(12), 1923–1934. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAD.0000000002301.Nonadherence
- Kadan-Lottick, N. S., Ness, K. K., Bhatia, S., & Gurney, J. G. (2003). Survival Variability by Race and Ethnicity in Childhood Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 290(15), 2008–2014. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.290.15.2008
- Kahalley, L. S., Wilson, S. J., Tyc, V. L., Conklin, H. M., Hudson, M. M., Wu, S., Xiong, X., Stancel, H. H., & Hinds, P. S. (2013). Are the psychological needs of adolescent survivors of pediatric cancer adequately identified and treated? *Psycho-Oncology*, 22(2), 447–458. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3021
- Kato, P. M., Cole, S. W., Bradlyn, A. S., & Pollock, B. H. (2008). A video game improves behavioral outcomes in adolescents and young adults with cancer: A randomized trial. *Pediatrics*, 122(2). https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2007-3134
- Katz, L. F., Fladeboe, K., King, K., Gurtovenko, K., Kawamura, J., Friedman, D., Compas, B.,Gruhn, M., Breiger, D., Lengua, L., Lavi, I., & Stettler, N. (2018). Trajectories of Child andCaregiver Psychological Adjustment in Families of Children with Cancer. *Health*

Psychology, 37(8), 725-735. https://doi.org/10.1037/hea0000619.Trajectories

- Kazak, A. E., & Barakat, L. P. (1997). Brief report: Parenting stress and quality of life during treatment for childhood leukemia predicts child and parent adjustment after treatment ends. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 22(5), 749–758. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/22.5.749
- Kazak, A. E., DeRosa, B. W., Schwartz, L. A., Hobbie, W., Carlson, C., Ittenbach, R. F., Mao, J. J., & Ginsberg, J. P. (2010). Financial burden in survivors of childhood cancer: A report from the childhood cancer survivor study. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 28(12), 2002–2007. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1014900328444
- Kazak, A. E., & Noll, R. B. (2015). The integration of psychology in pediatric oncology research and practice: Collaboration to improve care and outcomes for children and families. *American Psychologist*, 70(2), 146–158. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035695
- Kazak, A. E., Schneider, S., Didonato, S., & Pai, A. L. H. (2015). Family psychosocial risk screening guided by the Pediatric Psychosocial Preventative Health Model (PPPHM) using the Psychosocial Assessment Tool (PAT). *Acta Oncologica*, 54(5), 574–580. https://doi.org/10.3109/0284186X.2014.995774
- Kelly, K. M., Burkhardt, B., & Bollard, C. M. (2018). Malignant Lymphomas in Childhood. In R. Hoffman, E. J. Benz Jr., L. E. Silberstein, H. E. Heslop, J. I. Weitz, J. Anastasi, M. E. Salama, & S. A. Abutalib (Eds.), *Hematology: Basic Principles and Practice* (7th ed., pp. 1330–1341). Elsevier.
- Kenna, L. A., Labbé, L., Barrett, J. S., & Pfister, M. (2005). Modeling and simulation of adherence: Approaches and applications in therapeutics. *AAPS Journal*, 7(2). https://doi.org/10.1208/aapsj070240
- Kennard, B. D., Stewart, S. M., Olvera, R., Bawdon, R. E., hAilin, A. O., Lewis, C. P., &Winick, N. J. (2004). Nonadherence in adolescent oncology patients: Preliminary data on

psychological risk factors and relationships to outcome. *Journal of Clinical Psychology in Medical Settings*, *11*(1), 31–39. https://doi.org/10.1023/B:JOCS.0000016267.21912.74

- Killian, M. O., Schuman, D. L., Mayersohn, G. S., & Triplett, K. N. (2018). Psychosocial predictors of medication non-adherence in pediatric organ transplantation: A systematic review. *Pediatric Transplantation*, 22(4), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1111/petr.13188
- Klassen, A. F., Anthony, S. J., Khan, A., Sung, L., & Klaassen, R. (2011). Identifying determinants of quality of life of children with cancer and childhood cancer survivors: A systematic review. *Supportive Care in Cancer*, *19*(9), 1275–1287. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-011-1193-x
- Klosky, J. L., Cash, D. K., Buscemi, J., Lensing, S., Garces-Webb, D. M., Zhao, W., Wiard, S., & Hudson, M. M. (2008). Factors influencing long-term follow-up clinic attendance among survivors of childhood cancer. *Journal of Cancer Survivorship*, 2(4), 225–232. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11764-008-0063-0
- Knight, G. P., Roosa, M. W., & Umaña-Taylor, A. J. (2009). Studying ethnic minority and economically disadvantaged populations: Methodological challenges and best practices.
 Studying Ethnic Minority and Economically Disadvantaged Populations: Methodological Challenges and Best Practices. https://doi.org/10.1037/11887-000
- Ko, C., Isaac, E., Verma, T., & Rohan, J. M. (2021). Family centered problem-solving intervention targeting medication adherence and parent–child dynamics among pediatric patients with cancer. *Psycho-Oncology*, 30(S1), 14. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.5637
- Kondryn, H. J., Edmondson, C. L., Hill, J., & Eden, T. O. B. (2011). Treatment non-adherence in teenage and young adult patients with cancer. *The Lancet Oncology*, *12*, 100–108. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(10)70069-3

Kondryn, H. J., Edmondson, C. L., Hill, J. W., & Eden, T. O. B. (2009). Treatment non-

adherence in teenage and young adult cancer patients: A preliminary study of patient perceptions. *Psycho-Oncology*, *18*(12), 1327–1332. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.1541

- Kovacs, M. (1985). The Children's Depression, Inventory (CDI). *Psychopharmacology Bulletin*, 21, 995–998.
- Kovacs, M. (1992). Children's depression inventory: Manual. Multi-Health Systems.
- Kyngäs, H., Duffy, M. E., & Kroll, T. (2000). Conceptual analysis of compliance. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 9, 5–12. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2702.2000.00309.x

Kyngäs, H., Kroll, T., & Duffy, M. E. (2000). Compliance in Adolescents With Chronic Diseases: A Review. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 26(6), 379–388. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1054-139x(99)00042-7

- Lancaster, D., Lennard, L., & Lilleyman, J. S. (1997). Profile of non-compliance in lymphoblastic leukaemia. Archives of Disease in Childhood, 76(4), 365–366. https://doi.org/10.1136/adc.76.4.365
- Landier, W. (2011). Age Span Challenges: Adherence in Pediatric Oncology. *Seminars in Oncology Nursing*, 27(2), 142–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soncn.2011.02.006
- Landier, W., Chen, Y., Hageman, L., Kim, H., Bostrom, B. C., Casillas, J. N., Dickens, D. S.,
 Evans, W. E., Maloney, K. W., Mascarenhas, L., Ritchey, A. K., Termuhlen, A. M., Carroll,
 W. L., Relling, M. V, Wong, F. L., & Bhatia, S. (2017). Comparison of self-report and
 electronic monitoring of 6MP intake in childhood ALL : A Children's Oncology Group
 study. *Blood*, *129*(14), 1919–1926. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2016-07726893.Presented
- Langeveld, N. E., Stam, H., Grootenhuis, M. A., & Last, B. F. (2002). Quality of life in young adult survivors of childhood cancer. *Supportive Care in Cancer*, 10(8), 579–600. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-002-0388-6

- Lansky, S. B., Smith, S. D., Cairns, N. U., & Cairns, G. F. (1983). Psychological correlates of compliance. *The American Journal of Pediatric Hematology/Oncology*, 5(1), 87–92.
- Lau, R. C. W., Matsui, D., Greenberg, M., & Koren, G. (1998). Electronic Measurement of Compliance With Mercaptopurine in Pediatric Patients With Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *Medical and Pediatric Oncology*, 30, 85–90.
- Leininger, M. (1997). Overview of the Theory of Culture Care with the Ethnonursing Research Method. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, 8(2), 32–52.
- Lennard, L., Davies, H. A., & Lilleyman, J. S. (1993). Is 6-thioguanine more appropriate than 6mercaptopurine for children with acute lymphoblastic leukaemia? *British Journal of Cancer*, 68(1), 186–190. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.1993.311
- Lennard, L., Welch, J., & Lilleyman, J. S. (1995). Intracellular metabolites of mercaptopurine in children with lymphoblastic leukaemia: A possible indicator of non-compliance? *British Journal of Cancer*, 72(4), 1004–1006. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.1995.450
- Malbasa, T., Kodish, E., & Santacroce, S. J. (2007). Adolescent adherence to oral therapy for leukemia: A focus group study. *Journal of Pediatric Oncology Nursing*, 24(3), 139–151. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043454206298695
- Mancini, J., Simeoni, M. C., Parola, N., Clement, A., Vey, N., Sirvent, N., Michel, G., & Auquier, P. (2012). Adherence to leukemia maintenance therapy: A comparative study among children, adolescents, and adults. *Pediatric Hematology and Oncology*, 29(5), 428–439. https://doi.org/10.3109/08880018.2012.693150
- MAPI Research Institute. (2019). *Methodology*. Lingustic Validation. https://www.mapiinstitute.com/linguistic-validation/methodology
- Margolis, R. H. F., Bellin, M. H., Morphew, T., Tsoukleris, M., Bollinger, M. E., & Butz, A. (2022). Caregiver Depressive Symptoms and Primary Medication Nonadherence in

Children With Asthma. *Journal of Pediatric Health Care*, *36*(2), 136–143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedhc.2021.01.005

- Margolis, R. H. F., Dababnah, S., Sacco, P., Jones-Harden, B., Bollinger, M. E., Butz, A., & Bellin, M. H. (2021). The Effects of Caregiver Social Support and Depressive Symptoms on Child Medication Adherence and Asthma Control. *Journal of Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40615-021-01065-w
- McDougall, J., & Tsonis, M. (2009). Quality of life in survivors of childhood cancer: A systematic review of the literature (2001-2008). *Supportive Care in Cancer*, 17(10), 1231– 1246. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-009-0660-0
- McGrady, M. E., & Hommel, K. A. (2013). Medication adherence and health care utilization in pediatric chronic illness: A systematic review. *Pediatrics*, *132*(4), 730–740. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2013-1451
- McGrady, M. E., & Pai, A. L. H. (2019). A Systematic Review of Rates, Outcomes, and Predictors of Medication Non-Adherence Among Adolescents and Young Adults with Cancer. *Journal of Adolescent and Young Adult Oncology*, 8(5), 485–494. https://doi.org/10.1089/jayao.2018.0160
- Meeske, K., Katz, E. R., Palmer, S. N., Burwinkle, T., & Varni, J. W. (2004). Parent proxyreported health-related quality of life and fatigue in pediatric patients diagnosed with brain tumors and acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Cancer*, 101(9), 2116–2125. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.20609
- Milam, J. E., Meeske, K., Slaughter, R. I., Sherman-Bien, S., Ritt-Olson, A., Kuperberg, A., Freyer, D. R., & Hamilton, A. S. (2015). Cancer-related follow-up care among Hispanic and non-Hispanic childhood cancer survivors: The project forward study. *Cancer*, 121(4), 605– 613. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.29105

- Miller, I. M., Ryan, C. E., Keitner, G. I., Bishop, D. S., & Epstein, N. B. (2000). The McMaster Approach to Families: theory, assessment, treatment, and research. *Journal of Family Therapy*, 22(2), 168–189.
- Miller, K. A., Ramirez, C. N., Wojcik, K. Y., Ritt-Olson, A., Baezconde-Garbanati, L., Thomas, S. M., Freyer, D. R., Hamilton, A. S., & Milam, J. E. (2018). Prevalence and correlates of health information-seeking among Hispanic and non-Hispanic childhood cancer survivors. *Supportive Care in Cancer*, 26(4), 1305–1313. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-017-3956-5
- Miller, K. D., Goding Sauer, A., Ortiz, A. P., Fedewa, S. A., Pinheiro, P. S., Tortolero-Luna, G.,
 Martinez-Tyson, D., Jemal, A., & Siegel, R. L. (2018). Cancer Statistics for
 Hispanics/Latinos. A Cancer Journal for Clinician, 68(6), 425–445.
 https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21494
- Morisky, D. E., Green, L. W., & Levine, D. M. (1986). Concurrent and Predictive Validity of a Self-Reported Measure of Medication Adherence. *Medical Care*, *24*(1), 67–74.
- Mougianis, I., Cohen, L. L., Martin, S., Shneider, C., & Bishop, M. (2020). Racism and healthrelated quality of life in pediatric sickle cell disease: Roles of depression and support. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 45(8), 858–866. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsaa035
- Mullins, L. L., Cushing, C. C., Suorsa, K. I., Tackett, A. P., Molzon, E. S., Mayes, S., McNall-Knapp, R., Mullins, A. J., Gamwell, K. L., & Chaney, J. M. (2016). Parent illness appraisals, parent adjustment, and parent-reported child quality of life in pediatric cancer. *Pediatric Hematology and Oncology*, *33*(5), 314–326. https://doi.org/10.1080/08880018.2016.1198443
- Mulvaney, S. A., Mudasiru, E., Schlundt, D. G., Baughman, C. L., Fleming, M., VanderWoude,
 A., Russell, W. E., Elasy, T. A., & Rothman, R. (2008). Self-management in type 2
 diabetes: The adolescent perspective. *Diabetes Educator*, *34*(4), 674–682.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0145721708320902

Munet-Vilaró, F. (2004). Delivery of culturally competent care to children with cancer and their families - The Latino experience. *Journal of Pediatric Oncology Nursing*, 21(3), 155–159. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043454204264405

Nagin, D. S. (2005). Group-Based Modeling of Development. Harvard University Press.

- Naimi, D. R., Freedman, T. G., Ginsburg, K. R., Bogen, D., Rand, C. S., & Apter, A. J. (2009).
 Adolescents and asthma: Why bother with our meds? *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, *123*(6), 1335–1341. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2009.02.022
- Nass, S. J., Beaupin, L. K., Demark-Wahnefried, W., Fasciano, K., Ganz, P. A., Hayes-Lattin,
 B., Hudson, M. M., Nevidjon, B., Oeffinger, K. C., Rechis, R., Richardson, L. C., Seibel, N.
 L., & Smith, A. W. (2015). Identifying and Addressing the Needs of Adolescents and
 Young Adults With Cancer: Summary of an Institute of Medicine Workshop. *The Oncologist*, 20(2), 186–195. https://doi.org/10.1634/theoncologist.2014-0265
- National Cancer Institute. (2020). *Childhood Cancers*. https://www.cancer.gov/types/childhoodcancers#types-of-cancer-in-children
- National Institutes of Health. (2001). NIH Policy and Guidelines on The Inclusion of Women and Minorities as Subjects in Clinical Research. https://grants.nih.gov/policy/inclusion/womenand-minorities/guidelines.htm
- Nezu, A. M., Nezu, C. M., & Perri, M. G. (1989). *Problem-solving therapy for depression: Theory, research, and clinical guidelines*. John Wiley & Sons.
- Olson, D. H. (1986). Circumplex model VII: Validation studies and FACES III. *Family Process*, 25(3), 337–351.
- Osterberg, L., & Blaschke, T. (2005). Adherence to medication. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, *353*(5), 487–497. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmra050100

- Owens, A. (2020). Unequal Opportunity: School and Neighborhood Segregation in the USA. *Race and Social Problems*, *12*(1), 29–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12552-019-09274-z
- Pachter, L. M., & Coll, C. G. (2009). Racism and Child Health: A Review of the Literature and Future Directions. *Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics*, 30(3), 255–263. https://doi.org/10.1097/DBP.0b013e3181a7ed5a.Racism
- Pachter, L. M., Szalacha, L. A., Bernstein, B. A., & Garcia Coll, C. (2010). Perceptions of Racism in Children and Youth (PRaCY): Properties of a self-report instrument for research on children's health and development. *Ethnicity and Health*, 15(1), 33–46. https://doi.org/10.1080/13557850903383196
- Pai, A. L. H., & Drotar, D. (2010). Treatment adherence impact: The systematic assessment and quantification of the impact of treatment adherence on pediatric medical and psychological outcomes. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, *35*(4), 383–393. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsp073
- Pai, A. L. H., Drotar, D., & Kodish, E. (2008). Correspondence between objective and subjective reports of adherence among adolescents with acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Children's Health Care*, 37(3), 225–235. https://doi.org/10.1080/02739610802151597
- Paltin, I., Schofield, H. L., & Baran, J. (2018). Rehabilitation and Pediatric Oncology:
 Supporting Patients and Families During and After Treatment. *Current Physical Medicine* and Rehabilitation Reports, 6(2), 107–114. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40141-018-0181-1
- Pan, W. (2001). Akaike's Informat ion Criterion in Generalized Estimating Equations. *Biometrics*, 57, 120–125.
- Partridge, A. H., Avorn, J., Wang, P. S., & Winer, E. P. (2002). Adherence to therapy with oral antineoplastic agents. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 94(9), 652–661. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/94.21.1652

- Peterson-Sweeney, K., McMullen, A., Yoos, H. L., & Kitzman, H. (2003). Parental perceptions of their child's asthma: Management and medication use. *Journal of Pediatric Health Care*, *17*(3), 118–125. https://doi.org/10.1067/mph.2003.31
- Potochnick, S., Perreira, K. M., & Fuligni, A. (2012). Fitting In: The Roles of Social Acceptance and Discrimination in Shaping the Daily Psychological Well-Being of Latino Youth. *Social Science Quarterly*, 93(1), 173–190. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-6237.2011.00830.x
- Pritchard, M. T., Butow, P. N., Stevens, M. M., & Duley, J. A. (2006). Understanding Medication Adherence in Pediatric Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia: A Review. *Journal of Pediatric Hematology/Oncology*, 28(12), 816–823.
- Pruette, C. S., Coburn, S. S., Eaton, C. K., Brady, T. M., Tuchman, S., Mendley, S., Fivush, B.
 A., Eakin, M. N., & Riekert, K. A. (2019). Does a multimethod approach improve identification of medication nonadherence in adolescents with chronic kidney disease? *Pediatric Nephrology*, 34(1), 97–105. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00467-018-4044-x
- Psihogios, A. M., Li, Y., Ahmed, A., Huang, J., Kersun, L. S., Schwartz, L. A., & Barakat, L. P. (2021). Daily text message assessments of 6-mercaptopurine adherence and its proximal contexts in adolescents and young adults with leukemia: A pilot study. *Pediatric Blood and Cancer*, 68(2), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1002/pbc.28767
- Pui, C., & Evans, W. E. (2006). Treatment of Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 354, 166–178.
- Quittner, A. L., Espelage, D. L., Ievers-Landis, C., & Drotar, D. (2000). Measuring adherence to medical treatments in childhood chronic illness: Considering multiple methods and sources of information. *Journal of Clinical Psychology in Medical Settings*, 7(1), 41–54. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1009545319673

Raffaelli, M., & Ontai, L. L. (2004). Gender Socialization in Latino/a Families: Results From

Two Retrospective Studies. Sex Roles, 50(5/6), 287–299.

- Rapoff, M. A. (Ed.). (2010). Adherence to Pediatric Medical Regimens (2nd ed.). Springer Science+Business Media, LLC.
- Rapoff, M. A., & Calkins-Smith, A. (2020). Enhancing Treatment Adherence in Young People with Chronic Diseases. In A. Hadler, S. Sutton, & L. Osterberg (Eds.), *The Wiley Handbook* of Healthcare Treatment Engagement: Theory, Research, and Clinical Practice (1st ed., pp. 354–364). Wiley-Blackwell. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119129530
- Reddy, K. S., & Perkins, S. L. (2004). Lymphoblastic Malignant Neoplasms. 122(Suppl 1), 3–18. https://doi.org/10.1309/MQP7PTW7RQPJLDL4
- Redfield, R., Linton, R., & Herskovits, M. J. (1936). Memorandum for the Study of Acculturation. *American Anthropologist*, *38*(1), 149–152.
- Reed-Knight, B., Blount, R. L., & Gilleland, J. (2014). The transition of health care responsibility from parents to youth diagnosed with chronic illness: A developmental systems perspective. *Families, Systems and Health*, *32*(2), 219–234. https://doi.org/10.1037/fsh0000039
- Reed-Knight, B., Lewis, J. D., & Blount, R. L. (2013). Behavioral functioning in youth with inflammatory bowel disease: Perceived barriers as mediator of medication adherence. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 38(3), 309–320. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jss122
- Reiter, A., Schrappe, M., Ludwig, W., Tiemann, M., Parwaresch, R., Zimmermann, M., & Schirg, E. (2000). Intensive ALL-type therapy without local radiotherapy provides a 90 % event-free survival for children with T-cell lymphoblastic lymphoma: a BFM Group report. *Blood*, 95(2), 416–421. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood.V95.2.416
- Riekert, K. A., & Drotar, D. (2000). Adherence to medical treatment in pediatric chronic illness: Critical issues and unanswered questions. In D. Drotar (Ed.), *Promoting Adherence to*

medical treatment in childhood chronic illness: Concepts, methods, and interventions (pp. 3–32). Erlbaum.

- Ringnér, A., Jansson, L., & Graneheim, U. H. (2011). Parental experiences of information within pediatric oncology. *Journal of Pediatric Oncology Nursing*, 28(3), 244–251. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043454211409587
- Rivera, E., Haim Erder, M., Fridman, M., Frye, D., & Hortobagyi, G. N. (2003). First-cycle absolute neutrophil count can be used to improve chemotherapy-dose delivery and reduce the risk of febrile neutropenia in patients receiving adjuvant therapy: a validation study. *Breast Cancer Research : BCR*, 5(5). https://doi.org/10.1186/bcr618
- Roberts, K. J. (2005). Barriers to antiretroviral medication adherence in young HIV-infected children. *Youth and Society*, *37*(2), 230–245. https://doi.org/10.1177/0044118X05278269
- Robin, A. L., & Foster, S. L. (1989). *Negotiating parent–adolescent conflict: A behavioral– family systems approach*. Guilford Press.

Rohan, J. M. (2014). The Relationship of 6-Mercaptopurine Medication Adherence to Clinical Outcomes in Pediatric Cancer [Doctoral dissertation: University of Cincinnati]. Electronic Theses & Dissertations Center Powered by OhioLINK. https://etd.ohiolink.edu/apexprod/rws_etd/send_file/send?accession=ucin1416570460&disp

osition=inline

- Rohan, J. M., Drotar, D., Alderfer, M. A., Donewar, C. W., Ewing, L., Katz, E. R., & Muriel, A. (2014). Abstracts of the American Psychosocial Oncology Society 11th Annual Conference: Patterns of Adherence to Maintenance Treatment and Psychosocial Outcomes in Pediatric Cancer. *Psycho-Oncology*, 23(S1), 92–93.
- Rohan, J. M., Drotar, D., Alderfer, M. A., Donewar, C. W., Ewing, L., Katz, E. R., & Muriel, A. (2015). Electronic monitoring of medication adherence in early maintenance phase

treatment for pediatric leukemia and lymphoma: Identifying patterns of nonadherence. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 40(1), 75–84. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jst093

- Rohan, J. M., Drotar, D., McNally, K., Schluchter, M., Riekert, K., Vavrek, P., Schmidt, A., Redline, S., & Kercsmar, C. (2010). Adherence to pediatric asthma treatment in economically disadvantaged african-american children and adolescents: An application of growth curve analysis. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, *35*(4), 394–404. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsp074
- Rohan, J. M., Drotar, D., Perry, A. R., McDowell, K., Malkin, J., & Kercsmar, C. (2013).
 Training health care providers to conduct adherence promotion in pediatric settings: An example with pediatric asthma. *Clinical Practice in Pediatric Psychology*, 1(4), 314–325. https://doi.org/10.1037/cpp0000036
- Rohan, J. M., Fukuda, T., Alderfer, M. A., Donewar, C. W., Ewing, L., Katz, E. R., Muriel, A.
 C., Vinks, A. A., & Drotar, D. (2017). Measuring medication adherence in pediatric cancer: An approach to validation. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, *42*(2), 232–244. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsw039
- Rohan, J. M., & Geaney, J. (2018). Electronic Monitoring of Medication Adherence During Maintenance Phase Therapy for Pediatric Cancer: Behavioral Adherence Patterns. *Pediatric Blood & Cancer*, 65(2018 ASPHO Abstracts), S241–S242. https://doi.org/10.1002/pbc.27057
- Rohan, J. M., Huang, B., Pendley, J. S., Delamater, A., Dolan, L., Reeves, G., & Drotar, D. (2014). Predicting health resilience in pediatric type 1 diabetes: A test of the resilience model framework. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 40(9), 956–967. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsv061

Rohan, J. M., Rausch, J. R., Pendley, J. S., Delamater, A. M., Dolan, L., & Reeves, G. (2015).

Trajectories during the Transition to Adolescence. 33(10), 1143–1152. https://doi.org/10.1037/hea0000025.Identification

- Rohan, J. M., & Winter, M. A. (2021). Ethical considerations in pediatric chronic illness: The relationship between psychological factors, treatment adherence, and health outcomes. *Paediatric Respiratory Reviews*, 39, 48–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.prrv.2021.05.008
- Roizen, M., Rodríguez, S., Bauer, G., Medin, G., Bevilacqua, S., Varni, J. W., & Dussel, V. (2008). Initial validation of the Argentinean Spanish version of the PedsQLTM 4.0 Generic Core Scales in children and adolescents with chronic diseases: Acceptability and comprehensibility in low-income settings. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, *6*, 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7525-6-59
- Rosenberg, A. R., Wolfe, J., Bradford, M. C., Shaffer, M. L., Yi-Frazier, J. P., Curtis, J. R., Syrjala, K. L., & Baker, K. S. (2014). Resilience and psychosocial outcomes in parents of children with cancer. *Pediatric Blood and Cancer*, *61*(3), 552–557. https://doi.org/10.1002/pbc.24854
- Ruddy, K., Mayer, E., & Partridge, A. (2009). Patient Adherence and Persistence with Oral Anticancer Treatment. *A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*, *59*, 56–66.
- Sahler, O. J. Z., Phipps, S., Mulhern, R. K., Noll, R. B., Varni, J. W., Fairclough, D. L., Dolgin, M. J., Katz, E. R., Copeland, D. R., & Butler, R. W. (2005). Using problem-solving skills training to reduce negative affectivity in mothers of children with newly diagnosed cancer: Report of a multisite randomized trial. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *73*(2), 272–283. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.73.2.272
- Samuel, C. A., Mbah, O. M., Elkins, W., Pinheiro, L. C., Szymeczek, M. A., Padilla, N., Walker, J. S., & Corbie-Smith, G. (2020). Calidad de Vida: a systematic review of quality of life in Latino cancer survivors in the USA. *Quality of Life Research*, 29(10), 2615–2630.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s11136-020-02527-0

- Santer, M., Ring, N., Yardley, L., Geraghty, A. W. A., & Wyke, S. (2014). Treatment nonadherence in pediatric long-term medical conditions: Systematic review and synthesis of qualitative studies of caregivers' views. *BMC Pediatrics*, 14(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2431-14-63
- Saoji, N., Baran, J., Gerhardt, C. A., Vannatta, K., Rotter, D., Trauth, J. M., & Noll, R. B.
 (2019). The Psychometrics of the Children's Depression Inventory When Used With Children Who Are Chronically III and Matched Community Comparison Peers. *Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment*, 37(5), 566–577.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0734282918774963

- Sateren, B. W. B., Trimble, E. L., Abrams, J., Brawley, O., Breen, N., Ford, L., Mccabe, M., Kaplan, R., Smith, M., Ungerleider, R., & Christian, M. C. (2002). How
 Sociodemographics, Presence of Oncology Specialists, and Hospital Cancer Programs
 Affect Accrual to Cancer Treatment Trials. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 20(8), 2109–2117.
- Schlatter, A. F., Deathe, A. R., & Vreeman, R. C. (2016). The need for pediatric formulations to treat children with HIV. AIDS Research and Treatment, 2016. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/1654938
- Schmiegelow, K., Nielsen, S. N., Frandsen, T. L., & Nersting, J. (2014).
 Mercaptopurine/methotrexate maintenance therapy of childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia: Clinical facts and fiction. *Journal of Pediatric Hematology/Oncology*, *36*(7), 503–517. https://doi.org/10.1097/MPH.00000000000206
- Shaw, R. J., Palmer, L., Blasey, C., & Sarwal, M. (2003). A typology of non-adherence in pediatric renal transplant recipients. *Pediatric Transplantation*, 7(6), 489–493.
https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1397-3142.2003.00117.x

- Shemesh, E., Yehuda, R., Rockmore, L., Shneider, B. L., Emre, S., Bartell, A. S., Schmeidler, J., Annunziato, R. A., Stuber, M. L., & Newcorn, J. H. (2005). Assessment of depression in medically ill children presenting to pediatric specialty clinics. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 44(12), 1249–1257. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.chi.0000181043.29208.a2
- Siegel, R. L., Miller, K. D., Fuchs, H. E., & Jemal, A. (2021). Cancer Statistics, 2021. A Cancer Journal for Clinicians, 71(1), 7–33.
- Silverstein, D. M., Fletcher, A., & Moylan, K. (2014). Barriers to medication adherence and its relationship with outcomes in pediatric dialysis patients. *Pediatric Nephrology*, 29(8), 1425–1430. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00467-014-2780-0
- Simons, L. E., & Blount, R. L. (2007). Identifying barriers to medication adherence in adolescent transplant recipients. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 32(7), 831–844. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsm030
- Sireci, S. G., Yang, Y., Harter, J., & Ehrlich, E. J. (2006). Evaluating guidelines for test adaptations: A methodological analysis of translation quality. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, 37(5), 557–567. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022022106290478
- Sisk, B. A., Canavera, K., Sharma, A., Baker, J. N., & Johnson, L. M. (2019). Ethical issues in the care of adolescent and young adult oncology patients. *Pediatric Blood and Cancer*, 66(5), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1002/pbc.27608
- Smith, B. A., Modi, A. C., Quittner, A. L., & Wood, B. L. (2010). Depressive symptoms in children with cystic fibrosis and parents and its effects on adherence to airway clearance. *Pediatric Pulmonology*, 45(8), 756–763. https://doi.org/10.1002/ppul.21238

Solari, E. (2014). Longitudinal prediction of 1st and 2nd grade English oral reading fluency in

ELL. Journal of Adolescence, 74(4), 274-283. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits

- Steinberg, D. M., Santiago, R. A., Tanenbaum, M. L., Cline, G. D., & Schneider, N. M. (2020).
 "It made me the person I am today...": Survivors of childhood, adolescent, and young adult cancer reflect on their experiences. *Journal of Adolescent and Young Adult Oncology*, 9(2), 239–246. https://doi.org/10.1089/jayao.2019.0122
- Taddeo, D., Egedy, M., & Frappier, J. Y. (2008). Adherence to treatment in adolescents. *Paediatrics and Child Health*, *13*(1), 19–24. https://doi.org/10.1093/pch/13.1.19
- Taylor, R. M., Franck, L. S., Dhawan, A., & Gibson, F. (2010). The stories of young people living with a liver transplant. *Qualitative Health Research*, 20(8), 1076–1090. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732310368405
- Tebbi, C. K. (1993). Treatment compliance in childhood and adolescence. *Cancer Supplement*, 71(10), 3441–3449. https://doi.org/10.1002/1097-0142(19930515)71:10+<3441::AID-CNCR2820711751>3.0.CO;2-P
- Tebbi, C. K., Cummings, K. M., Zevon, M. A., Smith, L., Richards, M., & Mallon, J. (1986).
 Compliance of pediatric and adolescent cancer patients. *Cancer*, 58(5), 1179–1184.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/1097-0142(19860901)58:5<1179::AID-
 CNCR2820580534>3.0.CO;2-E
- Traore, F., O'Riordan, M. A., Myers, C., Groth, K., Hoff, A., Angiolillo, A., Rheingold, S., Drotar, D., & Kodish, E. (2006). How low is too low? Use of cluster analysis to define low levels of mercaptopurine metabolites. *Pediatric Blood and Cancer*, 46(2), 187–192. https://doi.org/10.1002/pbc.20518
- Trent, M., Dooley, D. G., & Dougé, J. (2019). The Impact of Racism on Child and Adolescent Health. *Pediatrics*, *144*(2), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2019-1765
- Trevino, K. M., Fasciano, K., & Prigerson, H. G. (2013). Patient-oncologist alliance,

psychosocial well-being, and treatment adherence among young adults with advanced cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, *31*(13), 1683–1689. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2012.46.7993

- Ture, K., & Hamilton, C. V. (1992). *Black Power: The politics of liberation in America* (Vintage (o). Vintage Books.
- Underwood, S. M. (2000). Minorities, women, and clinical cancer research: the charge, promise, and challenge. *Annals of Epidemiology*, *10*(8 Suppl), 3–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1047-2797(00)00200-3
- Vaida, F., & Blanchard, S. (2005). Conditional Akaike information for mixed-effects models. *Biometrika*, 92(2), 351–370. https://doi.org/10.1093/biomet/92.2.351
- Varni, J. W., Burwinkle, T. M., Katz, E. R., Meeske, K., & Dickinson, P. (2002). The PedsQL[™] in Pediatric Cancer: Reliability and Validity of the Pediatric Quality of Life Inventory[™] Generic Core Scales, Multidimensional Fatigue Scale, and Cancer Module. *Cancer*, 94(7), 2090–2106. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.10427
- Verma, T., & Rohan, J. M. (2020). Examination of transition readiness, medication adherence, and resilience in pediatric chronic illness populations: A pilot study. *International Journal* of Environmental Research and Public Health, 17(6), 4–14. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17061905
- Vrijens, B., Tousset, E., Rode, R., Bertz, R., Mayer, S., & Urquhart, J. (2005). Successful projection of the time course of drug concentration in plasma during a 1-year period from electronically compiled dosing-time data used as input to individually parameterized pharmacokinetic models. *Journal of Clinical Pharmacology*, 45(4), 461–467. https://doi.org/10.1177/0091270004274433

Wagner, J. H., Justice, A. C., Chesney, M., Sinclair, G., Weissman, S., & Rodriguez-Barradas,

M. (2001). Patient- and provider-reported adherencetoward a clinically useful approach to measuring antiretroviral adherence. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, *54*(12 SUPPL. 1). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0895-4356(01)00450-4

- Wakefield, C. E., McLoone, J., Goodenough, B., Lenthen, K., Cairns, D. R., & Cohn, R. J. (2010). The psychosocial impact of completing childhood cancer treatment: A systematic review of the literature. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, *35*(3), 262–274. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsp056
- Wakefield, E. O., Pantaleao, A., Popp, J. M., Dale, L. P., Santanelli, J. P., Litt, M. D., &
 Zempsky, W. T. (2018). Describing perceived racial bias among youth with sickle cell
 disease. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 43(7), 779–788.
 https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsy015
- Walsh, C., & Ross, L. F. (2003). Are minority children under- or overrepresented in pediatric research? *Pediatrics*, 112(4), 890–895. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.112.4.890
- Weiss, L. M., Bindl, J. M., Picozzi, V. J., Link, M. P., & Warnke, R. A. (1986). Lymphoblastic lymphoma: an immunophenotype study of 26 cases with comparison to T cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Blood*, 67(2), 474–478. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood.V67.2.474.474
- Wells, jo N., Cagle, C. S., Bradley, P., & Barnes, D. M. (2008). Voices of Mexican American Caregivers for Family Members With Cancer: On Becoming Stronger. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, 19(3), 223–233. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043659608317096
- Wiener, L., Kazak, A. E., Noll, R. B., Patenaude, A. F., & Kupst, M. J. (2015). Standards for the Psychosocial Care of Children With Cancer and Their Families: An Introduction to the Special Issue. *Pediatric Blood & Cancer*, 62(S), 419–424. https://doi.org/10.1002/pbc

World Health Organization. (2003a). Defining Adherence (pp. 16–19).

- World Health Organization. (2003b). *The magnitude of the problem of poor adherence* (pp. 21–23).
- World Health Organization. (2016). Health in the post-2015 development agenda: Need for a social determinants of health approach Joint statement of the UN Platform on Social Determinants of Health. https://www.who.int/publications/m/item/health-in-the-post-2015-development-agenda-need-for-a-social-determinants-of-health-approach
- Wu, Y. P., Aylward, B. S., & Steele, R. G. (2010). Associations between internalizing symptoms and trajectories of medication adherence among pediatric renal and liver transplant recipients. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, *35*(9), 1016–1027. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsq014
- Wu, Y. P., Rohan, J. M., Martin, S., Hommel, K. A., Greenley, R. N., Loiselle, K., Ambrosino, J., & Fredericks, E. M. (2013). Pediatric psychologist use of adherence assessments and interventions. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, *38*(6), 595–604.
 https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jst025
- Wu, Y. P., Stenehjem, D. D., Linder, L. A., Yu, B., Parsons, B. G., Mooney, R., & Fluchel, M. N. (2018). Adherence to Oral Medications During Maintenance Therapy Among Children and Adolescents With Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia: A Medication Refill Analysis. *Journal of Pediatric Oncology Nursing*, *35*(2), 86–93. https://doi.org/10.1177/1043454217741877
- Yancey, A. K., Ortega, A. N., & Kumanyika, S. K. (2006). Effective recruitment and retention of minority research participants. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 27, 1–28. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.publhealth.27.021405.102113

Aims	Hypotheses	Data Analytic Method	Purpose of Analysis
1. Describe characteristics for each of the three adherence group trajectories across 15-months in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients	 Children in the moderate adherence group will be older than children in the optimal adherence and chronic nonadherence groups. Dosage will range across the groups, with children in optimal adherence group (lowest dose), moderate adherence group (second lowest dose), and chronic nonadherence (highest dose) 	• Descriptive Statistics	• Describe individual- and family- level factors across 15-months for each of the three group-based trajectories
Preliminary Analyses for Aims 2-3	• N/A	Correlations (continuous factors)Chi-Square (categorical factors)	• Identify covariates to include in Aims 2-3 analyses
2a. Identify predictors of 6MP medication adherence group (adherent versus nonadherent) in a cohort of pediatric cancer patients	 Higher levels of caregiver and patient depression, greater number of younger siblings/children in the home, greater levels of caregiver-child conflict, and higher beliefs of negative outcomes from taking medication will predict membership in the nonadherent group. More frequent communication, greater adherence intent, and higher beliefs of positive outcomes from taking medication will predict membership in the adherent group. 	• Generalized linear mixed effects models (mixed effects longitudinal logistic regression)	• Identify which individual- and family-level factors predict adherence group membership
2b. <u>Exploratory Analyses:</u> Identify possible between group differences of predictors of 6MP medication adherence patterns	• Predictors of adherence might differ between non-Latinx patients and Latinx patients.	Descriptive statisticsCorrelations and chi-squaresBinominal logistic regression	• Determine whether the individual- and family-level factors that predict adherence vary between Latinx and non-Latinx white children
3. <u>Exploratory Analysis:</u> Examine bidirectional predictive relationship between quality of life and adherence	 Nonadherence will predict lower total quality of life scores Those with lower quality of life scores will have lower adherence rates Higher nausea will predict lower adherence 	 General linear mixed models for normal/continuous outcomes Generalized linear mixed effects models for non-normal/categorical outcomes (mixed effects longitudinal logistic regression) 	• Examine bidirectional model of adherence group predicting quality of life and quality of life predicting adherence group

Table 1. Summary of Data Analyses, Research Aims, Hypotheses, and Purpose of Data Analyses for Aims 1-3.

Abbreviations. N/A, not applicable; 6MP, 6-mercaptopurine

	Full Sample $(N - 120)$	Optimal Adherence Group $(n = 88)$	Moderate Adherence Group $(n = 26)$	Chronically Non-adherent Group $(n = 17)$
Mean Patient Age M (SD)	(N = 139) 12 29 (+3.4)	$\frac{11.75(3.38)^a}{11.75(3.38)^a}$	13 57 (3 36)	$\frac{13 34 (3 4)}{13 34 (3 4)}$
Patient Age Group n (%)	12.29 (13.1)	11.75 (5.56)	15.57 (5.50)	15.51 (5.1)
Pre-adolescence (7-9 99)	50 (36)	38 (43)	5 (19)	3 (18)
Farly-Middle adolescence (10-14 99)	48 (35)	30 (34)	10 (39)	7 (41)
Middle-Late adolescence (15-19)	41 (29)	20 (23)	10 (37)	7 (41)
Type of Cancer Diagnosis, n (%)	()	_ ()	()	. ()
ALL	133 (96)	16 (13)	25 (20)	85 (67)
LBL	6 (4)	1(20)	1(20)	3 (60)
Patient Gender n (%)	0(1)	1 (20)	1 (20)	5 (00)
Female	45 (32)	28 (32)	8 (31)	7 (41)
Male	94 (68)	60 (68)	18 (69)	10 (59)
Patient Education n (%)	9 T (00)	00 (00)	10 (0))	10 (0))
Elementary (including 6th)	77 (55)	55 (63)	10 (38)	8 (47)
Middle School	26(19)	16 (18)	6 (23)	2(12)
High School	26 (15) 36 (26)	10(10) 17(19)	10(39)	$\frac{2}{12}$
Patient Ethnicity n (%)	50 (20)	17 (17)	10(3))	7 (40)
Latiny	47 (34)	31 (35)	9 (35)	5 (29)
Non-Latiny Racially Minoritized	$\frac{16}{16}$	10(11)	3(12)	2(12)
Non-Latinx, Raciany Minoritized	76 (55)	10 (11) 47 (53)	$\frac{14}{53}$	2(12) 10(59)
Number of Kids in Home n (%)	70 (55)	47 (33)	14 (33)	10 (59)
1 (notion t only)	10(14)	11 (13)	5 (10)	1 (6)
2 kids	19(14) 52(37)	11(13)	J(19)	1(0) 7(41)
2 kids	32(37)	32 (36)	6(23)	7(41)
$\int \mathbf{H} \mathbf{u} \mathbf{s}$	$\frac{47}{34}$	32(30) 13(15)	0(23)	7(41) 2(12)
HT Mus	21 (15)	15 (15)	+(13)	2 (12)
Nounger kids in home (y/n)	78 (56)	54 (61)	0 (35)	13 (81)b
Older kids in home (y/n)	78 (50)	54(01)	9(33)	13 (81) 8 (47)
Caragiyar Conder, n (%)	73 (33)	40 (32)	10(01)	8 (47)
Earrels identifying corregiver	128 (02)	94(06)	22 (00)	14 (92)
Mala identifying caregiver	120(92)	64 (90) 4 (4)	23(00) 2(12)	14(62)
Mate-identifying categories Drimony, Conscious 's Marital Status, $n (0/)$	11 (6)	4 (4)	5 (12)	5 (18)
Momind	06(60)	61(60)	15 (59)	12(76)
Married	90 (09) 42 (21)	01(09)	15 (58)	13 (70)
Not Married	43 (31)	27 (31)	11 (42)	4 (24)
nousenolu income ⁻ , ii (%)	2C(2C)	22 (27)	10 (29)	1 (()
< 518, /43	30 (20) 19 (12)	23(27)	10 (38)	1(0)
\$18,745 - \$32,874 \$22,875 - \$48,000	18 (13)	10(12)	5 (19)	3 (19) 5 (21)
\$32,875 - \$48,999 \$40,000 \$72,000	13 (9)	6(/) 15(10)	1 (4)	5 (31)
\$49,000 - \$72,999	20 (14)	15 (18)	3 (12)	$\frac{1}{2}$
\$73,000 - \$126, 500	31 (22)	20 (23)	6 (23)	3 (19)
> \$126,500	17 (12)	11 (13)	1 (4)	5 (19)
Household Composition, n (%)	15 (22)	25 (20)	12 (50)	
One caregiver household	45 (32)	25 (28)	13 (50)	6 (35)
Two caregiver household	94 (68)	63 (72)	13 (50)	11 (65)

Table 2a. Demographic and Medica	l Characteristics of Baseline S	Sample and Trajectory C	Groups (3 group)
----------------------------------	---------------------------------	-------------------------	------------------

Abbreviations. M, mean; SD, standard deviation.

 a F (2, 130) = 3.83, p = 0.024; Tukey post-hoc analyses. Adolescents in the optimal adherence group were significantly younger than those in the moderate adherence group, M_{diff} = 1.83 years, p = 0.044.

 ${}^{b}x^{2}(1, 130) = 9.815$, p = 0.007; chronically non-adherent patients were more likely to have younger children in home.

^cFour families did not report on income. Full sample for income (n = 135), across the groups (n = 127).

	Full sample ($N = 131$)		Latinx sam	ple (<i>n</i> = 45)	non-Latinx, white $(n = 71)$	
	Nonadherent Group ($n = 43$)	Adherent Group $(n = 88)$	Nonadherent Group $(n = 14)$	Adherent Group $(n = 31)$	Nonadherent Group ($n = 24$)	Adherent Group $(n = 47)$
Patient Age Group, n (%)						
Pre-adolescence (7-9.99)	8 (19)	38 (43) ^a	2 (14)	11 (36)	5 (21)	24 (51) ^b
Early-Middle adolescence (10-14.99)	17 (40)	30 (34)	6 (43)	10 (32)	9 (37)	14 (30)
Middle-Late adolescence (15-19)	18 (41)	20 (23)	6 (43)	10 (32)	10 (42)	9 (19)
Number of Young Children in Home, M (SD)	0.8 (1.0)	1.0 (1.0)	1.2 (1.1)	1.5 (1.1)	0.6 (0.8)	0.7 (0.9)
Study Group						
Intervention, n (%)	19 (44)	48 (55)	7 (50)	14 (45)	8 (33)	26 (55)
Control, n (%)	24 (56)	40 (45)	7 (50)	17 (55)	16 (67)	21 (45)
Diagnosis duration (years), M (SD)	1.3 (0.3)	1.3 (0.4)	1.4 (0.3)	1.3 (0.3)	1.2 (0.4)	1.3 (0.4)
Dose (mg) baseline, M (SD)	102.8 (44.1)	77.7 (36.5)**	121.4 (55.3)	87.9 (40.8)*	93.5 (34.8)	72.3 (30.9)*
Dose (mg) 6mo, M (SD)	107.0 (50.9)	88.4 (37.1)*	126.9 (70.3)	94.4 (39.1)	93.1 (37.4)	84.2 (34.8)
Dose (mg) 15mo, M (SD)	125.8 (47)	91.7 (40.9)**	144.4 (57.0)	98.5 (40.2)*	106.9 (34.1)	83.8 (41.8)*
NOE (baseline), M (SD)	33.0 (12.9)	32.2 (13.4)	34.6 (14.7)	35.1 (15.7)	32.1 (12.6)	30.1 (11.8)
NOE (6mo), M (SD)	30.8 (13.1)	30.2 (13.7)	36.1 (14.2)	33.0 (14.4)	27.4 (11.5)	27.9 (13.9)
NOE (15mo), M (SD)	32.3 (13.8)	31.2 (14.9)	40.0 (15.7)	34.2 (15.7)	27.6 (11.3)	29.6 (15.5)
PT (baseline), M (SD)	45.7 (13.7)	46.4 (12.8)	49.8 (14.5)	49.4 (12.2)	44.0 (13.7)	44.3 (12.0)
PT (6mo), M (SD)	44.2 (14.4)	42.9 (13.8)	49.3 (14.5)	47.4 (13.7)	41.1 (13.8)	40.4 (13.2)
PT (15mo), M (SD)	43.4 (13.5)	42.8 (13.6)	50.2 (14.8)	48.3 (14.5)	40.1 (12.4)	40.2 (12.5)
POE (baseline), M (SD)	112.4 (15.5)	118.3 (13.3)*	109.5 (14.3)	118.6 (10.8)*	117.1 (12.4)	118.7 (15.4)
POE (6mo), M (SD)	113.2 (19.7)	117.1 (14.8)	111.2 (15.7)	111.9 (16.6)	116.9 (20.3)	120.1 (12.9)
POE (15mo), M (SD)	115.1 (16.1)	118.1 (14.6)	112.9 (15.4)	116.0 (15.8)	118.8 (14.3)	118.3 (15.2)
Intent (baseline), M (SD)	42.7 (5.7)	45.0 (4.5)*	41.4 (5.5)	44.6 (5.4)	44.5 (4.6)	45.6 (3.8)
Intent (6mo), M (SD)	44.2 (5.7)	44.7 (5.2)	42.9 (7.0)	43.3 (6.5)	45.1 (4.8)	45.9 (3.4)
Intent (15mo), M (SD)	43.8 (5.5)	44.8 (5.0)	41.5 (6.1)	44.0 (6.2)	45.3 (3.6)	45.7 (3.7)
PAC Frequency (baseline)	12.8 (9.9)	14.5 (10.1)	13.2 (5.7)	16.4 (9.9)	13.7 (12.2)	13.5 (10.7)
PAC Frequency (6mo)	11.5 (10.7)	13.7 (9.2)	16.0 (14.6)	13.9 (7.5)	10.5 (8.3)	13.4 (10.6)
PAC Frequency (15mo)	9.1 (8.3)	13.8 (10.8)*	13.3 (11.2)	15.6 (12.6)	7.7 (6.0)	13.3 (10.5)*
PAC-P Frequency (baseline)	13.4 (9.7)	17.1 (12.9)	20.2 (14.5)	21.2 (12.9)	10.5 (5.4)	14.9 (13.1)
PAC-P Frequency (6mo)	12.0 (11.9)	17.1 (13.1)*	20.6 (18.4)	23.1 (14.5)	8.3 (7.5)	14.1 (11.6)*
PAC-P Frequency (15mo)	13.0 (12.7)	15.3 (12.1)	24.3 (16.8)	18.5 (11.7)	7.1 (4.7)	15.1 (13.0)***

Table 2b. Baseline Demographic and Medical Characteristics of Adherent and Non-Adherent Trajectory Groups

Abbreviations. n, number; %, percentage; M, mean; SD, standard deviation; mg, miligrams; mo, months; PAC, Parent-Adolescent Communication; PAC-P, Parent-Adolescent Communication – Parent Report. Notes. * Significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed); ** Significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed); *** Significant at Bonferroni corrected 0.006 level (2-tailed).

 ${}^{a}\chi^{2}(2, 131) = 8.85, p = 0.012$ ${}^{b}\chi^{2}(2, 71) = 6.86, p = 0.03$

		Full sample			Latinx			Non-Latinx, white		
	Baseline	6 month	15 month	Baseline	6 month	15 month	Baseline	6 month	15 month	
BAMS (Young Child)	0.78	0.77	0.79	0.67 ^A	0.82	0.84	0.70	0.74	0.77	
BAMS	0.73	0.84	0.79	0.74	0.84	0.81	0.70	0.87	0.82	
CDI	0.66 ^B	0.66 ^C	0.72	0.72	0.60 ^D	0.72	0.58^{E}	0.69 ^F	0.75	
BDI	0.91	0.92	0.93	0.93	0.94	0.93	0.88	0.90	0.92	
PAC Frequency Total	0.82	0.79	0.82	0.70	0.79	0.86	0.85	0.76	0.80	
PAC-P Frequency Total	0.88	0.90	0.88	0.87	0.92	0.90	0.87	0.86	0.87	
PedsQL (Young Child)	0.89	0.89	_b	0.73	(error) ^a	_b	0.91	0.93	_b	
PedsQL (Child)	0.87	0.89	0.88	0.89	0.86	0.76	0.85	0.90	0.91	
PedsQL (Adolescent)	0.89	0.89	0.89	0.93	0.90	0.90	0.81	0.88	0.81	
Parent PedsQL (Young Child)	0.84	0.51 ^G	_b	0.52 ^H	(error) ^a	_b	0.89	0.72	_b	
Parent PedsQL (Child)	0.89	0.87	0.91	0.90	0.87	0.85	0.90	0.88	0.93	
Parent PedsQL (Adolescent)	0.93	0.92	0.95	0.95	0.95	0.97	0.88	0.89	0.88	

Table 3. Cronbach's Alpha for Study Measures

Abbreviations. BAMS, Beliefs about Medication Scale; CDI, Children's Depression Inventory; BDI, Beck Depression Inventory; PAC, Parent-Adolescent Communication; PAC-P, Parent-Adolescent Communication – Parent; PedsQL, Pediatric Quality of Life measure.

^a Cronbach's alpha value indicated negative average covariance. This violates reliability model assumptions.

^b All youth who were 7 years old at baseline aged up to the next form by the 15 month data collection (n = 0).

Adherence Group Trajectory	Parameter	Estimate (Std. Err.)	t	р
Ontimal Adherence	Intercept	96.32 (0.83)	115.67	< .001
Optimal Adherence	Time	-0.10 (0.06)	-1.67	0.09
Moderate Adherance	Intercept	67.58 (1.59)	42.61	< .001
Moderate Adherence	Time	-0.006 (0.002)	-3.14	< .001
Chronic Nonadharanaa	Intercept	62.69 (1.93)	32.50	< .001
	Time	-2.82 (0.15)	-18.67	< .001

Table 4. Group-Based Trajectory Modeling: Weekly Adherence (N = 131)

	Optimal Adherence Group (<i>n</i> =88)	Moderate Adherence Group $(n = 26)$	Chronically Non-adherent Group ($n = 17$)
Dose (mg) baseline, M (SD)	77.7 (36.5) ^a	114.2 (44.9) ^a	85.3 (3.6) ^b
Dose (mg) 6mo, M (SD)	88.4 (37.1) ^a	118.4 (55.1) ^a	89 (38.7)
Dose (mg) 15mo, M (SD)	91.7 (40.9) ^a	136.1 (47.1) ^a	111.5 (45.2)
CDI raw (baseline), M (SD)	1.3 (1.5)	2.0 (2.6)	1.1 (2.4)
CDI raw (6mo), M (SD)	1.4 (1.6)	1.7 (2.0)	0.9 (2.0)
CDI raw (15mo), M (SD)	1.3 (1.9)	1.4 (1.8)	0.9 (2.4)
Clinically Significant BDI (baseline), n (%)	6 (46.2)	5 (38.5)	2 (15.4)
Clinically Significant BDI (6mo), n (%)	10 (66.7)	3 (20.0)	2 (13.3)
Clinically Significant BDI (15mo), n (%)	8 (61.5)	4 (30.8)	1 (7.7)
NOE (baseline), M (SD)	32.2 (13.4)	36.2 (12.9)	28.1 (11.5)
NOE (6mo), M (SD)	30.2 (13.7)	32.7 (13.3)	28 (12.6)
NOE (15mo), M (SD)	31.2 (14.9)	33.2 (14.5)	31.1 (13.3)
PT (baseline), M (SD)	46.4 (12.8)	48.5 (12.6)	41.5 (14.5)
PT (6mo), M (SD)	42.9 (13.8)	46 (14.3)	41.5 (14.5)
PT (15mo), M (SD)	42.8 (13.6)	43.1 (12)	43.8 (15.9)
POE (baseline), M (SD)	118.3 (13.3) ^c	110.3 (15.2) ^c	115.6 (15.9)
POE (6mo), M (SD)	117.1 (14.8)	113.9 (15.5)	112.1 (25.1)
POE (15mo), M (SD)	118.1 (14.6)	113.1 (14.5)	117.7 (18.2)
Intent (baseline), M (SD)	45 (4.5)	42.9 (5.6)	42.6 (6.1)
Intent (6mo), M (SD)	44.7 (5.2)	43.5 (5.6)	45.2 (5.7)
Intent (15mo), M (SD)	44.8 (5)	43.1 (5.4)	44.8 (5.7)
PAC Frequency (baseline)	14.5 (10.1)	13.0 (11.4)	12.5 (7.5)
PAC Frequency (6mo)	13.7 (9.2)	13.1 (12.4)	9.2 (7.5)
PAC Frequency (15mo)	13.8 (10.8) ^d	11.2 (9.6)	6.1 (4.8) ^d
PAC-P Frequency (baseline)	17.1 (12.9)	13.1 (11.5)	13.8 (5.8)
PAC-P Frequency (6mo)	17.1 (13.1)	13.9 (14.4)	9.3 (6.6)
PAC-P Frequency (15mo)	15.3 (12.1)	13.5 (14.3)	12.4 (10.6)
PAC Mean Conflict (baseline)	1.4 (0.6)	1.5 (0.6)	1.5 (0.6)
PAC Mean Conflict (6mo)	1.5 (0.5)	1.6 (0.7)	1.4 (0.3)
PAC Mean Conflict (15mo)	1.6 (0.7)	1.6 (0.8)	1.7 (0.6)
PAC-P Mean Conflict (baseline)	1.4 (0.5)	1.7 (0.7)	1.7 (0.6)
PAC-P Mean Conflict (6mo)	1.7 (0.8)	1.7 (0.8)	1.4 (0.4)
PAC-P Mean Conflict (15mo)	1.7 (0.8)	1.6 (0.8)	1.4 (0.5)

Table 5. Medical, Individual- and Family- Level Factors Across Adherence Groups (N = 131)

Abbreviations. mg; milligrams; M, mean; SD, standard deviation; CDI, Children's Depression Inventory; BDI, Beck Depression Inventory; QoL, quality of life; NOE, negative outcome expectancy; PT, perceived threat; POE, positive outcome expectancy; PAC, Parent-Adolescent Communication; PAC-P, Parent-Adolescent Communication – Parent.

^a Tukey post-hoc analyses indicated 6-MP dosage was significantly lower for those in the optimal adherence group compared to those in the moderate adherence group at baseline, 6mo, and 15mo (p < 0.05).

^b Tukey post-hoc analyses also indicated 6-MP dosage was significantly higher for those in the moderate adherence group compared to those in the chronically non-adherent group at baseline (p < 0.05).

^c Tukey post-hoc analyses indicated that youth in the optimal adherence group reported higher positive outcome expectancy than those in the moderate adherence group at baseline (p = 0.031).

^d Tukey post-hoc analyses indicated that youth in the optimal adherence group reported more frequent communication at 15 months than those in the chronically non-adherent group (p = 0.017).

	Study Group	Age Group	Adolescent Gender	Ethnicity Race	Household Composition	Maternal Education	Household Income	Diagnosis duration
Age Group	0.06	-						
Adolescent Gender	0.04	.17*	-					
Race and Ethnicity	-0.01	0.11	0.02	-				
Household Composition	17*	-0.05	-0.09	34**	-			
Maternal Education	-0.001	-0.04	0.03	59**	0.17	-		
Household Income	-0.05	-0.12	-0.06	59**	.46**	.65**	-	
Time since dx	0.13	-0.01	38**	0.10	-0.05	-0.14	-0.02	-
Adherence Group	-0.01	26**	-0.03	0.03	0.14	-0.06	0.07	0.05

Table 6. Correlations Between Dependent Variable (Adherent vs. Non-Adherent Group) and Potential Baseline Covariates

Abbreviations. mg, milligrams; dx, diagnosis; **Notes.** *Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed); ** Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

	Chil	Child-Reported Communication Model				ver-Reported C	Communication	Model
	χ^2	Odds Ratio	95% CI	р	χ^2	Odds Ratio	95% CI	р
Time	5.08	1.00	1.0 - 1.0	0.02	2.31	1.00	1.0 - 1.0	0.13
6MP Dosage	5.25	1.00	1.0 - 1.0	0.02	4.09	1.00	1.0 - 1.0	0.04
Age Group	7.41	0.25	0.09 - 0.68	<0.01	7.08	0.24	0.08 - 0.68	<0.01
# of Younger Kids in Home	0.46	0.86	0.57 - 1.32	0.50	0.92	0.80	0.52 - 1.26	0.34
NOE	1.80	1.00	1.0 - 1.0	0.18	1.95	1.00	1.0 - 1.0	0.16
POE	3.08	1.00	1.0 - 1.0	0.08	5.16	1.00	1.0 - 1.0	0.02
Intent	3.40	1.00	1.0 - 1.0	0.07	1.70	1.00	1.0 - 1.0	0.19
Communication Frequency	1.45	1.00	1.0 - 1.0	0.23	2.47	1.00	1.0 - 1.0	0.12

Table 7. Logistic Regression Models Predicting Adherence Group Membership Outcomes (Aim 2a)

Abbreviations. 6MP, 6-mercaptopurine; #, number; NOE, Negative Outcome Expectancy subscale; POE, Positive Outcome Expectancy. Notes. Age group and number of younger kids in home utilized baseline data; time, 6MP dosage, NOE, POE, Intent, Communication Frequency utilized baseline, 6 month, and 15 longitudinal data.

	Pre-adolescence (7-10 years)	Early-Middle Adolescence (10-15 years)	Middle-Late Adolescence (15-19 years)
Dosage, mg (Baseline)	71.32 (32.74)	87.92 (38.91)	108.54 (46.30) ^a
Dosage, mg (6 mos)	76.33 (25.83)	93.42 (42.85)	121.25 (48.22) ^a
Dosage, mg (15 mos)	82.07 (30.12) ^b	104.86 (48.11)	136.16 (42.40) ^a
# of Younger Kids in Home (Baseline)	0.82 (0.90)	1.04 (0.92)	0.75 (1.06)
NOE (baseline)	31.41 (13.08)	29.63 (11.67)	37.05 (13.59) ^c
NOE (6 mos)	28.98 (13.93)	29.85 (12.33)	33.70 (13.74)
NOE (15 mos)	30.40 (14.42)	30.40 (14.42)	30.40 (14.42)
POE (baseline)	118.92 (15.20)	115.54 (13.01)	114.56 (14.89)
POE (6 mos)	117.60 (13.32)	115.00 (20.47)	116.03 (14.4)
POE (15 mos)	117.02 (15.40)	117.21 (16.14)	116.35 (15.67)
Intent (baseline)	43.84 (5.16)	44.63 (4.04)	43.76 (6.32)
Intent (6 mos)	44.00 (5.83)	45.35 (4.25)	44.80 (5.67)
Intent (15 mos)	43.72 (5.69)	44.64 (4.79)	45.26 (5.14)
Child Total Communication (baseline)	15.82 (11.27)	13.54 (8.93)	12.93 (10.9)
Child Total Communication (6 mos)	15.81 (11.47)	11.78 (7.76)	11.68 (8.94)
Child Total Communication (15 mos)	15.70 (10.88) ^d	10.49 (9.43)	8.82 (8.11)
Caregiver Total Communication (baseline)	16.69 (12.75)	14.05 (10.98)	18.40 (13.12)
Caregiver Total Communication (6 mos)	17.95 (14.02)	13.10 (10.82)	15.13 (12.69)
Caregiver Total Communication (15 mos)	16.65 (12.21)	12.67 (12.39)	13.24 (11.35)

Table 8. Differences in Independent Variables by Age Group

Abbreviations. mg, milligrams; mos, months; #, number; NOE, Negative Outcome Expectancy subscale; POE, Positive Outcome Expectancy.

		Total HRQoL Child-Reported Communication Model				To Caregiver-Report	tal HRQoL ed Communicatior	n Model
	χ^2	Odds Ratio	95% CI	р	χ^2	Odds Ratio	95% CI	р
Time	3.3	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.07	4.22	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.04
6MP Dosage	4.4	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.04	4.37	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.04
Age Group	5.25	0.28	0.09 - 0.83	0.02	5.25	0.28	0.09-0.83	0.02
# of Younger Kids	0.64	0.84	0.55 - 1.29	0.42	0.64	0.84	0.55 - 1.29	0.42
POE	4.37	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.04	4.71	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.03
Total PedsQL	0.33	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.57	0.29	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.59
		Nause Child-Reported C	a HRQoL ommunication Mo	odel	C	Nau Caregiver-Report	sea HRQoL ed Communicatior	n Model
	χ^2	Odds Ratio	95% CI	р	χ^2	Odds Ratio	95% CI	р
Time	2.44	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.12	3.47	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.06
6MP Dosage	4.17	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.04	4.43	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.04
Age Group	5.96	0.26	0.09 - 0.76	0.01	5.96	0.26	0.09-0.76	0.01
POE	3.79	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.053	4.28	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.04
Nausea PedsQL	31	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.58	1.14	1	1.0 - 1.0	0.29

Table 9. Logistic Regression Models Predicting Adherence Group Membership Outcomes (Aim 3)

Abbreviations. HRQoL, Health-Related Quality of Life; CI, confidence; 6MP, 6-mercaptopurine; #, number; POE, positive outcome expectancy; PedsQL, Pediatric Quality of Life measure. Notes. Age group and number of younger kids in home utilized baseline data; time, 6MP dosage, Total PedsQL utilized baseline, 6 month, and 15 longitudinal data.

	Child Total QoL	Caregiver Total QoL	Child Nausea QoL	Caregiver Nausea QoL
Timepoint	Х	х	Х	Х
Adherence Group	X	Х	Х	Х
Income	Х	Х		X
Maternal Education	Х	Х	Х	
Gender		Х		Х
Age Group		Х		Х
Ethnicity + Race ^a	Х			
Race			Х	
# of People in Home	х			
Study Group			Х	
House Composition ^b				Х

Table 10. Independent Variable Included in mixed ANOVAs

Abbreviations. QoL, Quality of Life; #, number.

Notes. Variables included in each model were significantly correlated (p < 0.05) at least at one timepoint (0, 6, 15 months). Baseline demographic data was utilized for income, maternal education, gender, age group, ethnicity + race, race, # of people in the home, study group, and house composition.

^a Variable capturing both ethnicity and race. Three possible categories: (1) Latinx, (2) non-Latinx racially minoritized, (3) non-Latinx white.

^b Composition of caregivers (i.e., one or two parent household).

Figure 1. Group-based trajectories for adherence, measured by electronic monitoring, from baseline to 15 months (N = 131).





Figure 2. Percentage of Youth in Age Groups (within Adherence Group)

Figure 3. Dosage (mg) Across Adherence Groups





Figure 4. Negative Outcomes Expectancy Across Adherence Groups

Figure 5. Positive Outcomes Expectancy Across Adherence Groups







Figure 7. Child-Reported Total Communication Frequency Across Adherence Groups





Figure 8. Caregiver-Reported Total Communication Frequency Across Adherence Groups

Figure 9. Caregiver-Reported Average Communication Intensity Across Adherence Groups





Figure 10. Child-Reported Total HRQoL Across Adherence Groups

Figure 11. Caregiver-Reported Total HRQoL Across Adherence Groups





Figure 12. Child-Reported Nausea HRQoL Across Adherence Groups

Figure 13. Caregiver-Reported Nausea HRQoL Across Adherence Groups



Appendix A. Interviewer Instructions for PedsQL Young Child (5-7) Report

PedsQL[™] Cancer Module

Version 3.0

YOUNG CHILD REPORT (ages 5-7)

Instructions for interviewer:

I am going to ask you some questions about things that might be a problem for some children. I want to know how much of a problem any of these things might be for you.

Show the child the template and point to the responses as you read.

If it is <u>not at all</u> a problem for you, point to the smiling face

If it is <u>sometimes</u> a problem for you, point to the middle face

If it is a problem for you <u>a lot</u>, point to the frowning face

I will read each question. Point to the pictures to show me how much of a problem it is for you. Let's try a practice one first.

	Not at all	Sometimes	A lot
Is it hard for you to snap your fingers	\odot		(\mathbf{i})

Ask the child to demonstrate snapping his or her fingers to determine whether or not the question

was answered correctly. Repeat the question if the child demonstrates a response that is different

from his or her action.

Appendix B. Interviewer Instructions for PedsQL Young Child (5-7) Report

Instructions:

Think about how you have been doing for the past one month. Please listen carefully to each sentence and tell me how much of a problem this is for you.

After reading the item, gesture to the template. If the child hesitates or does not seem to understand how to answer, read the response options while pointing at the faces.

How much of a problem is this for you?



Appendix C. Original Study Document Regarding Changes to Beliefs about Medication Measure Administration for Younger Participants (<11years)

Notes Regarding OPTIMAL Forms for Younger Participants

We have noticed at our site that our younger study participants are having difficulty both reading and understanding some of the assessments that we administer.

In particular, it seems they struggle more with the SPSI and the BAMS. For this reason, it will be beneficial to administer these questionnaires in an interview format (read questions and write down their responses) for participants under 11 years old.

The language seems to be advanced for our younger participants, so it is also a good idea to paraphrase some of the more complex questions.

The following are some specific questions and examples of how to paraphrase them from the BAMS:

- Q. 29 "Other people with my illness get very sick even if they take their medicine the way the doctor says they should." Paraphrase, "Other kids with cancer get very sick even when they take their medicine the right way."
- Q. 30 "I have a lot to gain from taking my medicine the way the doctor says I should." Paraphrase: "It will be good for me to take my medicine like the doctor says I should."
- Q. 35 "If I take my medicine the way the doctor says I should, it will keep me from getting sicker." Paraphrase: "I won't get sicker if I take my medicine like the doctor says."

Appendix D. Visual Diagram Used with Younger Participants (<11years) for Beliefs about Medicine Scale (BAMS) - Child Version

Visual Diagram to be used during Interview Administration

PLEASE RATE HOW MUCH **YOU** AGREE ☺ OR DISAGREE ⊗ WITH EACH STATEMENT USING THE FOLLOWING RATING SCALE:



Stephanie Romo was born on August 16, 1992, in Hialeah, Florida. She graduated from Miami Springs Senior High School, Miami Springs, Florida in 2010. She received her Bachelor of Arts in Psychology from New York University, New York, New York in 2014 and subsequently worked for Shriners Hospitals for Children—Boston and Massachusetts General Hospital for three years before starting her graduate studies in the Clinical Psychology Doctoral Program at Virginia Commonwealth University in August of 2017. She earned her Master of Science in Psychology from Virginia Commonwealth University in May of 2020.